NLRP3 inflammasome immunometabolism and statins

The NLRP3 inflammasome is involved in statin-induced insulin resistance

By:

BRANDYN D. HENRIKSBO B.Sc

A Thesis Submitted to the School of Graduate Studies in Partial Fulfilment of the Requirements for the Degree Doctor of Philosophy

DESCRIPTIVE NOTE

McMaster University DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY (2019) Hamilton, Ontario (Biochemistry and Biomedical Sciences)

TITLE: The NLRP3 inflammasome is involved in statin-induced insulin resistance

AUTHOR: Brandyn D. Henriksbo, B.Sc. (McMaster University)

SUPERVISOR: Dr. Jonathan D. Schertzer

Lay abstract

Statins are one of the most widely prescribed drugs and used in the treatment of cardiovascular disease. Statins lower LDL often called bad cholesterol. However, some patients experience side effects such as higher blood glucose and increased risk of type 2 diabetes. Type 2 diabetes is generally preceded by insulin resistance and this period of "prediabetes" is reversible. Inflammation is one factor involved in insulin resistance and in the development of type 2 diabetes. In this thesis, we discover that statins activate an inflammatory response known as the NLRP3 inflammasome, which leads to insulin resistance, particularly in fat tissue. Activation of this inflammatory cytokine IL-1 β , which was the key factor leading to insulin resistance in fat tissue. Inhibition of the NLRP3 inflammasome or IL-1 β may prevent insulin resistance and risk of type 2 diabetes in people taking statins.

Abstract

Statins are one of the most widely prescribed drug classes because they lower circulating low density lipoprotein-cholesterol (LDL) and reduce the risk of cardiovascular events. Statin-mediated inhibition of HMG-CoA reductase also lowers substrates required for protein prenylation. This cholesterol-independent effect of statins can alter immune function. Lower protein prenylation can increase IL-1β. This pro-inflammatory cytokine can promote insulin resistance, which may be a factor in the recent evidence linking statins to increased incidence of diabetes. IL-1ß is unique compared to most cytokines because it can be regulated by the NLRP3 inflammasome. In this thesis, we discovered that statins promote NLRP3-dependent insulin resistance in adipose tissue. We next hypothesized that statin-induced prenylation activated the NLRP3/Caspase-1 lowering of protein inflammasome, which would cause IL-1β-dependent insulin resistance in adipose tissue. We showed that atorvastatin impaired insulin signalling in adipose tissue from WT, but not IL-1 $\beta^{-/-}$ mice. Treatment with a caspase-1 inhibitor prevented atorvastatin-inhibition of insulin signalling. The isoprenoid, Geranylgeranyl pyrophosphate (GGPP) also prevented atorvastatin-induced defects in insulin signalling. Interestingly, atorvastatininhibition of insulin action was associated with decreased insulin-stimulated lipogenesis in both white adipose tissue and 3T3-L1 adipocytes. The findings in this thesis suggest a statin-induced reduction in isoprenoids. required for protein prenylation production, impairs insulin action via IL-1ß derived from activation of NLRP3/Caspase-1 inflammasome in adipose tissue.

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank my supervisor Dr. Jonathan Schertzer. Your enthusiasm for science, endless ingenuity and constant positive outlook no matter the findings, taught me what it means to be a scientist. From your expertise and guidance, I learned how to ask questions and think critically, but more importantly I learned how to remain motivated after each humbling experience science provides in the form of a failed hypothesis. The lab and training environment you have cultivated is nothing short of excellent and enjoyable to be a part of. I extend my eternal gratitude for taking me on as a student and providing the best starting point for the next stage of my career.

I would also like to thank my committee members Dr. Gregory Steinberg and Dr. Deborah Sloboda for your hard work and contributions to this project. Through each meeting you provided valuable insight and guidance on the project and challenged me to think critically of my results.

To all of the current and past members of the Schertzer lab, I want to thank each of you. Your support and comradery made coming into the lab each day and those times staying later than expected enjoyable. Your countless discussions of science and experiments undoubtedly contributed to the success of this thesis project, along with all of your assistance with the actual experiments themselves.

To the Biochemistry and Biomedical Sciences staff, especially to Lisa Kush, I would like to thank you all for your assistance in navigating the various department and scholarship guidelines, and administrative hurdles that accompany the completion of a PhD thesis.

To thank my parents, I thank you for all your support and patience you have shown me over the many years of both undergraduate and graduate school. I am eternally grateful for all you have done for me over the years and raising me to be who I am today. Any time I ever needed anything big or small, you were always eager to help in any way you could and often provided a much needed helping hand even when it wasn't asked for.

Last, I would like to thank my wife Rachel for all your love and support you've shown me over the many years. Your love and patience with me through the many years of graduate school (and many years before) are what kept me sane. You have always been there to keep my spirits high and alive through any hard times. I am not sure what next steps are in store for us, but I'm excited to continue the journey with you.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

TITLE PAGE	i
DESCRIPTIVE NOTE	ii
LAY ABSTRACT	iii
ABSTRACT	iv
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	V
TABLE OF CONTENTS	vi
LIST OF FIGURES	х
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	xii
DECLARATION OF ACADEMIC ACHIEVEMENT	xiv

CHAPTER ONE: Introduction

1.1	Obesity and Metabolic disease	2
1.2	Type 2 Diabetes	3
1.3	Insulin	4
1.3.1	Insulin signalling	5
1.3.2	Insulin resistance	7
1.3.3	Inflammation and insulin resistance	10
1.4	NLRP3 Inflammasome	11
1.4.1	NLRP3 inflammasome activation mechanisms	15
1.4.2	Regulation and function of IL-1β	16
1.4.3	NLRP3 Inflammasome in metabolic disease	17
1.5	Adipose tissue function and inflammation	20
1.6	Statin drug class and cholesterol lowering mechanism	28
1.6.1	Statin mechanism	29
1.6.2	Pleotropic effects of statins	32
1.6.3	Statins, and diabetes	33
1.7	Mevalonate pathway metabolism	35
1.8	Isoprenoid protein modification	38
1.9	Objectives and Hypothesis	40

CHAPTER TWO: Methods

2.1	Mice and Materials	43
2.2	Adipose Explants, Adipocytes and Macrophages	45
2.3	Macrophages	47
2.4	Total Cholesterol quantification	47
2.5	Adipose tissue segmentation and ELISA	48

Immunoblotting	48
Lipolysis	50
Insulin-stimulated Lipogenesis	50
Glucose uptake	51
Fluvastatin serum quantification	51
In-vivo 2DG uptake	52
Gene expression analysis	53
Statistical Analysis	54
	Immunoblotting Lipolysis Insulin-stimulated Lipogenesis Glucose uptake Fluvastatin serum quantification In-vivo 2DG uptake Gene expression analysis Statistical Analysis

CHAPTER THREE: Results

3.1	Mevalonate pathway inhibition causes	58
3.1.1	Statins promote NLRP3-dependent release of IL-1 β in macrophages	58
3.1.2	Statins impair adipose tissue insulin signalling via the NLRP3 inflammasome.	62
3.1.3	Statins activate the inflammasome and impair insulin signalling in 3T3-L1 adipocytes.	72
3.1.4	Fluvastatin serum concentrations in mice.	76
3.1.5	Fluvastatin supplementation does not alter blood glucose homeostasis in lean, chow-fed WT mice	78
3.1.6	Fluvastatin supplementation induces glucose intolerance in obese (ob/ob) mice	78
3.1.7	Fluvastatin supplementation impairs glucose uptake in adipose tissue in ob/ob mice	82
3.2	Identification of the mediators of statin-induced insulin-resistance following inflammasome activation	84
3.2.1	Statin-activation of a NLRP3-Caspase-1 mechanism is required for IL-1 β secretion in macrophages	84
3.2.2	Statin-mediated inflammasome-activation of IL-1β is required to cause insulin resistance in adipose tissue	84
3.2.3	Statin-mediated IL-1β does not engage MAPKs to decrease insulin signalling	88
3.2.4	iNOS is not required in statin-induced insulin signalling suppression	91
3.2.5	Rapamycin restores statin-suppression of insulin-mediate pAkt	91
3.2.6	p70S6 kinase is not correlated with statin-induced lowering of insulin-stimulated pAkt in adipose tissue	95
3.2.7	PTEN is not correlated with statin-induced lowering	95

	of insulin-stimulated pAkt in adipose tissue or 3T3-L1 adipocytes	
3.3	Statin lowering of protein prenylation activates the NLRP3 inflammasome	99
3.3.1	Statin-mediated decreased protein prenylation promotes IL-1β secretion in macrophages	99
3.3.2	Statin-mediated mitochondrial ROS promotes IL-1β secretion in macrophages	99
3.3.3	Providing isoprenoids required for protein prenylation, but not cholesterol or 25-HC restores statin-mediated insulin-resistance in adipose tissue	102
3.3.4	Inhibition of GGTase I sufficient to impair insulin signalling in adipose tissue	107
3.3.5	Activation of MAPKs do not correlate with statin-mediated decreases in protein prenylation or insulin signalling	107
3.3.6	Geranylgeranylation but not farnesylation rescues statin-mediated insulin-resistance in 3T3-L1 adipocytes	111
3.3.7	Statins do not alter insulin-stimulated glucose uptake in 3T3-L1 adipocytes	113
3.3.8	Statins lower insulin-stimulated lipogenesis via lower isoprenoids in adipocytes	113

CHAPTER FOUR: Discussion

4.1	Introduction	118
4.2	Statins activate the inflammasome	118
4.2.1	Statins activate the inflammasome in immune cells	118
4.2.2	Statins activate the inflammasome in adipose and cause insulin resistance	120
4.3	IL-1 β is required for statin-induced insulin resistance	124
4.3.1	Caspase-1 and IL-1 β are required for statin-induced insulin resistance	124
4.3.2	Functional outcomes of statin-induced insulin resistance in adipose tissue	128
4.3.3	mTORC1 may mediate statin-induced IL-1β insulin-resistance in adipose tissue	130
4.4	Statin lowering of protein prenylation activates the NLRP3 inflammasome	133

4.4.1	Statins reduce protein prenylation and cause mitochondrial ROS production to activate the inflammasome	134
4.5 4.5.1 4.5.2	Limitations and future application Limitation of current work Future application	138 138 140
CHAP	TER FIVE: References	142

List of figures

Mechanisms of inflammasome activation	13
Structure of statins	31
Mevalonate pathways metabolites	37
Thesis concepts	42
Statins promote NLRP3-dependent release of IL-1 β in macrophages	60
Statins activate the inflammasome and caspase-1 in adipose tissue	64
Mevalonate pathway inhibition impairs insulin action in adipose tissue.	67
The NLRP3 inhibitor glyburide rescues fluvastatin-mediated insulin resistance in adipose tissue.	70
Atorvastatin inhibits insulin-stimulated lipogenesis in adipose tissue.	71
Fluvastatin activates caspase-1 and causes insulin resistance in 3T3-L1 adipocytes	74
Atorvastatin does not alter basal or stimulated lipolysis in 3T3-L1 adipocytes	75
Fluvastatin serum concentration in wild-type C57BL/6J mice.	77
Fluvastatin supplemented, low-fat diet fed C57BL/6J mice do not develop glucose intolerance.	80
Fluvastatin supplementation induces glucose intolerance in obese (ob/ob) mice	81
Fluvastatin supplementation impairs	83
	 Mechanisms of inflammasome activation Structure of statins Mevalonate pathways metabolites Thesis concepts Statins promote NLRP3-dependent release of IL-1β in macrophages Statins activate the inflammasome and caspase-1 in adipose tissue Mevalonate pathway inhibition impairs insulin action in adipose tissue. The NLRP3 inhibitor glyburide rescues fluvastatin-mediated insulin resistance in adipose tissue. Atorvastatin inhibits insulin-stimulated lipogenesis in adipose tissue. Fluvastatin activates caspase-1 and causes insulin resistance in 3T3-L1 adipocytes Atorvastatin does not alter basal or stimulated lipolysis in 3T3-L1 adipocytes Fluvastatin serum concentration in wild-type C57BL/6J mice. Fluvastatin supplemented, low-fat diet fed C57BL/6J mice do not develop glucose intolerance. Fluvastatin supplementation induces glucose intolerance in obese (ob/ob) mice Fluvastatin supplementation impairs

	glucose uptake in adipose tissue in ob/ob mice.	
Figure 3.12	Statins impair adipose insulin action through IL-1 β .	86
Figure 3.13	Statin-mediated IL-1β does not engage MAPKs to decrease insulin signalling	90
Figure 3.14	iNOS is not required in statin-induced insulin signalling suppression	93
Figure 3.15	Rapamycin restores statin-suppression of insulin-mediate pAkt	94
Figure 3.16	p70S6 kinase and PTEN are not correlated with statin-induced lowering of insulin-stimulated pAkt in adipose tissue	97
Figure 3.17	Statin-mediated decreased protein prenylation and mitochondrial ROS promotes IL-1 β secretion in macrophages.	101
Figure 3.18	Providing cholesterol does not mitigate statin-induced insulin resistance in adipose tissue.	104
Figure 3.19	Providing isoprenoids, mitigates statin-induced insulin resistance in adipose tissue.	106
Figure 3.20	GGTase I inhibitor promotes insulin resistance in adipose tissue	109
Figure 3.21	Activation of MAPKs do not correlate with statin-mediated decreases in protein prenylation or insulin signalling.	110
Figure 3.22	Geranylgeranylation but not farnesylation rescues statin-mediated insulin-resistance in 3T3-L1 adipocytes.	112
Figure 3.23	Statins do not alter glucose uptake in 3T3-L1 adipocytes.	115
Figure 3.24	Statins decrease insulin-stimulated lipogenesis in 3T3-L1 adipocytes.	116

Table 2.1	Antibody reagent list	55
Table 2.2	TaqMan qPCR probe list	56

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

2DG	2-[1,2- ³ H (N)]-Deoxy-D-glucose (2DG)
AS160	Akt substrate of 160 kDa
β	Beta
BMI	Body mass index
CARD	caspase-activation and recruitment domain
DAG	diacylglycerol
DM	diabetes mellitus
DNA	deoxyribonucleic acid
DPI	Diphenyleneiodonium
ELISA	enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay
FOXO1	forkhead box protein O1
GLUT#	glucose transporter #
GSK3	glycogen synthase kinase 3
GTT	glucose tolerance test
HbA1C	Glycated hemoglobin
HFD	high-fat diet
HMG-CoAR	3-Hydroxy-3-methyl-glutaryl-CoA Reductase
IL#	interleukin #
IRS	insulin receptor substrate
JNK	c-Jun N-terminal kinase
LPS	lipopolysaccharide
HPLC/MS	high performance liquid chromatography- mass
	spectroscopy
LRR	leucine-rich repeat
MAPK	mitogen-activated protein kinase
mRNA	messenger Ribonucleic acid
mtROS	mitochondrial reactive oxygen species
NAFLD	non-alcoholic fatty liver disease
NF-κB	nuclear factor kappa-B
NLR	nucleotide oligomerization domain-like receptor
NLRP3	nucleotide oligomerization domain-like receptor, pyrin
	domain-containing 3
PCR	polymerase chain reaction
PI3K	phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase
PKC	protein kinase C
PRR	pattern recognition receptor
RNA	ribonucleic acid
ROS	reactive oxygen species
TAG	triacylglycerol

T2D	type 2 diabetes
TLR	toll-like receptor
TNF	tumor necrosis factor
USD	US Dollars
WT	wild type

Declaration of academic achievement

The work in this PhD thesis was published in the journal *Diabetes*, where I was the first author on both papers. Text within the introduction and discussion of this PhD thesis is also based on a first authored review paper in the journal *Adipocyte*. This PhD thesis also contains some unpublished work. The results in section 3.1.7 were completed in collaboration with Dr. Justin Crane. The results in section 3.1.1 pertaining to IL-1 β release from macrophages with the inhibitors was completed with the assistance of Dr. Schertzer.

First-author peer reviewed contributions

<u>Henriksbo BD,</u> Lau TC, Cavallari JF, Denou E, Chi W, *et al.* Fluvastatin causes NLRP3 inflammasome-mediated adipose insulin resistance. *Diabetes* **63**, 3742–3747 (2014)

<u>Henriksbo BD</u> & Schertzer JD. Is immunity a mechanism contributing to statin- Is immunity a mechanism contributing to statin-induced diabetes? *Adipocyte*. 37–41 (2015)

<u>Henriksbo BD</u>, Tamrakar AK, Xu J, Duggan BM, Cavallari JF, *et al.* Statins Promote Interleukin-1β–Dependent Adipocyte Insulin Resistance Through Lower Prenylation, Not Cholesterol. *Diabetes* **68**, 1441–1448 (2019)

Co-author peer-reviewed contributions

Chi W. Dao D, Lau TC, <u>Henriksbo BD</u>, *et al.* Bacterial peptidoglycan stimulates adipocyte lipolysis via NOD1. *PLoS One* **9**, e97675 (2014)

Duggan BM, Foley KP, <u>Henriksbo BD</u>, *et al.* Tyrosine kinase inhibitors of Ripk2 attenuate bacterial cell wall-mediated lipolysis, inflammation and dysglycemia. *Sci. Rep.* **7**, 1–13 (2017)

Rebalka IA, Cao AW, Raleigh MJ, <u>Henriksbo BD</u>, *et al.* Statin therapy negatively impacts skeletal muscle regeneration and cutaneous wound repair in type 1 diabetic mice. *Front. Physiol.* **8**, 1–9 (2017).

Cavallari JF, Fullerton MD, Duggan BM, Foley KP, Denou E, Smith BK, Desjardins EM, <u>Henriksbo BD</u>, *et al.* Muramyl Dipeptide-Based Postbiotics Mitigate Obesity-Induced Insulin Resistance via IRF4. *Cell Metab.* **25**, 1063-1074.e3 (2017). **Chapter One: Introduction**

1.1 Obesity and Metabolic disease

Obesity is a global health concern, affecting over 650 million adults world-wide¹. Current projections estimate nearly half our population will be classified as overweight by 2030, costing global health care over \$2 trillion (USD)². An individual is clinically defined as obese if their height to weight ratio, referred to as body mass index (BMI), exceeds 30³. Obesity is characterized by accumulation and expansion of adipose tissue. Adipose tissue expansion often cannot capture sustained nutrient overload and will reach a point of maladaptation during obesity resulting in ectopic lipid deposition in muscle and liver. Obesity and ectopic lipid deposition are factors that can contribute to insulin resistance (refer to section 1.3.2).

Obesity is associated with several comorbidities including cardiovascular disease, type 2 diabetes, cancer and non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD)⁴. These obesity-associated complications and comorbidities, paired with the progressive increase in global obesity burden, highlight the importance in determining how various factors converge to influence obesity-related outcomes. This foundational knowledge may reveal where to combat obesity or obesity-related comorbidities. Although the full etiology of obesity is unknown, it is clear that it is multifactorial with evidence suggesting contributions from: genetics, excess energy intake, sedentary lifestyle, high intake of

processed foods, drug and environment obesogens, gut microbiome and circadian rhythm disruption⁴. Understanding the mechanisms can explain how these factors interact to contribute to the onset of obesity and various aspects of metabolic disease, and can lead the development of personalized lifestyle recommendations, social policy reform and development of pharmacotherapies or refinement of existing therapies used in metabolic disease patients.

1.2 Type 2 Diabetes

It was estimated that over 400 million people in the world had diabetes in 2014 with a global adult prevalence of 8.5% (WHO, October 2018)⁵. Individuals with glycated haemoglobin (A1C) levels greater than 6.5 or an overnight fasting blood glucose greater than 7 mmol/L are diagnosed as diabetic⁶. Type 2 diabetes (T2D) is characterized by failure to sufficiently produce the required amount of insulin to effectively maintain a state of euglycemia. The two predominant factors influencing the maintenance of euglycemia are insulin production from the pancreatic β -cell and insulin sensitivity of many tissues. Insulin sensitivity and insulin secretion are intimately linked. In general, decreased insulin sensitivity (i.e. increased insulin resistance) precedes overt T2D. An increase in insulin resistance in prediabetic patients can stimulate or coincide with increase insulin

also possible that increased insulin secretion coincides and/or contributes to insulin resistance and increased adiposity during the progression from prediabetes to T2D⁷. In some individuals, eventual failure to sufficiently maintain or increase insulin secretion, often termed of β -cell failure, can precipitate hyperglycemia and overt T2D⁷.

Current treatments for prediabetes and T2D aim to restore blood glucose levels through various mechanisms including increasing insulin sensitivity, increasing insulin secretion from the pancreas, decreasing glucose uptake following a meal, and decreasing glucose reabsorption from the kidney⁶.

1.3 Insulin

Insulin is an anabolic hormone peptide produced by the β-cell of the pancreas, and is a key regulator of carbohydrate, lipid, and protein metabolism. Insulin exerts many functions such as (i) promoting glucose uptake into peripheral tissue (ii) increasing glycogen synthesis in muscle and liver and (iii) increasing lipogenesis in adipose and liver⁸. Insulin inhibits hepatic gluconeogenesis and glycogenolysis, processes that provide glucose into circulation. Further, energy liberation from adipose tissue in the form of lipolysis, which is the breakdown of triglycerides for release, is also inhibited by elevated levels of insulin⁹. The inhibition of nutrient mobilization and stimulation of energy storage by insulin is

characterized by a shift in fuel partitioning following a meal. Ingestion of food, particularly those higher in carbohydrate content, stimulate the release of insulin into circulation, as β -cells are sensitive to elevations in blood glucose¹⁰. Hormones produced by the gut known as incretins, in particular Glucagon-like peptide-1 (GLP-1), are secreted following meal ingestion, and stimulate an initial release of insulin from the pancreas¹¹.

1.3.1 Insulin signalling

Insulin achieves its function through binding to the insulin receptor and initiating activation of a complex signalling cascade. Insulin binds to the α -subunit of the insulin receptor inducing dimerization and autophosphorylation of tyrosine residues of the β -subunit⁸. Tyrosine phosphorylation of the insulin receptor facilitates docking and activation of insulin receptor substrate 1 and 2 (IRS-1,2). The isoforms of IRS have tissue specific functions with IRS-1 predominantly in the muscle and adipose and IRS-2 in the liver. IRS-3 is predominantly found in adipocytes and the brain but is not essential for glucose homeostasis or uptake^{12,13}. Activation of IRS-1 causes recruitment of phosphoinositol-3 kinase (PI3K) which generates phosphatidylinositol (3,4,5)-trisphosphate (PIP₃) and activates 3-phosphoinositide-dependent protein kinase 1 (PDK1)¹⁴. Important negative feedback occurs here with phosphatase and tensin homolog (PTEN) converting PIP₃ back to phosphatidylinositol 4,5-

bisphosphate (PIP₂) to attenuate insulin signalling, which is sometimes referred to as resetting the PI3K signal transduction cascade¹⁵. PDK1 subsequently activates the serine/threonine kinase Akt/ phosphokinase B (PKB) through phosphorylation of threonine³⁰⁸, an important first step in activating Akt/PKB¹⁶. Full activation of Akt/PKB requires a second phosphorylation event of serine⁴⁷³ mediated by mammalian target of rapamycin complex 2 (mTORC2).

Activation of the critical signalling node Akt/PKB mediates several of the important downstream effects of insulin. Activated Akt/PKB phosphorylates and inhibits Akt substrate of 160 kDa (AS160/TBC1D4), which is a component in the signalling cascade leading to translocation of Glucose Transporter type 4 (Glut4)-containing vesicles from the intracellular stores to the membrane for glucose uptake¹⁷. In the liver, Akt/PKB phosphorylates and inhibits Forkhead box protein O1 (FOXO1) to decrease gluconeogenesis while also phosphorylating and inhibiting glycogen synthase kinase 3 (GSK3) to increase glycogen synthesis¹⁸. Protein synthesis is also increased by Akt/PKB phosphorylation and subsequent inhibition of tuberous sclerosis complex-1 and -2 (TSC1/2), which activates the mammalian target of rapamycin complex 1 (mTORC1) and ribosomal protein S6 kinase beta-1 (p70S6K)¹⁹. Insulin-induced activation of p70S6K results in phosphorylation of the S6 ribosomal

subunit and increases ribosome activity and protein translation. Overall, effective insulin signalling is a critical component of modifying many biological processes, including maintenance of euglycemia and lipid storage in adipocytes. However, impairments in key nodes of the insulin signalling cascade can contribute to metabolic dysfunction and detrimental health consequences related to insulin resistance and progression to T2D.

1.3.2 Insulin resistance

Insulin resistance is characterised by an impaired response of an organism or cell's response to insulin. Insulin resistance generally precedes T2D. Obesity is a major predictor of the development of insulin resistance, although the causes of insulin resistance are multifactorial²⁰. In addition to obesity, the factors that can influence insulin sensitivity include age, genetics, diet, exercise, and medications⁶. The progression of insulin resistance towards T2D can occur over the course of several years in humans²¹. As insulin resistance increases, euglycemia can be maintained through compensatory increased production of insulin from pancreatic β -cells. In addition, higher insulin load can contribute to both obesity and insulin resistance^{22–24}. Uncovering the various causes of insulin resistance during this critical window provides a therapeutic opportunity to intervene and improve insulin sensitivity with various lifestyle modification strategies and pharmacotherapies.

Insulin resistance is characterized by a reduction in signal transduction through the insulin signalling pathway. Inhibition of the insulin signalling cascade at specific nodes can relate to a decrease in the metabolic function of insulin in various tissues. Impaired insulin signalling can correlate with decreased glucose uptake in muscle and adipose tissue, decreased suppression of lipolysis from adjocytes and decreased suppression of hepatic glucose output. An important node of insulin signal regulation is through the complex balance of serine/threonine (Ser/Thr) phosphorylation of IRS-1, a protein that has more than 50 phosphorylation sites²⁵. Phosphorylation of specific Ser/Thr residues on IRS-1 inhibit insulin signalling through preventing interaction with the juxtamembrane domain of the insulin receptor, blocking PI3K interaction, and through altering subcellular localisation and subsequent protein degradation^{25,26}. Tyrosine phosphorylation at multiple sites of IRS proteins results in activation and facilitates binding of important proteins involved in the insulin signaling cascade such as PI3K¹⁴.

The serine/threonine kinase Akt/PKB node is also a node and biomarker of insulin resistance. Akt/PKB phosphorylates and regulates several downstream cell processes. For example, Akt/PKB phosphorylates AS160/TBC1D4 to cause glucose uptake, PRAS40 to stimulate protein synthesis and GSK3 to cause glycogen synthesis^{17,18,27,28}. A reduction in

Akt/PKB phosphorylation is observed in models of insulin resistance in liver, muscle, and adipose tissue^{29–31}. Ceramide can even directly inhibit insulin stimulated phosphorylation of Akt/PKB through engagement of protein kinase C- ζ (PKC ζ)³². However, there is evidence that the downstream pathways and effectors of Akt/PKB are not equally affected during "selective" insulin resistance. Insulin should suppress hepatic gluconeogenesis and stimulate triglyceride synthesis. Paradoxically, hepatic insulin resistance is characterised by a failure of insulin to suppress gluconeogenesis, but simultaneously insulin-stimulated hepatic lipogenesis is unaltered³³. This difference is often termed selective insulin resistance. In muscle, phosphorylation of Akt/PKB at Ser473 (Human Ser474) and Thr308 (Human Thr309) was reduced in obese insulinresistant and type 2 diabetic patients compared to lean and obese insulinsensitive individuals³⁴. These changes in Akt/PKB phosphorylation tracked with whole-body glucose disposal, but no other correlation was observed regarding the insulin-stimulation of GSK3, FOXO, and even the Glut4 regulator AS160/TBC1D4. In adipocytes similar selective insulin resistance is also observed³⁵. Adipose tissue from lean and obese mice or models of insulin resistance in 3T3-L1 adipocytes all showed decrease insulinstimulated glucose disposal, which correlated with the magnitude of phosphorylation of Akt/PKB. In these adipocyte experiments, insulin-

stimulated protein synthesis and insulin-suppression of lipolysis was unchanged in each model of insulin resistance. In addition, there was no strong evidence for a correlation between insulin resistance of cellular glucose uptake and insulin-stimulated phosphorylation of FOXO, GSK3, or PRAS40, whereas only changes in the activation of AS160/TBC1D4 tracked with impaired glucose uptake in adipocytes³⁵.

1.3.3 Inflammation and insulin resistance

Understanding the multifactorial causes in insulin resistance is important. Key nodes of insulin signaling such as IRS-1 and Akt/PKB can be perturbed and related to selective insulin resistance, where certain metabolic actions of insulin are impaired in certain cells^{25,32,36}. During obesity, chronic low-grade elevation of inflammatory cytokines, such as tumor necrosis factor alpha (TNF α) and interleukin 6 (IL-6), can mediate insulin resistance^{37–40}. Inflammatory cytokines can activate stress kinases^{41–43}. Activation of stress kinases can cause insulin resistance through inhibition at key nodes of insulin signaling^{41,44,45}. Inflammatory mediator and stress responses can disrupt insulin signaling through multiple serine/threonine phosphorylation sites on IRS proteins, blocking tyrosine phosphorylation and mitigating signal transduction^{25,46}. For example, activation of c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK) by TNF α , causes serine 307 (Ser307) phosphorylation of IRS-1 and inhibits tyrosine

phosphorylation⁴⁷. Different innate immune sensors such as the Nucleotide-binding oligomerization domain-containing proteins (Nods) and Nod-like receptor protein 3 (NLRP3) have been shown to mediate inflammation and promote insulin resistance in muscle and adipose tissue^{31,48}. There are a plethora of triggers of innate immune proteins that can promote inflammation-induced insulin resistance. These triggers of inflammation include fatty acids, hyperglycemia, bacterial components, and potentially drug metabolites⁴⁹⁻⁵². This thesis focuses on statins, the NLRP3 inflammasome and the inflammatory cytokine IL-1β.

1.4 NLRP3 Inflammasome

The Nod-like receptor protein 3 (NLRP3) inflammasome complex is an intracellular sensor of a wide range of both pathogen-associated molecular patterns and damage-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs and DAMPs)^{53,54}. The complex is composed of (i) NLRP3, (ii) the adaptor protein apoptosis-associated speck-like protein containing a CARD (ASC), and (iii) procaspase-1. The NLRP3 protein structure consists of a C-terminal leucine rich repeat domain (LRR), a central nucleotide binding and oligomerization domain (NOD), and an N-terminal pyrin domain (PYD)⁵⁵. The adaptor protein ASC contains a caspase recruitment domain (CARD) and a PYD domain, allowing for facilitating interactions between both NLRP3 and caspase-1 in this complex⁵⁶. It was recently

demonstrated that the serine/threonine kinase NIMA-related kinase 7 (Nek7) is required for NLRP3 complex formation^{57,58}. Nek7 was already known to play a role in mitosis, where it associates with microtubules and during this function of Nek7, the protein is unable to interact with NLRP3^{57,59}. It is thought this Nek7 requirement for NLRP3 activation, causes inflammasome activation and mitosis to be mutually exclusive events.

Inflammasome activation requires both a (i) 'priming' step upregulating NLRP3 protein and pro-IL-1 β through NF-kB activation, and (ii) a stimulation step activating the complex and cleaving pro-caspase-1 to active caspase-1 (**Figure 1.1**)^{54,60}. Assembly of these NLRP3 inflammasome components causes self-oligomerization into a multimeric 'speck' like structure containing caspase-1 and ASC. NLRP3 inflammasome assembly and activation of caspase-1 will cleave both pro-IL-1 β and pro-IL-18 into their bioactive forms, which are then available to be secreted from the cytosol of the cell. Secreted IL-1 β can enter the circulation or extracellular environment and can bind and signal through the IL-1R (IL-1 receptor), while IL-18 signals through the IL-18R⁶¹. Both of these cytokines are elevated in obese and T2D patients and each cytokine could potentially modify insulin resistance and development of T2D^{62–66}.



Fig 1.1 Mechanisms of inflammasome activation. *Priming*: Following PRR stimulation, NF-kB stimulates transcriptional events that increase levels of the inflammasome (NLRP3) and inflammasome effectors (pro-IL-1B). *Immune activation*: HMGCR inhibition with statins causes pleotropic effects through decreased protein prenylation. Decrease in protein prenylation is a suspected cause for signals to promote increase NLRP3 inflammasome activity, but how these signals conspire to activate this inflammasome is not fully understood. Statins have been shown to cause mitochondrial membrane dysfunction, increase intracellular reactive oxygen species and also promote release of cellular ATP. Extracellular ATP can bind to the P2X7 receptor and promote potassium (K⁺) efflux, a key trigger for increased NLRP3 inflammasome activity. The identity of the prenylated protein(s) responsible for statin-induced inflammasome activation is not known. Following inflammasome activation, caspase-1 cleaves pro-IL-1ß to biologically active IL-1ß. *Metabolic modulation*: The connection between NLRP3 inflammasome activation and insulin signaling occurs through IL-18-mediated inflammation. Activation of MAPKs (JNK. ERK, p38) inhibit insulin signalling at the level of insulin receptor substrate-1 (IRS-1); or through an alternate target (not shown) which may alter insulin signaling at the level of phosphatase and tensin homolog (PTEN). PRR, pattern recognition receptor; NLRP, NOD-like receptor family, pyrin domain containing; NF- kB, Nuclear factor-kappa B; IL-1ß, interleukin-1 ß; IL-1R, interleukin-1 receptor; P2X7, P2X purinoceptor 7; PI3K, Phosphoinositol-3-kinase: PIP2, phosphatidylinositol 4.5-bisphosphate: PIP3, phosphatidylinositol 3,4,5-trisphosphate; PDK1, phosphoinositidedependent kinase-1; MAPK, Mitogen activated protein kinase; ROS, reactive oxygen species; IR, insulin receptor; IRS1, Insulin receptor substrate-1.

1.4.1 NLRP3 inflammasome activation mechanisms

The NLRP3 inflammasome is an innate immune sensor that detects a diverse array of danger molecules. The NLRP3 inflammasome has been described as a metabolic danger sensor. Even though NLRP3 is the most studied of the inflammasome complexes, the exact mechanism of activation is not fully understood. Changes in ion concentrations, particularly K⁺ efflux, Ca²⁺ signalling, Cl⁻ efflux, and Na⁺ influx are important, but not always required changes for NLRP3 activation⁶⁷. Activation of the purinergic P2X7 receptor by increased extracellular ATP or membrane pore formation with Nigericin, cause intracellular decrease in K^+ and trigger assembly and activation of the inflamma some complex. Excessive mobilization of Ca²⁺ from the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) causes activation of the inflammasome^{68–70}. Changes in these ion concentrations have been proposed to converge on a common activation signal through generation of mitochondrial reactive oxygen species (mtROS), which is sufficient for activation of the NLRP3 inflammasome^{71,72}. Damage to mitochondria and subsequent release of ROS and mitochondrial DNA (mtDNA) are potent triggers of NLRP3 activation⁷². It is not yet understood how the inflammasome senses mtROS, but some evidence suggests that a Nek7-NLRP3 is responsible for mtROS detection and inflammasome assembly and activation⁵⁸.

Following activation, oligomerization of the inflammasome occurs and induces activation of the zymogen pro-Caspase-1 into activate Caspase-1. Cleavage of both pro-IL-1 β and pro-IL-18 at aspartic-acid residues is the typically studied targets of caspase-1, however there is in-vitro evidence and >20 theorized targets of caspase-1 cleavage^{73,74}. The role and significance of many of these other caspase-1 substrates in insulin resistance and T2D is not known and warrants further research.

1.4.2 Regulation and function of IL-1β

The interleukin-1 family consists of ligands, receptor antagonists and receptor complexes that coordinate critical innate immune responses for host defense. The biological activity of IL-1 β is regulated before and after cleavage of the cytokine and also after cytokine secretion⁶¹. Transcription and translation of IL-1 β is controlled by NF- κ B activation whereby the inactive, intracellular pro-IL-1 β form is produced. Following activation of the zymogen Caspase-1, cleavage of IL-1 β and release by the unconventional protein secretion (UPS) pathway occurs^{75,76}. Biologically active IL-1 β in the circulation is further regulated by IL-1 β binding to soluble IL-1 β receptors termed "decoy receptors", which can prevent IL-1 β binding to cell/membrane bound IL-1 β receptors that facilitate the cellular actions of IL-1 β ⁷⁷. Docking of biologically active IL-1 β to membrane bound

IL-1 Receptor 1 (IL-1R1) causes a confirmation change and recruitment of IL-1R Accessory protein (IL-1RAcP) to form a trimer complex at the membrane of target cells. The intracellular domain recruits adaptor proteins, myeloid differentiation factor 88 (MyD88), IL-1 Receptor associated kinase (IRAK) 4, and TNF receptor-associated factor 6 $(TRAF6)^{78}$. This signalling platform activates the various Mitogen-activated protein kinases (MAPK's) JNK, p38 and ERK and further activates NF- $\kappa B^{79,80}$.

There is a wide range of biological consequences of IL-1 signalling at both the local and systemic level in the body. Although chronic IL-1 β signalling can have deleterious effects including its role in septic shock, the canonical function is to illicit an immune response to resolve infection or sterile insult⁸¹. IL-1 β also causes immune cell recruitment to the target site by stimulating expression of adhesion proteins on monocytes such as intercellular adhesion molecule 1 (ICAM-1), vascular cell adhesion molecule 1 (VCAM-1) and E-selectin 1 (ELAM-1)^{82,83}. Following resolution of the infection or sterile insult, inflammasome complex is degraded resulting in reduction in IL-1 β secretion.

1.4.3 NLRP3 Inflammasome in metabolic disease

The inflammasome and IL-1 β are important mediators of homeostasis responding to a wide array of danger signals. Unchecked and chronic

activation of the NLRP3 inflammasome can result in chronic inflammation and can contribute to many disease processes. Predominately, autoinflammatory diseases like cryopyrin-associated periodic syndrome (CAPS), are associated with gain of function mutations in NLRP3 and characterised by increased IL-1-realted inflammation⁸⁴. Overt inflammasome activation has also been associated with cancer, atherosclerosis, Alzheimer, arthritis and development of T2D in mice⁸⁵. Increased inflammasome activation has been found in both humans and rodents with T2D and inhibition or deletion of NLRP3 protects against development of insulin resistance, dysglycemia and pancreatic beta-cell death; each of which are mechanisms underpinning the progression towards T2D^{31,86–89}. Vandanmagsar et al showed rodents fed a fat-laden diet for 6 months had increased expression and activation of the inflammasome and IL-1ß in adipose tissue, liver and muscle³¹. Genetic deletion of NLRP3 protected mice against high fat diet-induced whole body insulin resistance and restored insulin signalling, in particular insulinstimulated phosphorylation of Akt/PKB in adipose, liver and muscle. NLRP3 deletion also reduced hepatic steatosis in the high fat-fed rodents³¹. Similar findings were also shown by Stienstra *et al* where the NLRP3 inflammasome regulated aspects of obesity during high fat diet feeding in mice⁸⁹. Genetic deletion of caspase-1 showed a small reduction

in weight-gain and adipocyte hypertrophy in rodents fed a 45% high fat diet, despite the same food intake. Activation of the NLRP3 inflammasome in muscle can cause insulin resistance and is also linked to age-related muscle sarcopenia⁹⁰. Reduction in muscle glycolytic capacity and decreased GAPDH was associated with increased caspase-1 activity which may explain the link between the inflammasome and muscle loss during ageing. Activation of muscle catabolic processes by IL-1ß may also be involved in age-related muscle loss⁹¹. Obesity-associated increases in caspase-1 activity have been shown to regulate both insulin sensitivity and differentiation of adipocytes⁹². High fat diet feeding is known to increase caspase-1 activity in adipocytes, however treatment with a caspase-1 inhibitor protected mice from high fat diet-induced insulin resistance⁹². The NLRP3/casaspe-1 inflammasome appears to have cell autonomous effects on adjocyte differentiation and metabolism. Differentiation of preadipocytes derived from caspase-1 or NLRP3-knockout mice displayed higher insulin sensitivity and had higher fat oxidation rates. Incubation of caspase-1 deficient pre-adipocytes with IL-1β during differentiation reduced adipogenesis demonstrating these cell autonomous effects of caspase were conveyed through IL-1 β^{92} . All of these findings demonstrate the importance of the NLRP3/caspase-1 inflammasome in adipose tissue and insulin resistance.

1.5 Adipose tissue function and inflammation

Adipose tissue is a critical energy storage site, where lipids are primarily stored as triglycerides in adipocytes. Adipocyte-derived lipids are released during periods of nutrient scarcity or by triggers of lipolysis. Throughout the body there are several types of adipose tissue, where white adipose tissue (WAT) is a main storage site for lipids. WAT expansion in obesity has a well documented relationship with the comorbidities of obesity, including the progression toward T2D^{93–97}. Adipose tissue is composed of multiple different cell types including preadipocytes, vasculature cells, fibroblasts, and resident immune cells commonly referred to as adipose tissue macrophages (ATM). Adipose tissue is now recognized as an endocrine organ, capable of secreting a variety of important hormones such as Leptin, Adiponectin and other adipokines^{98,99}. The seminal discovery that adipose tissue can secrete pro-inflammatory cytokines such as TNF α , added to the concept that adjpose tissue is an endocrine organ capable of integrating immune responses and signals. which can alter adipose tissue metabolic function¹⁰⁰. Recent evidence suggests this tissue can secrete approximately 600 different proteins⁹⁸.

Adipokines can signal in an auto/paracrine manner causing local alterations to the adipose tissue environment, which influence adipocyte metabolism. These adipokines can also act in an endocrine manner by
entering circulation and allow for cross-talk with distal organs, such as the liver, muscle, brain and pancreas^{101,102}. Adipokines can influence food satiety, weight gain, inflammation and immune cell recruitment, and insulin sensitivity^{101,102}. The important satiety hormone leptin was the first adipokine discovered and plays an important role in energy balance¹⁰³. Activation of the leptin receptor in the hypothalamus, results in activation of STAT3, suppression of neuropeptide-Y (NPY) and suppression of hunger¹⁰⁴. Leptin sensitivity is often lower during obesity, which is one connection between an adipokine and obesity because leptin resistance may equate to increased food intake even though adipose tissue energy stores are full^{105–107}.

Adipose tissue expansion occurs during periods of excess energy balance. In an attempt to buffer and store of the increased amount of lipids during nutrient excess, adipose tissue expansion occurs by: a) increased lipid loading of mature adipocytes, known as cell hypertrophy or b) increased adipogenesis, which is the process of differentiation of preadipocytes into new mature adipocytes, termed hyperplasia. Adipocytes undergoing hypertrophy can increase their volume several fold, however this increase in adipocyte size is associated with an increase in adipose tissue-derived inflammatory cytokines^{108,109}. Both forms of adipose tissue expansion also require extra cellular matrix and vasculature remodelling to

support the nutrient requirements of the expanded adipose tissue. Failure to maintain suitable remodeling can lead to adjocyte hypoxia, leading to further inflammatory cytokine production, immune cell infiltration and apoptosis^{110,111}. Though inflammatory cytokines are often regarded for their ability to lower insulin sensitivity, recent evidence demonstrates a requirement for specific inflammatory mediators to induce sufficient adipose tissue remodelling and support the nutrient holding capacity of the expanding tissue¹¹². Asterholm *et al*, showed RIDtg mice (an adenoviral protein complex that suppresses TLR4, TNF α , and IL-1 β mediated signalling in adjocytes) on an HFD had less adjose tissue expansion, but greater ectopic fat deposition in muscle and liver and worse glucose tolerance, insulin sensitivity and hepatic steatosis than WT mice¹¹². This demonstrates a need for an acute inflammatory response to maintain lipid homeostasis through adipose tissue expansion. However, this result does not negate the well documented effects of increased inflammation that increase insulin resistance. Important considerations appear to include the timing, duration, resolution and compartmentalization of immune responses when comparing inflammation induced adipose tissue expansion versus inflammation-induced insulin resistance¹¹³. In fact, the short term versus long term impact of TLR4 deletion from adipocytes has recently been investigated in high fat diet fed mice¹¹⁴. TLR4 deletion

protected mice from inflammation-induced insulin resistance during an acute lipid challenge. However, during chronic high fat feeding where adipocyte expansion is required for maintenance of insulin sensitivity, TLR4 deletion worsened insulin resistance¹¹⁴. This result appears inconsistent with the concept that inflammation is necessary for long-term, but not short-term high fat diet-induced insulin resistance in mice, where Rag1 mice lacking adaptive immune responses were used¹¹⁵. However, these results highlight the complexity of innate versus adaptive immune responses that are engaged during diet-induced insulin resistance.

Proper lipid storage and release from adipocytes is linked to insulin sensitivity. A hallmark of obesity and prediabetes is ectopic fat deposition in muscle and liver, which can promote further inflammation in these tissues¹¹⁶. The importance of this is best characterized with the lipoatrophic A-ZIP/F-1 mice, which lack functional adipocytes. Lipid accumulation in the muscle and liver is increased and lipid overload in these tissues leads to insulin-resistance and liver steatosis^{117,118}. Interestingly, transplantation of adipose tissue into A-ZIP/F-1 mice lowers ectopic lipid deposition and lowers insulin resistance¹¹⁷. Further evidence supporting that ectopic lipid deposition in liver and muscle contributes to tissue specific insulin resistance, is demonstrated with transgenic mice that overexpress lipoprotein lipase in the liver or muscle. Each of these

mouse models have pronounce lipid accumulation in the respective tissue with concomitant insulin resistance^{119,120}. Both pieces of evidence point to the importance of lipid storage within adipocyte as a protective factor, where inability to store lipids in the adipocytes leads to insulin resistance.

Lipolysis is also an important factor in lipid storage in adipocytes. Release of fatty acids (FA) from adipose tissue occurs in response to negative energy balance (i.e. fasting) and is regulated by several hormones and inflammatory factors. Glucagon release during a fasted state or stress-induced epinephrine secretion are two examples of hormones that stimulate lipolysis in adipocytes through activation of betaadrenergic receptors^{121,122}. These hormonal signals can engage betaadrenergic receptors and promote activation of adenylyl-cyclase, increasing intracellular cAMP thereby activating protein kinase A (PKA)¹²². Activation of PKA activates hormone sensitive lipases (HSL) and regulates release of fatty acids from adipocyte lipid droplets^{123–125}. Conversely, insulin inhibits lipolysis creating a dichotomy between the fasted state (where glucagon is more active) and fed state (where insulin is more active). Insulin stimulation of Akt/PKB causes activation of phosphodiesterase (PDE) and reduces intracellular concentration of cAMP leading to lower activation of PKA and decreased lipolysis^{126,127}. Further, insulin also decreases expression and activation of the lipases, HSL and

adipose triglyceride lipase (ATGL), which inhibits lipolysis in adipocytes^{128,129}.

During obesity, increased lipolysis results in higher circulating free fatty acids (FFAs), which coincides with increased circulating inflammatory cytokines^{130,131}. The insulin resistance associated with higher levels of circulating pro-inflammatory cytokines manifest as higher lipolysis in adipose tissue due to a reduced ability of insulin to suppress of lipolysis. However, the extent that insulin resistance reduces the suppression of lipolysis by insulin is dependent on the model system used to measure lipolysis. In particular, 3T3-L1 adipocytes rarely demonstrate a measurable difference in the insulin suppression of lipolysis in the presence of TNF α^{35} . TNF α can still stimulate lipolysis in adipocytes, it is often just measured independently of insulin suppression of lipolysis. In particular, treatment of adipocytes with TNF α can increase lipolysis through MAPK activation, which involves activation of endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress^{132–134}. Dysregulation of adipocyte lipolysis is important since it can contribute FFA the fuel ectopic fat deposition in muscle and liver¹¹⁶. These FAs and excess nutrient load in liver and muscle can promote inflammation and insulin resistance in these tissues^{120,135}.

Importantly, saturated fatty acids have been associated with an inflammatory response from immune cells and insulin resistance in muscle

and liver tissue. Early research suggested direct interaction between the saturated fatty acid palmitate and Toll Like Receptor 4 (TLR4) to induce inflammation from immune cells¹³⁶. Recent evidence has argued against a direct activation of TLR4 by saturated fatty acids, including palmitate. However, it is now thought that reprogramming of cellular metabolism does play a role in inflammation, where palmitate can induce activation of JNK and IL-6 release¹³⁷. Under conditions of adequate priming, palmitate can activate the NLRP3 inflammasome in macrophages and dendritic cells (DC) causing IL-1 β release and subsequent insulin resistance in mice^{138,139}. The mechanism of palmitate-inflammasome activation was shown to involve mtROS generation and was exacerbated by adenosine monophosphate kinase (AMPK) inhibition, which reduced autophagy and mitochondria turnover¹³⁸. Further, palmitate loading of macrophages causes lysosome destabilization and inflammasome activation through a cathepsin-B dependent mechanism, suggesting multiple routes of lipotoxicity to activate the NLRP3 inflammasome¹⁴⁰. The secondary lipid messenger ceramide can also cause activation of the inflammasome^{31,138,141}. Obesity and consumption of obesogenic diet in both mice and humans show elevated levels of ceramide in circulation and adipose tissue, in particular for the ceramide 18:0^{142–145}. Differences in the ability of specific ceramide species to promote insulin resistance, suggest

further understanding of how specific ceramides could engage immune responses such as the NLRP3 inflammasome in the development of T2D is required^{141,146}.

Activation of the NLRP3 inflammasome and subsequent IL-1β release in adipose tissue has multiple metabolic consequences. Deletion of NLRP3 and the inflammasome components shows marked improvement in insulin sensitivity in adipose tissue of mice on a HFD¹³⁸. Addition of IL-1β to 3T3-L1 adipocytes and human adipocytes promotes insulin resistance, which is evident by lower insulin stimulated phosphorylation of Akt/PKB and decreased insulin stimulated lipogenesis^{43,147}. Deletion of NLRP3 and inhibition of the NLRP3 inflammasome component caspase-1, also improved adipogenesis and insulin sensitivity in adipose tissue of high-fat fed mice¹⁴⁸.

In summary, adipose tissue stores and buffers lipid requirements of the body, but adipose tissue is also an important organ in the production of many adipokines that control whole-body energy balance. Fatty acid storage is highly regulated and ectopic lipid deposition in non-adipose tissue can have lipotoxicity effects linked to insulin resistance. Increased levels of circulating fatty acids derived from adipocyte lipolysis or lower lipogenesis is associated with inflammation and insulin resistance. Inflammation plays an important role in tissue remodelling during adipose

tissue expansion that occurs during obesity. Conversely, chronic inflammation can promote insulin resistance.

1.6 Statin drug class and cholesterol lowering mechanism

Statins are the most widely prescribed cholesterol lowering drug and effectively reduce risk of mortality from cardiovascular disease^{149,150}. Statins inhibit 3-hydroxy-3-methyl-glutaryl-CoA reductase (HMGCR) thereby lowering cholesterol biosynthesis and promoting hepatic cholesterol uptake^{151,152}. Circulating cholesterol in the form of low-density lipoprotein (LDL) is mainly cleared by the liver through hepatocyte LDLreceptor (LDLR)-mediated uptake and statins increase the levels of LDLR^{153,154}. Normal or elevated cholesterol production in the liver, causes insulin induced gene 1 (INSIG1) protein to bind to (sterol regulatory binding protein) SREBP cleavage association protein (SCAP) and prolong the residency of SREBP1 and 2 in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER)¹⁵⁵. A decrease in sterol concentration causes dissociation of INSIG1 from SCAP and subsequent translocation of SCAP-SREBP to the Golgi, where cleavage of SREBP occurs to produce a transcription factor nSREBP. Translocation to the nucleus results in upregulation in genes responsible for cholesterol and lipid synthesis as well as the LDL receptor and its counter regulatory protein Proprotein convertase subtilisin/kexin type 9 (PCSK9). Increased expression of LDLR mediates greater clearance of

LDL cholesterol from circulation¹⁵⁶. Following endocytosis and dissociation of the LDL particle and receptor, the receptor may return to the cell surface for further LDL particle capture, or upon association with PCSK9, become targeted for degradation. In addition to statins, current atherosclerosis research aims to decrease levels of PCSK9 to increase the recycling of LDLR to the surface and improve the clearance of LDL particles by the liver¹⁵⁷. Following uptake, cellular cholesterol deemed in excess is secreted through the conversion to bile salts and excretion through the intestines. Conversion of cholesterol into bile salts involves at least 16 enzymes, followed by secretion from the hepatocyte through the bile salt export protein (BSEP)^{158,159}. However, much of the bile salts are reabsorbed in the ileum and are returned to the liver for possible utilization or for excretion. A single bile salt can traverse this cycle anywhere from 4 to 20 times in a day before final excretion in the stool. Bile acid sequestrants limit the amount of reabsorption and contribute to the lowering of circulating cholesterol through increased excretion.

1.6.1 Statin mechanism

The first committed step in cholesterol synthesis is the reduction of HMG-CoA to mevalonate catalyzed by HMG-CoA reductase. The structure of all statins in their active form have an HMG-like moiety, allowing for competitive inhibition of HMGCR through binding to the enzyme active site

and excluding HMG-CoA interaction (**Figure 1.2**)¹⁶⁰. Statins inhibit the rate limiting step of the mevalonate pathway that is catalyze HMG-CoA, which lowers cholesterol biosynthesis and increases levels of LDLR. Covalently linked to the HMG-like moiety, statins have similar hydrophobic ring structures that result in different pharmacokinetics between them as well as different binding affinities for HMGCR¹⁶¹. These differences in hydrophobicity likely cause the differences in potency and degree of pleotropic effects of statins.



Figure 1.2 Statin and HMG-CoA structure.

Adapted from Istvan S. and Deisenhofer J. 2001, *Science. A:* Structure of several statins with the HMG moiety highlighted in red with the median inhibitory concentration (IC_{50}). Type 1 and type 2 classifications denote the statin is a derivative of the first isolated compactin (Type 1) or fully synthetic (Type 2). *B:* Structure of HMG-CoA and its K_M value.

1.6.2 Pleotropic effects of statins

Statin treatment is an efficacious and cost-effective way to reduce LDL cholesterol and lower cardiovascular disease risk and adverse events. However, some of the benefits and potential side effects are due to cholesterol-independent pleotropic effects of statins. Statin inhibition of the mevalonate pathway lowers not only cholesterol production, but inhibition of HMG-CoA reductase can also lower any of the downstream metabolites that are produced in the mevalonate pathway. These mevalonate pathway metabolites include, but are not limited to isoprenoids for protein prenylation, dolichols for protein folding, ubiquinone for electron transport in mitochondria, and various cholesterol derivatives such as 25hydroxycholesterol. Much of the current evidence points to modulation of protein prenylation as a mediator of statin-induced pleotropic effects. There is a long list of immune modulatory effects observed with statin treatment, predominately due to alteration of small GTPase protein activity¹⁶². In clinical trials, statins are regarded as having widespread antiinflammatory effects since statin treatment is associated with lower circulating IL-6, TNF α and C-reactive protein (CRP) in humans^{163–165}. Statins also reduce T-cell and lymphocyte proliferation, reduce expression of MHCII antigen presentation complex, and reduce immune cell motility

and migration^{162,166–169}. Alterations in protein prenylation have been associated with immunomodulation and some of the anti-inflammatory effects of statin may be linked to changes in isoprenoids rather than cholesterol¹⁶².

However, not all statin-mediated pleotropic effects equate to lowering of immune responses. Statin treatment of immune cells from both mice and humans show an increase in secretion of IL-1 β and increased caspase-1 activation^{170–173}. Interestingly, in each of these series of experiments, statins only stimulated IL-1 β secretion from THP-1 or human monocytes with an adequate priming signal, usually in the form of LPS, but also with *M. tuberculosis* and lipid loading. This suggests an inflammasome-caspase-1 mechanism regulating statin-induced IL-1 β release⁸⁵. Statins can also increase production of neutrophil extra cellular traps (NET), which are an important method of bacterial killing¹⁷⁴. These increased immune responses may explain the reduced mortality of infection from sepsis, pneumonia, and bacteremia seen in patients undergoing statin therapy^{175–178}.

1.6.3 Statins, and diabetes

Recent clinical and epidemiological data demonstrated an association between statin use and increased risk of developing new onset T2D^{179–181}. Statins have been shown to increase the risk of new onset T2D in up to

9% of patients on intensive statin therapy¹⁷⁹. Studies have also shown a correlation of statin treatment with increased blood glucose levels^{182,183}. This is very important because epidemiological evidence suggests that increased fasting blood glucose is sufficient to increase the risk of allcause mortality interpedently of T2D status¹⁸⁴. It is not yet clear if higher potency statins (often defined in terms of greater cholesterol lowering) equate to increased diabetes risk^{185,186}. There is evidence suggesting that an increase in the dose of statin does increase risk of developing insulin resistance¹⁸⁷. Also, there is not yet a clear consensus if the use of specific statins confers greater risk of new onset T2D^{188,189}. To date, epidemiological evidence shows an association between increased risk of new onset T2D and use of fluvastatin, atorvastatin, rosuvastatin or simvastatin¹⁸⁵. These statins are also associated with an increase in insulin resistance¹⁸⁷. However, the association of pravastatin with increased risk of new onset T2D insulin resistance is not yet clear^{189,190}. We hypothesized that it was important to understand why a drug class that is generally given to individuals that are already at risk for various metabolic disease characteristics, including T2D and has widespread antiinflammatory effects, and improves circulating lipid profile, does not improve blood glucose control and may actually worsen glucose control in some patients.

Statins decrease many markers of inflammation, but recent evidence shows that the exception to the anti-inflammatory role of statins is IL- $1\beta^{172,173,191}$. Since IL- 1β and its processing via the NLRP3 inflammasome have been linked to insulin resistance and subsequent dysglycemia, we hypothesized that statins engage this inflammasome and cytokine to precipitate insulin resistance.

1.7 Mevalonate pathway metabolism

The mevalonate pathway is responsible for producing a diverse set of metabolites. The initial steps in the pathway involve conversion of acetyl-CoA to mevalonate (**Figure 1.3**)^{192,193}. Two acetyl-CoA molecules are utilized to form acetoacetyl-CoA where HMG-CoA synthase catalyses the formation of HMG-CoA with another acetyl-CoA unit. The rate limiting step is carried out by HMG-CoA reductase, which converts HMG-CoA to mevalonate. Mevalonate is then phosphorylated, followed by a decarboxylation step to form the important five-carbon isopentenyl pyrophosphate (IPP), which is the building block used to produce growing isoprenoid chains. Condensation of two IPP units (following isomerisation of one of the units) yields geranyl pyrophosphate (GPP). Synthesis of farnesyl pyrophosphate (FPP) is achieved through addition of another IPP unit to GPP. FPP is an important branch point in the mevalonate pathway. Squalene synthase can condense two FPP molecules together, directing it

towards cholesterol and sterol production. FPP is utilized for protein prenylation to farnesylate proteins with farnesyl transferase (FTase)¹⁹³. Protein prenylation is an important post-translational protein modification that modulate a protein's activity, localization, complex formation with membranes and other proteins^{194–197}. FPP molecules are also diverted towards dolichol production. These substrates are added to nascent proteins currently undergoing folding in the ER, where sugar molecules decorate the dolichol molecule to track maturation progress. Addition of a final IPP molecule to FPP yields geranylgeranyl pyrophosphate (GGPP). Substrates of GGPP are also utilized for protein prenylation termed geranylation. Further, through additional steps, GGPP is also a precursor for ubiguinone (CoQ10). Ubiguinone is important for mitochondrial respiration acting as an electron transporter between complex I and III for ATP production^{198,199}. There are also several further hormones and vitamins that are synthesized from the mevalonate pathway. Inhibition at different points of the mevalonate pathway reduces the production of the respective downstream molecules. Many metabolites are generated from mevalonate, which can alter cellular function and metabolism, especially considering the requirement for isoprenoids in the post-translational modification of hundreds of cellular proteins via prenylation with FPP and GGPP.



Figure 1.3 Mevalonate pathway metabolism.

Synthesis of cholesterol from the mevalonate pathway is initiated with Acetyl-Coa Acetyltransferase 1 (ACAT1) conversion of Acetyl-CoA to Acetoacetyl-CoA. Next 3-Hydroxy-3-Methylglutaryl-CoA Synthase 1 (HMGCS1) converts Acetoacetyl-CoA to Hydroxy-Methyl-Glutaryl-CoA where 3-Hydroxy-3-Methylglutaryl-CoA Reductase (HMGCR) catalyzes the rate limiting step to produce Mevalonate. Statins inhibit at HMGCR. Farnesyl-pyrophosphate (FPP) is committed to cholesterol synthesis following conversion with Squalene synthase (SQSase). Prenylation of proteins (farnesylation and geranylation) is catalyzed by FTase and GTase. GGTase inhibitor-298 (GGTI-298) inhibits geranylgeranylation of proteins. IPP- Isopentenyl pyrophosphate. Bisphosphonates inhibit FPP synthase (FPPSase).

1.8 Isoprenoid protein modification

There are a vast array of post-translational modifications that modulate a protein's activity, localization, complex formation, and degradation. One important post-translational modification is protein prenylation²⁰⁰. This process involves the irreversible attachment of a lipophilic isoprenoid chain of 15 or 20-carbon length to a protein. There are over 200 proteins that are predicted to be prenylated, many of which are in the large Ras, Rho, and Rab family of proteins^{201,202}. The biological function of prenylation is predominately for cellular localization, but prenylation may also facilitate protein-protein interactions. Addition of a lipophilic isoprenoid chain on the c-terminal portion of a protein facilitates membrane anchoring and subsequent membrane trafficking.

There are three enzymes responsible for catalysing prenylation: Farnesyltransferase (FTase), and Geranylgeranyltransferase I and II (GGTase I and II), which carry out farnesylation and geranylgeranylation respectively. The most well characterized prenylation recognition sequence is a CAAX motif (Cysteine-Aliphatic-Aliphatic-X amino acid), facilitating the interaction with FTase or GGTase I. The amino acid in the X position dictates farnesylation or geranylgeranylation²⁰³. The isoprenoid group is covalently linked to the sulfur of the cysteine group, and the AAX

motif is cleaved off by RAS-converting CAAX endopeptidase 1 (RCE1). Prenylation of Rab family proteins is catalysed by GGTase II, and requires a Rab escort binding protein (Reb)^{204,205}. Rab proteins will bind to Reb in the cytosol and are then prenylated by GGTase II. Often the prenylation sequence will contain two cysteine residues, and both will be prenylated.

Many Rho GTPase proteins require geranylgeranylation in order to translocate to the membrane where critical association factors reside for activation. RhoA associates with Rho guanine dissociation inhibitor (RhoGDI) to mediate movement from the ER membrane where prenylation occurred to the plasma membrane for insertion, whereby present guanine nucleotide exchange factors (GEFs) prime RhoA for activation^{206,207}.

Conversely, inhibition of prenylation can disrupt the function of the proteins dependent on the post-translation modification. Due to the complexity of the mevalonate pathway, multiple points of inhibition exist that culminate in a reduction prenylation. Inhibition of HMGCR by statins or inhibition of farnesyl diphosphate synthase (FPPS) by bisphosphonates, subsequently decrease downstream metabolites, including farnesyl and geranylgeranyl²⁰⁸. Chemical inhibitors of the prenyl-transferase proteins, such as GGTI-298, will prevent addition of the isoprenoid onto the receiving protein²⁰⁹. Much of the current research on prenylation inhibition is related cancer. Many of the Ras, Rho, and Rab family proteins have

oncogenic properties and upon dysregulation contribute to unchecked cell proliferation. Statins and prenyl-transferase inhibitors have been shown to inhibit NRas and KRas, two important oncogene regulators, and suppress tumor growth^{210,211}. However, very little is known about how statins, prenylation and immunity are linked with respect to insulin resistance, lipid metabolism or T2D.

1.9 Objectives and Hypothesis

Preliminary findings from our lab and previous published work, demonstrated that several statins can cause IL-1β secretion from macrophages. Recent epidemiological evidence suggests there is a significant population of patients prescribed statins that are at risk for developing increased circulating blood glucose and T2D. This is concerning and perplexing for a drug class that improves blood lipid profiles and is generally regarded as anti-inflammatory. Our work attempts to uncover a possible mechanistic explanation to explain the relationship between statins, immunity and insulin resistance during metabolic syndrome. Understanding these relationships may allow for improvements to this drug class by mitigating pleiotropic side effects and maintaining lipid lowering properties of statins.

We hypothesized that:

- the NLRP3 inflammasome mediates statin-induced insulin resistance in adipose tissue.
- 2) IL-1 β mediates statin-induced insulin resistance in adipose tissue.
- Lower protein prenylation mediates statin-induced insulin resistance in adipose tissue.

The objectives of this thesis were to determine if the NLRP3 inflammasome contributes to statin-induced insulin resistance, and evaluate the mevalonate pathway intermediate that propagate statinmediated activation of this inflammasome. Last, we sought to determine what cytokine effectors downstream of the inflammasome were required for statin-induced insulin-resistance in adipose tissue and characterize functional changes in adipose metabolism. The contributions of this thesis were the discoveries that NLRP3 and IL-1 β are both involved in statin-induced insulin resistance in adipose tissue as a result of lower protein prenylation, but not cholesterol. (**Figure 1.4**)



Fig 1.4. Understanding of statin-induced insulin resistance before and after thesis.

Chapter Two: Methods

2.1 Mice and Materials

The McMaster University Animal Ethics Review Board approved all procedures. Male wild-type (WT) C57BL/6J (#000664) mice were born from in-house colonies at McMaster University, but originally purchased from The Jackson Laboratory. Ob/Ob (#000632) mice where from Jackson Laboratory. NLRP3^{-/-} mice (10 generations backcrossed to C57BL/6J) were from Professor Nicolas Fasel (Université de Lausanne, Lausanne, Switzerland) and were provided by Dr. Dana Philpott (University of Toronto, Toronto, ON, Canada). IL-1 $\beta^{-/-}$ mice were kindly provided by Dr. Yoichiro Iwakura (University of Tokyo, Minato-ku, Tokyo, Japan) and bred in-house at McMaster University. IL-18^{-/-} mice were kindly provided by Ali Ashkar (McMaster University). Statins, GGPP and GGOH were from Cayman Chemical (Ann Arbor, MI). InvivoGen (San Diego, CA) supplied ultra-pure LPS (Escherichia coli 0111:B4). z-YVAD-FMK was from Abcam (Cambridge, MA). (³H)-2-Deoxy-glucose (#NET328001MC) and (¹⁴C)-U-Glucose (#NEC042V250UC) were from Perkin Elmer (Waltham, MA). Farnesol, Low Density Lipoprotein (LDL, L8292), Cholesterol, 25-Hydroxycholesterol and all other chemicals were from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO). Insulin was Novorapid (#02245397) from Novo Nordisk (Mississauga, ON). Antibodies were from Cell Signalling Technologies

(Danvers, MA)(Table 1). Amplex Red Cholesterol assay kit (#A12216) was from Thermo Fisher (Waltham, MA).

2.2 Adipose Explants, Adipocytes and Macrophages

Mice were killed by cervical dislocation, and PBS-rinsed gonadal adipose tissue was minced into 5-mg pieces in DMEM containing 10% FBS. After 2 hours of equilibration, ~30 mg explants were placed in serumfree DMEM and exposed to 1 µM atorvastatin or the indicated dose of statin or zoledronate for 18 hours. During the final 4 hours adipose tissue explants were exposed to 2 μ g/mL LPS (where indicated) and were left unstimulated or stimulated with 0.3 nM insulin for the final 10 min. Adipose tissue explants were supplemented with cholesterol, 25-HC, GGPP, LDL or z-YVAD at the indicated doses during the entire statin exposure. LDL was resuspended as per the manufacture's recommendations, by rotating overnight in DMEM carefully to avoid vortex/vigorous agitation. Adipose tissue lysates were prepared and immunoblotted, as described previously⁴⁸. Caspase-1 and caspase-3 activity was quantified using the R&D Caspase activity assay. Change in the fluorescence of the probe was tracked over the course of 4 hours, measured every 30 minutes. For each experiment at least 2 mice were used to generate the explant adipose tissue for treatment. Each N replicate represents an individually treated well of adipose tissue for quantification.

3T3-L1 pre-adipocytes (ATCC, Rockville, MD) were differentiated for 10-12 days, as described²¹². In brief, cells were seeded in 12 well plates and allowed to grow to confluency. Following 48 hours of confluency, differentiation media 1 (DM I: DMEM, FBS 10%, Penicillin streptomycin 1%, GlutaMAX x1, Rosiglitazone, Insulin, Dexamethasone, IBMX) was added for 48 hours, followed by a media change to DM II (DMEM, FBS 10%, Penicillin streptomycin 1%, GlutaMAX x1, Insulin) for two 48 hour periods. Media was changed two more times in growth media (DMEM, FBS 10%, Penicillin streptomycin 1%, GlutaMAX x1) before cells were assessed for differentiation and used for experiments. 3T3-L1 adipocytes were exposed to atorvastatin (10 µM) for 18 hours and were left unstimulated or stimulated with 1 nM insulin for the final 10 min before lysates were prepared and immunoblotted, as described (See Immunoblotting protocol for full details below)²¹². 3T3-L1 adipocyte experiments treated with FOH was confirmed in 2 separate passages of cells. All other 3T3-L1 adipocyte experiments were confirmed in 3 separate passages of cells. Each experimental replicate (i.e. "N" value) represents an individually treated and quantified culture well containing 3T3-L1 adipocytes or adipose tissue explant-derived material.

Bone marrow–derived macrophages (BMDMs) were cultured as previously described²¹³. For transcript analysis, BMDMs, differentiated

3T3-L1 adipocytes and adipose tissue explants were treated in serum-free media and exposed to statin (10 μ M atorvastatin or fluvastatin) for 18 hours or LPS (200 ng/mL or 2 ug/mL) for 4 hours. Transcript levels were analyzed by quantitative PCR, as described previously²¹².

2.3 Macrophages

Bone marrow–derived macrophages (BMDMs) were cultured for 7– 10 days in DMEM containing 10% FBS and 15% L929 conditioned media. BMDMs were washed in serum-free media and exposed to statin (1 μ M fluvastatin, unless otherwise stated) for 18 hours in serum- free DMEM and LPS (200 ng/mL) was added during the final 4 hours. GGPP (10 μ M), z-WEHD-FMK (10 μ M), and glyburide (200 μ M) were used during the statin treatment period. IL-1 β and IL-6 were quantified by ELISA.

2.4 Total Cholesterol quantification

3T3-L1 adipocytes were treated with Atorvastatin (10 μM) for 1, 3, and 22 hours followed by removal of media, PBS washed and replaced with isopropanol overnight at 4 °C with gentle rocking. Isopropanol was transferred to clean tubes and evaporated in a Speedvac at room temperature. Samples were resuspended in Amplex Red kit reaction buffer and cholesterol concentration was determined using the Amplex Red Cholesterol Assay kit (Thermo Fisher). Following isopropanol removal

from cells, cell lysates were made as previously described²¹², and protein was measured using the BCA assay to correct cholesterol concentration between wells based on protein levels.

2.5 Adipose tissue segmentation and ELISA

Adipose tissue explants were cultured and treated as previously described with atorvastatin and LPS. Explants were transferred to 5 mL DMEM with 1 mg/mL collagenase and 1% BSA and shaken at 200 RPM at 37 °C until adipose was dissolved (~45 minutes). Samples were then filtered through a 100-micron mesh and centrifuged at 1000g for 10 minutes at RT. Floating adjocytes were removed into a new tube for ELISA or transcript analysis. Lysates for ELISA assay of adjpocytes were made with 1% Triton x-100 in PBS with protease inhibitor and homogenized using a MP Bio FastPrep-24 shaker. Stromal vascular fraction (SVF) pellet was resuspended in lysis buffer and homogenized using the same technique as for adipocytes. Total IL-1 β was guantified by ELISA (R&D systems, DY401) and corrected to lysate protein concentration. For transcript analysis adipocytes and SVF fraction were lysed with Trizol and analyzed by quantitative PCR, as described previously²¹². Please refer to the section containing the Gene expression assay protocol for full details.

2.6 Immunoblotting

Protein was extracted from approximately ~35 mg of adipose tissue by mechanical homogenization in SBJ lysis buffer (0.05M HEPES, 0.15M NaCl, 0.1M NaF, 0.01M Na pyrophosphate, 0.0005M EDTA*2H20, 0.25M Sucrose, 1M DTT, 20% Triton-X, 200 mM Na-orthovanadate, and 100% Protease inhibitor solution) at 4.5 meters/second for 30 seconds using a FastPrep-24 tissue homogenizer (MP Biomedicals) and one plastic bead. Samples were at centrifuged at 4 °C at 13000 x g for 15 minutes and supernatant transferred to clean sample tubes. Protein concentration was quantified with the Pierce BCA protein assay (#23225, Thermo Fisher Scientific). Samples were prepared in Laemmli Sample buffer and resolved on 7.5% poly-acrylamide gels using the Biorad Mini-Protean Tetra Cell Western blotting system. Samples were transferred to PVDF membrane (0.45 µm, Millipore Immobilon-P, #IPVH00010) using the Biorad Trans-Blot turbo transfer system. Following transfer, membrane was blocked for 1 hour while rocking using a %5 BSA solution, followed by overnight incubation with the designated antibody. Please refer to Table 1 for antibody list and dilutions. Antibody solutions were recovered and reused while membrane was washed 4 x 15 minutes with TBS-Tween 0.05%, followed by a 1 hour incubation with Anti-Rabbit secondary antibody and repeat washing step. Membranes were then incubated in 7 ml of Bio-rad Clarity max ECL regent while rocking for 5 minutes followed

by imaging with the Bio-rad ChemiDoc XRS+. Experiments comparing phosphorylated protein to total protein, were striped of antibodies and reprobed with new antibodies (as indicated) by incubating membranes with pre-warmed Gentle ReView Stripping Buffer (#N552, VWR) at 30 °C for 27 minutes. Blocking, antibody incubation, wash and imaging was conducted the same during re-probing step. Quantification of bands was performed using the Bio-Rad ImageLab software (6.0.1).

2.7 Lipolysis

Differentiated 3T3-L1 adipocytes were first exposed with or without Atorvastatin 18 hours and then left unstimulated or stimulated with isoproterenol (10 nM) for 5 hours of exposure with LPS. Free glycerol was determined in the media at 0, 1, 3, and 5 hours following isoproterenol exposure and free glycerol was quantified to calculate glycerol release rate, as described²¹⁴.

2.8 Insulin-stimulated Lipogenesis

White adipose tissue explants were exposed to 1 μ M atorvastatin (18 hours) and 2 μ g/mL LPS (final 4 hours) and 3T3-L1 adipocytes were exposed to 10 μ M atorvastatin (18 hours) prior to performing insulinstimulated lipogenesis. Subsequently, (¹⁴C)-U-Glucose (2 μ Ci/mL) with and without insulin (0.3 nM) was added to culture for the final 2 hours. For 3T3-L1 adipocytes, following treatment, (¹⁴C)-U-Glucose (1 μ Ci/mL) with

and without insulin (0.3 nM) was added to culture for the final 1 hour. Tissue and cells were washed with PBS and lipids were extracted by the Folch method using a chloroform/methanol (2:1) solution and the entire chloroform layer was counted for radioactivity. For adipose tissue explant experiments, radioactivity was corrected to tissue weight. For 3T3-L1 adipocyte experiments, protein content was quantified by BCA assay and radioactivity was corrected to protein concentration.

2.9 Glucose uptake

Glucose uptake was measured as done previously⁴⁸. 3T3-L1 adipocytes were treated with atorvastatin (10 μ M,18 hours) and then cells were stimulated with and without insulin (0.3 nM) for 20 minutes. Cells were washed with Hepes-buffered saline (HBS; 140 mM NaCl, 20 mM Hepes-Na pH 7.4, 5 mM KCl, MgSO₄, 1.0 mM CaCl₂), and replaced with glucose transport solution (TS; In HBS, 10 μ M 2-deoxy-glucose, 0.5 μ Ci/mL (³H)-2-deoxy-glucose) for 5 minutes. TS solution was removed followed by 3 washed with ice-cold stop solution (0.9% NaCl, 25 mM glucose). Cells were lysed with 0.05 N NaOH, and radioactivity was quantified and corrected to protein concentration using the Bradford method.

2.10 Fluvastatin serum quantification

Fluvastatin was quantified in 50 μ L of serum. Mice were gavaged a known dose of fluvastatin (as indicated) and venous blood was collected 2 hours later and 24 hours later (data not shown at 24 hours since it was not detectable at 24 hours). Atorvastatin at 40 ng/ml was spiked in as an internal standard before sample preparation. Acetonitrile (3:1) was added and centrifuged to remove particulates. Sample were evaporated and resuspended in running conditions (70:30, 10mM ammonium acetate and 90% Acetonitrile, 10% 10mM ammonium acetate). Protocol followed the details outlined by Agilent Techonologies Application Notes by Srividya Kailasam. Samples were separated by HPLC using an Eclipse XDB-C18 column (3.5 μ m, 2.1 × 100mm) and detected with the Bruker micrOTOF II (Bruker; Billerica, MA).

2.11 In-vivo 2DG uptake

To determine the effect of long-term statin treatment on insulinstimulated tissue glucose uptake, ob/ob mice were orally administered 40– 50 mg/kg fluvastatin or vehicle 5 days a week for 6 weeks. Twenty-four hours after the last dose, mice were injected with 2 μ Ci of 3H-2-deoxy-Dglucose (2DG) via tail vein, immediately followed by the administration of insulin (4 units/kg i.p.). Blood samples were taken at baseline, 5, 10, 15, and 20 min, and were analyzed for 2DG radioactivity. Mice were killed by cervical dislocation, and tissues were snap frozen in liquid nitrogen. Brown

adipose tissue (BAT) and gonadal white adipose tissue (WAT) were analyzed for 2DG radioactivity with and without deproteinization (0.3 mM BaOH and 0.3 mM ZnSO4) to calculate the rates of tissue-specific glucose uptake.

2.12 Gene expression analysis

Total ribonucleic acid (RNA) was extracted from ~50 mg of adipose tissue using mechanical homogenization in TRIzol reagent (#15596018, Thermo Fisher Scientific) at 4.5 meters/second for 30 seconds using a FastPrep-24 tissue homogenizer (MP Biomedicals) and glass beads followed by phenol-chloroform extraction. Homogenates were centrifuged at 12,000xg for 10 minutes at 4 °C and the aqueous phase was taken and added to equal volume isopropanol. Following mixing, samples were centrifuged and the precipitated RNA pellet was washed twice with 75% ethanol/water solution. RNA pellet was left to dry and resuspended in ultrapure water.

cDNA was prepared using 1000 ng of extracted total RNA. Sample was treated with DNAse I (#18068015, Thermo Fisher Scientific) and incubated at room temperature for 15 minutes. Random hexamer primers and dNTPs were added and solution was incubated at 95 °C for 10 minutes to inactivate DNAse, followed by incubation at 55 °C for 10 minutes. cDNA synthesis was completed using SuperScript III Reverse

Transcriptase (#18080044, Thermo Fisher Scientific). This solution was incubated at 55 °C for 50 minutes, and 70 °C for 15 minutes and samples were diluted 1/25 in ultrapure water.

Transcript expression was measured using TaqMan Gene Expression Assays (Thermo Fisher Scientific) with AmpliTaq Gold DNA polymerase (#4311818, Thermo Fisher Scientific). Please refer to Table 2 for a list of primers and targets. Synthesized cDNA was incubated with polymerase and TaqMan probe, and was placed in a Rotor-Gene Q realtime PCR cycler (QIGEN). Samples complete 45 cycles at 95 °C for 5 seconds and incubation at 58 °C for 10 seconds. Each gene was compared to the house keeper *Rplp0* using the $\Delta\Delta$ CT method.

2.13 Statistical Analysis

Significance was determined by unpaired, two-tailed t-tests where only 2 conditions are compared and by one-way ANOVA when more than two conditions are compared. Tukey's post hoc test was used when appropriate (Prism 7, GraphPad Software).

Table 2.1: Antibody reagent listCS- Cell Signalling Technologies (Danvers, MA)

Antibody	Species	Dilution	Company
pAkt (Ser473)	Rabbit	1:1000	CS-#4058
pAkt (Thr308)	Rabbit	1:1000	CS-#4056
Total Akt	Rabbit	1:1000	CS-#9272
pJNK (Thr183)	Rabbit	1:1000	CS-#9251
JNK	Rabbit	1:1000	CS-#9252
pERK (Thr202)	Rabbit	1:1000	CS-#4370
ERK	Rabbit	1:1000	CS-#4695
p38	Rabbit	1:1000	CS-#9212
p-p38 (Thr180)	Rabbit	1:1000	CS-#4511
p-p70s6k (Thr389)	Rabbit	1:1000	CS-#9250
p70s6k	Rabbit	1:1000	CS-#9202
PTEN	Rabbit	1:1000	CS-#9552
β-Actin	Rabbit	1:5000	CS-#4970
Secondary Anti-rabbit	Goat	1:5000	CS-#7074

Table 2.2: TaqMan qPCR probe listFrom Thermofisher TaqMan Gene Expression Assays.

Gene	Probe Catalog #
NIrp3	Mm00840904_m1
Rplp0	Mm01974474_gH
Pyrin	Mm01342372_m1
Chapter Three: Results

3.1 Mevalonate pathway inhibition causes inflammasome-dependent insulin resistance

3.1.1 Statins promote NLRP3-dependent release of IL-1 β in macrophages

Activation of the inflammasome in macrophages derived from mice generally requires a two-step process that includes (i) priming of the inflammasome components with a stimulus that increases NF-kB activity such as LPS and (ii) a second stimulus to activate the assembly of the NLRP3/ASC/Casapse-1 inflammasome complex. Priming in BMDM experiments was achieved with 4-hour treatment with 200 ng/mL LPS. Exposure of primary macrophages derived from WT mice to 10 μ M of one of four different statins (lovastatin, simvastatin, atorvastatin, fluvastatin) increased IL-1 β secretion, but only when combined with the LPS/immunogenic priming in BMDMs (Fig. 3.1 A). Fluvastatin increased IL- 1β secretion in a dose dependent manner, but only when combined with LPS priming in BMDMs (Fig. 3.1 B). LPS plus 1 µM fluvastatin increased IL-1β to greater than 800 pg/mL in the media of BMDMs, whereas controls conditions or fluvastatin without LPS priming was less than ~200 pg/mL. LPS alone increased IL-6 secretion in BMDMs (Fig. 3.1 C). These divergent cytokine responses are indicative of stating acting on the NLRP3 inflammasome, which regulates cytokines such as IL-1 β (and IL-18),

58

whereas the NLRP3 inflammasome does not regulate IL-6. Fluvastatin did not increase IL-1 β secretion above levels seen during LPS treatment alone in BMDMs derived from NLRP3^{-/-} mice (Fig. 3.1 D). However, LPS still increased IL-6 secretion in BMDMs derived from NLRP3^{-/-} mice (Fig. 3.1 E). Treatment of LPS-primed wild type (WT) BMDMs with the NLRP3 inhibitor, glyburide at 200 μ M, or the Caspase inhibitor, Z-WEHD at 10 μ M prevented statin-induced IL-1 β secretion (Fig 3.1 F). Fluvastatin and LPS at the doses used in these experiments did not cause cell death in BMDMs (Fig. 3.1 G). This data shows that statin-induced IL-1 β secretion in LPS-primed macrophages is NLRP3 inflammasome-dependent.



Fig 3.1. Statins promote NLRP3-dependent release of IL-1 β in macrophages

BMDMs from wild type or NLRP3^{-/-} mice and primed with LPS (200 ng/mL, 4 hours) where indicated. *A:* Macrophages were treated with various statins (10 μ M, 18 hours) or (*B*) with indicated fluvastatin dose (18 hours) and IL-1 β (*A*, *B*) or IL-6 (*C*) in the media was quantified. *D*, *E:* BMDMs from NLRP3^{-/-} mice were treated with indicated fluvastatin dose (18 hours) and IL-1 β or IL-6 in the media was quantified. *F:* BMDM from WT mice treated with fluvastatin and LPS similar to the conditions described in (*A*) and treated with *Z*-WEHD (10 μ M) or glyburide (200 μ M, 18 hours) and IL-1 β in media was quantified. *G:* Cell viability was quantified with an MTT assay following treatment with fluvastatin (indicated dose, 18 hours) and LPS (200 ng/mL, 4 hours). Each value from a given well and mean ± SEM is shown. # Significantly different from control; a- significantly different from control, b- significantly different from 0.1 μ M fluvastatin with LPS.

3.1.2 Statins impair adipose tissue insulin signalling via the NLRP3 inflammasome.

We next tested whether statin-induced activation of the inflammasome could impair insulin action in adipose tissue. We first determined the relative levels of IL-1ß in adipocytes versus other adiposeresident cells, such as the immune cell-enriched stromal vascular fraction (SVF) in gonadal adipose tissue depot from male WT mice. These WT mice were between 20 and 40 weeks of age. When LPS-primed adipose tissue explants were treated with atorvastatin, we found that both adipocytes and SVF had higher levels of IL-1 β (Fig. 3.2 A). IL-1 β was ~8 fold higher in the SVF compared to adipocytes (Fig. 3.2 A). Transcripts of NLRP3, but not PYRIN were increased with LPS treatment in both the SVF and adipocyte fraction (Fig. 3.2 B). These data indicate that LPS can increase levels of (i.e. prime) the NLRP3 inflammasome, but LPS does not prime the PYRIN inflammasome in adjocytes and adjose resident cells. Further, both adipocytes and adipose resident cells can increase IL-1ß protein levels in response to stating given adequate LPS priming in adipose tissue.

Fluvastatin increased caspase-1 activity by 1.5 fold in LPS-primed adipose tissue derived from WT, but not adipose tissue from NLRP3^{-/-} mice (Fig. 3.2 C, E). Glyburide at 10 μ M administered with fluvastatin, prevented statin-induced increase of caspase-1 activity in adipose tissue explants (Fig.

62

3.2 C). Fluvastatin also increased caspase-3 activity in LPS-primed adipose tissue from both WT and NLRP3^{-/-} mice and also fluvastatin also increased caspase-3 activity independently of glyburide treatment (Fig. 3.2 F, G). These results show that fluvastatin activates a NLRP3-dependent, glyburide-sensitive caspase-1 inflammasome in adipose tissue, whereas the effects of a statin on other caspases (such as caspase-3) are not regulated by this inflammasome.



Fig 3.2. Statins activate the inflammasome and caspase-1 in adipose tissue

A and B: Quantification of IL-1 β by ELISA and transcript levels of NLRP3 and pyrin in adipocytes and the SVF from adipose tissue explants treated with atorvastatin (1 µM, 18 hours) and LPS (2 µg/mL for another 4 hours). C-E: Caspase-1 activity at the 4 hour time-point of the assay (C, E) and over the course of the assay (D) in adipose tissue explants derived from WT or (E) NLRP3^{-/-} mice. Adipose tissue explants were treated with fluvastatin (18 µM, 18 hours), LPS (2 µg/ml) and Glyburide (10 µM, 18 hours). F and G: Caspase-3 activity at the 4 hour time-point of the assay in adipose tissue explants derived from WT (F) or NLRP3^{-/-} mice (G). Adipose tissue explants were treated with fluvastatin (18 μ M, 18 hours), LPS (2 μ g/ml) and Glyburide (10 μ M, 18 hours). Data are mean \pm SEM. The number above each experimental condition indicates the number of adipose tissue explants used in the quantification. $n \ge 5$ replicates if not otherwise indicated. #Significantly different from control. Ator, atorvastatin; SVF, Stromal vascular fraction; L+S, LPS + Statin (Fluvastatin); AU, arbitrary unit.

We next tested if exposure of adipose tissue explants to fluvastatin impaired insulin-mediated signals that occur during insulin resistance (Fig. 3.3 A). LPS alone did not change the ability of insulin to phosphorylate Akt (pAkt) at serine473 in adipose tissue explants. Fluvastatin at 10 µM alone impaired insulin-mediated pAkt in adipose tissue from WT, but not NLRP3^{-/-} mice. Further, the combination of LPS and fluvastatin at 10 µM decreased insulin stimulated pAkt compared to fluvastatin alone and completely prevented insulin's ability to significantly increase pAkt in adipose tissue explants from WT, but not NLRP3^{-/-} mice (Fig. 3.3 A).

Next, we showed that multiple statins impair insulin signalling in adipose tissue, indicating a drug class effect on adipose tissue insulin sensitivity. We found that 1 μ M atorvastatin or 1 μ M pravastatin (Fig. 3.3 B, C) decreased insulin-stimulated Ser473 phosphorylation of Akt/PKB in LPS-primed explanted adipose tissue derived from WT mice. It was found that 1 μ M or as little as 0.1 μ M cerivastatin decreased insulin-stimulated Ser473 phosphorylation of Akt/PKB in LPS-primed adipose tissue derived from WT mice. It was found that 1 μ M or as little as 0.1 μ M cerivastatin decreased insulin-stimulated Ser473 phosphorylation of Akt/PKB in LPS-primed adipose explants (Fig. 3.3 D). The bisphosphonate zoledronate (1 and 5 μ M), which inhibits the mevalonate pathway distal to HMG-CoA reductase, also lowered insulin stimulated Ser473 phosphorylation of Akt/PKB in LPS-primed explanted adipose tissue (Fig. 3.3 E), suggesting this effect is specific to mevalonate pathway inhibition.

66



Fig 3.3. Mevalonate pathway inhibition impairs insulin action in adipose tissue.

Adipose tissue explants were from WT or NLRP3^{-/-} C57BL/6J mice and treated with LPS (2 ug/mL for the final 4 hours) where indicated. *A*–*E*: Representative immunoblots (top) and quantification (bottom) of phosphorylated Akt (pAkt)/PKB (Ser473) from basal (i.e., no insulin) and insulin-stimulated (0.3 nM) conditions after treatment of adipose tissue explants with vehicle (control) or fluvastatin (10 μ M), atorvastatin (1 μ M), pravastatin (1 μ M), cerivastatin (0.1 or 1 μ M) or zoledronate (1 or 5 μ M) for 18 hours. Each value from a given explant and mean \pm SEM is shown. The number above each experimental condition indicates the number of adipose tissue explants used in quantification. #Significantly different from control; ϕ significantly different from basal control. Ator, atorvastatin; AU, arbitrary unit.

Glyburide treatment at 10 μ M (but not 1 μ M) reversed fluvastatin-induced suppression of insulin-mediated pAkt in LPS-primed adipose explants. This glyburide dose (10 μ M) did not modulate adipose tissue insulin-stimulated pAkt on its own (Fig. 3.4 A). Finally, a functional outcome of insulin in adipocytes was tested in the presence of a statin by measuring insulin-stimulated lipogenesis. Atorvastatin impaired insulin-stimulated lipogenesis in LPS-primed white adipose tissue explants (Fig 3.5 A). These results show that inhibiting the mevalonate pathway at multiple steps or with multiple statins impair insulin signalling through activation of the NLRP3 inflammasome. We discovered that one functional outcome is lower insulin-stimulated adipose tissue lipogenesis due to statin exposure.



Fig 3.4. The NLRP3 inhibitor glyburide rescues fluvastatin-mediated insulin resistance in adipose tissue.

Adipose tissue explants from WT C57BL/6J mice were treated with fluvastatin (10 μ M, 18 hours) and LPS (2 μ g/ml) and/or glyburide (indicated, 18 hours). Representative immunoblots (top) and quantification (bottom) of phosphorylated Akt (pAkt)/PKB (Ser473) from basal (i.e., no insulin) and insulin-stimulated (0.3 nM) conditions. Each value from a given explant and mean \pm SEM is shown. The number above each experimental condition indicates the number of adipose tissue explants used in quantification. #Significantly different from control; AU, arbitrary unit.

Α.



Fig 3.5. Atorvastatin inhibits insulin-stimulated lipogenesis in adipose tissue.

Adipose tissue explants were from WT mice. *A:* Fold-change insulinstimulated lipogenesis in adipose tissue explants treated with vehicle (control) or atorvastatin (1 μ M, 18 hours) and LPS (2 ug/mL, final 4 hours). Fold change was calculated as the increase relative to adipose tissue explants not exposed to insulin. Each value from a given explant and mean \pm SEM is shown. The number above each experimental condition indicates the number of adipose tissue explants used in quantification. #Significantly different from control.

3.1.3 Statins activate the inflammasome and impair insulin signalling in 3T3-L1 adipocytes.

There are many non-adipocyte cell types and potential sources of IL-1ß processing in adipose tissue. Even though our data show that the SVF contains a higher level of IL-1 β compared to adjpocytes in adjpose tissue, it is important to consider adipocyte-autonomous effects of statins. Adipocytes comprise most of the cellular volume in adipose tissue and are the cells responsible for the majority of lipid metabolism in adipose tissue. We had already found that the adipocytes from LPS-primed adipose tissue had increased production of IL-1 β with statin treatment (Fig. 3.2 A). We next tested the adjpocyte cell-autonomous response to statins using the 3T3-L1 adipocyte model. Treatment with fluvastatin plus LPS increased caspase-1 activity by 1.4 fold in 3T3-L1 adipocytes (Fig. 3.6 A). Fluvastatin plus LPS decreased insulin-mediated Ser473 phosphorylation of Akt/PKB 3T3-L1 adipocytes (Fig. 3.6 B). Since fatty acids can contribute to activation of the NLRP3 inflammasome and perturb insulin signalling, we determine if these adipocyte autonomous statin-mediated responses were driven by increases in lipolysis. We found that atorvastatin did not alter lipolysis (with or without isoproterenol) in 3T3-L1 adipocytes (Fig 3.7). These results show that

72

statins promote activation of NLRP3-caspase-1 inflammasome and inhibit insulin signalling in an adipocyte cell-autonomous manner.



Fig 3.6. Fluvastatin activates caspase-1 and causes insulin resistance in 3T3-L1 adipocytes

A: Relative caspase-1 activity in 3T3-L1 adipocytes after treatment with vehicle (Control) or LPS plus fluvastatin. *B:* Representative immunoblots (top) and quantification (bottom) of 0.3 and 100 nM insulin-stimulated phosphorylation of Akt (serine 473) in 3T3-L1 adipocytes after treatment with control or LPS with fluvastatin 10 μ M. Each value from a given explant and mean \pm SEM is shown. The number above each experimental condition indicates the number of adipose tissue explants used in quantification. #Significantly different from control; L+S, LPS + Statin (Fluvastatin); AU, arbitrary unit. ND, not detected phosphorylation.



Fig 3.7. Atorvastatin does not alter basal or stimulated lipolysis in 3T3-L1 adipocytes.

A: 3T3-L1 adipocytes were treated with atorvastatin (10 μ M, 18 hours) and LPS (2 ug/mL, 4 hours) with or without isoproterenol (Iso) (10 nM, 5 hours), and lipolysis was determined by glycerol release rate. Each value from a given treatment well and mean \pm SEM is shown. The number above each experimental condition indicates the number of treated wells used in quantification. #Significantly different from basal control. Iso, isoproterenol; Ator, Atorvastatin.

3.1.4 Fluvastatin serum concentrations in mice.

In order to test if statins promote insulin resistance *in-vivo*, it was important to select a drug dose that is physiologically and/or clinically relevant. Patients given the highest prescribed dose of 40 mg of fluvastatin showed a range of 200 nM to 1 μ M in circulation²¹⁵. The time to maximum concentration (T_{max}) for fluvastatin is ~2 hours. We measured fluvastatin concentration in serum 2 hours following oral gavage of 10, 20 and 50 mg/kg fluvastatin by HPLC/MS. We also measured fluvastatin serum concentration of mice fed ad-libitum with a fluvastatin-diet mixture (600mg/kg food). Average fluvastatin serum concentration by oral gavage was 0.4, 1.8 and 6 μ M respectively and through diet delivery was ~4 μ M (Fig 3.8 B, C).





A and B: Typical chromatogram and m/z spectrum of fluvastatin standards detected with HPLC/MS. C: Mice were gavaged the indicated dose (mg/kg) and serum was collected 2 hours later. D: Mice were fed a 600 mg/kg fluvastatin diet for # weeks and blood was collected from control (no fluvastatin in the diet) and fluvastatin fed mice. Fluvastatin serum concentration was quantified with HPLC/MS. The number above each experimental condition indicates the number of serum samples collected from different mice used in quantification. n.d, Not detected.

3.1.5 Fluvastatin supplementation does not alter blood glucose homeostasis in lean, chow-fed WT mice

Wild type male mice (n=5) were fed either a control diet or fluvastatin supplemented diet (600 mg/ kg food) for 4 weeks. Blood glucose was measured post 6-hour fast and a glucose tolerance test was performed (Fig 3.9). No difference in body mass (Fig. 3.9 A), fasting blood glucose (Fig. 3.9 B) or glucose tolerance was observed between the fluvastatin diet-fed or control diet-fed groups of mice (Fig. 3.9 C, D).

3.1.6 Fluvastatin supplementation induces glucose intolerance in obese (ob/ob) mice

Male ob/ob mice (n=4) were fed either a control diet or fluvastatin supplemented diet (600 mg/ kg food) for 28 days (Fig. 3.10). Fluvastatin supplemented diet was removed for 1 week and glucose tolerance test was performed. Body mass of the fluvastatin-fed ob/ob mice was significantly lower compared to ob/ob mice fed the control diet (Fig. 3.10 A) (P < 0.05). However, despite this moderate weight loss, fasting blood glucose was higher in the fluvastatin-fed ob/ob mice (8 mmol/L) compared to control dietfed ob/ob mice (7 mmol/L) (p < 0.05) (Fig 3.10 B). Further, glucose intolerance was worse (25% increase in AUC) in fluvastatin-fed ob/ob mice compared to control-diet fed ob/ob mice (Fig. 2.10 C, D) (p < 0.05). These data show that oral fluvastatin (feeding) can increase fasting blood glucose and worsen blood glucose control in obese mice despite moderate weight loss. These effects were not seen in lean, chow fed WT mice.





A-D: WT C57BL/6J male mice (n-5) were fed either a control low-fat diet or fluvastatin supplemented low-fat diet (600 mg/ kg food) for 4 weeks. *A, B:* Body weight and 6 hour fasting blood glucose on day 30. *C, D:* Glucose tolerance test (glucose, 2 g/kg) and AUC quantified from blood glucose measured at 0, 20, 30, 40, 60, 90, and 120 minutes following injection. *Significantly different between groups at that point, quantified by T-test. Statin, fluvastatin. AUC; area under the curve.



Fig 3.10. Fluvastatin supplementation induces glucose intolerance in obese (ob/ob) mice

A-D: Ob/Ob mice at 14 weeks of age were fed either a control diet or fluvastatin supplemented diet (600 mg/ kg food) for 28 days . *A, B:* Body weight and 6 hour fasting blood glucose on day 45. *C, D:* Glucose tolerance test (glucose, 0.5 g/kg) and AUC quantified from blood glucose measured at 0, 20, 30, 40, 60, 90, and 120 minutes following injection. *Significantly different between groups, determined by t-test. Statin, fluvastatin. AUC; area under the curve.

3.1.7 Fluvastatin supplementation impairs glucose uptake in adipose tissue in ob/ob mice

We next measured if delivering a statin once a day via gavage, similar to a dose taken by a patient, could alter tissue-specific insulin action or glucose control. To measure uptake into specific tissues in ob/ob mice, insulin and ³H-2-deoxyglucose (2DG) was infused via tail vein injection. Insulin stimulated uptake of 2DG into certain tissues was quantified by measuring radioactivity of different tissues. We found that oral gavage of fluvastatin (50mg/kg) once a day, 5 days a week for 6 weeks impaired insulin-stimulated glucose disposal into specific adipose tissue depots (i.e. WAT) of ob/ob mice ($n \ge 3$) (Fig. 3.11 A). Glucose uptake was 50% lower in WAT, but not brown adipose tissue (BAT) or muscle tissue of fluvastatintreated ob/ob mice (Fig. 3.11 B). Glucose uptake was also reduced in the liver of fluvastatin-treated ob/ob mice (Fig. 3.11 A) (P < 0.05). Overall, these results demonstrate that fluvastatin administration impairs both whole body glucose tolerance and insulin-stimulated glucose uptake in the WAT of ob/ob mice.



Fig 3.11. Fluvastatin supplementation impairs glucose uptake in adipose tissue in ob/ob mice.

A: In vivo insulin-stimulated 2DG uptake in muscle (Gast, gastrocnemius; TA, tibialus anterior; Quad, quadricep), liver, and adipose tissue (BAT, brown adipose tissue; WAT, white adipose tissue) from ob/ob mice orally gavaged with vehicle (Control) or fluvastatin (Statin) for 6 weeks ($n \ge 3$ mice per group). *B*: Data of adipose tissue alone from figure (*A*) demonstrating difference with alternate scale. #Significantly different from control treatment.

3.2 Identification of the mediators of statin-induced insulinresistance following inflammasome activation

3.2.1 Statin-activation of a NLRP3-Caspase-1 mechanism is required for IL-1β secretion in macrophages

To determine what factor(s) mediate statin-induced insulin resistance following inflammasome activation, we first tested if active Caspase-1 is required in immune cells. Treatment of LPS-primed BMDMs derived from WT mice with the Caspase inhibitor z-WEHD, prevented statin-induced IL-1 β secretion (Fig. 3.1 F). This was one of the first results in the course of the thesis and the result shows that statin-induced IL-1 β secretion in LPSprimed macrophages utilizes a caspase-1 mechanism for activation. We next tested the relevance of caspase-1 and IL-1 β in adipose tissue.

3.2.2 IL-1 β and caspase-1 is required for statin-mediated insulin resistance in adipose tissue

We next tested if caspase-1 and IL-1 β or IL-18 is involved in statin-induced insulin resistance in adipose tissue (Fig. 3.12). Inhibition of caspase-1 with 1 or 10 μ M z-YVAD restored atorvastatin-mediated lowering of Ser473 phosphorylation of Akt/PKB in LPS-primed adipose tissue explants (Fig. 3.12 A). Atorvastatin did not lower insulin-stimulated Ser473 phosphorylation of Akt/PKB in LPS-primed adipose tissue explants derived from IL-1 β -^{*t*}- mice (Fig. 3.12 B). Furthermore, both pravastatin and

cerivastatin also did not lower insulin-stimulated Ser473 phosphorylation of Akt/PKB in adipose tissue explants derived from IL-1β^{-/-} mice (Fig. 3.12 C). Similar to adipose tissue derived from WT mice, atorvastatin lowered Ser473 phosphorylation of Akt/PKB in LPS-primed adipose tissue explants derived from IL-18^{-/-} mice (Fig. 3.12 D). Interestingly, testing adipose tissue explant tissue derived from IL-18 receptor^{-/-} (IL-18r^{-/-}) mice revealed that LPS alone lowered of insulin-stimulated Ser473 phosphorylation of Akt/PKB (Fig. 3.12 E #) (P < 0.05). This increased LPS sensitivity in adipose tissue derived from IL-18r^{-/-} mice should be followed up in future testing. Overall, these findings demonstrate that statins require caspase-1 and IL-1β to impair insulin signalling in adipose tissue.



Fig. 3.12. Statins impair adipose insulin action through IL-1β.

Adipose tissue explants were treated with LPS (2 ug/mL for the final 4 hours) where indicated. Explants derived from WT C57BL/6J or IL-1 $\beta^{-/-}$ or IL-18^{-/-} mice as indicated. A: Representative immunoblots (top) and quantification (bottom) of basal (i.e., no insulin) and insulin-mediated phosphorylated Akt (pAkt) (Ser473) after treatment of adipose tissue explants with vehicle (control) or atorvastatin (1 μ M) supplemented with or without the caspase-1 inhibitor z-YVAD at the dose indicated. B and C: Representative immunoblots (top) and guantification (bottom) of basal (i.e., no insulin) and insulin-mediated pAkt (Ser473) after treatment with either atorvastatin (1 μ M) or pravastatin (1 μ M) or cerivastatin (0.1 μ M) in adipose tissue explants derived from IL-1 $\beta^{-/-}$ mice. D: Representative immunoblots (top) and quantification (bottom) of basal (i.e., no insulin) and insulin-mediated pAkt (Ser473) after treatment with atorvastatin (1 μ M) in adipose tissue explants derived from IL-18^{-/-} mice. Each value from a given explant and mean \pm SEM is shown. The number above each experimental condition indicates the number of adipose tissue explants used in quantification. #Significantly different from control tested by one-way ANOVA. Ator, atorvastatin; AU, arbitrary unit; Ceriv, cerivastatin; Prav, pravastatin.

3.2.3 Statin-mediated IL-1 β does not engage MAPKs to decrease insulin signalling

Since IL-1_β is required for statin-induced impairments in insulinsignalling, we then sought to uncover the intermediary immune or stress kinase cellular mediators that could lower insulin-simulated Akt/PKB phosphorylation. Increased IL-1 β can lead to downstream activation of MAPK proteins, which have all been associated with insulin resistance in adipose tissue^{43,147}. The MAPKs JNK, ERK, and p38 are all potential downstream mediators of IL-1β-mediated insulin resistance. We measured activation/phosphorylation of these proteins in both WT and IL-1 β^{--} adipose tissue explants treated with LPS and/or atorvastatin (Fig. 3.12). Increased activation of p38 was detected in WT adipose tissue treated with atorvastatin and LPS (Fig. 3.12 A). However, deletion of IL-1B, did not reduce this statin-mediated elevation in p38 activation suggesting that this is not the key intermediate involved in IL-1β-dependent statin-mediated insulin resistance (Fig 3.12 A). A small but signification increase in JNK and ERK activation was seen with LPS alone, but neither of these stress kinases had higher phosphorylation that was exacerbated by statin exposure (Fig. 3.12 B, C). Further, JNK nor ERK phosphorylation by LPS was not decreased in adipose tissue explants from IL-1 $\beta^{-/-}$ mice (Fig. 3.12 B, C).

88

These results suggest that these MAPKs are not involved in statin-mediated insulin resistance driven by IL-1 β in adipose tissue explants.



Fig 3.13. Statin-mediated IL-1 β does not engage MAPKs to decrease insulin signalling

Adipose tissue explants were treated with LPS (2 ug/mL for the final 4 hours) where indicated. Explants derived from WT C57BL/6J or IL-1 $\beta^{-/-}$ mice as indicated. *A-C:* Representative immunoblots (right) and quantification (left) of (*A*) phosphorylated p38 (p-p38), (*B*) phosphorylated ERK (pERK), or (*C*) phosphorylated JNK (pJNK) after treatment of adipose tissue explants with vehicle (control) or atorvastatin (1 μ M). Each value from a given explant and mean \pm SEM is shown. The number above each experimental condition indicates the number of adipose tissue explants used in quantification. #Significantly different from control tested by one-way ANOVA. AU, arbitrary unit;

3.2.4 iNOS is not required in statin-induced insulin signalling suppression

Previous work has shown inflammasome-derived IL-1 β can activate inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS)^{216,217}. Metabolic stress can increase iNOS activity, leading to tyrosine nitrotrosylation of IR β , IRS1, and Akt, preventing propagation of the insulin signalling cascade²¹⁷. To test if statinmediated IL-1 β causes decreased insulin action through iNOS activation, adipose tissue explants derived from WT mice were treated with the iNOS inhibitor 1400w. We found that treatment with 500 µM 1400w did not restore statin-mediated lowering of Ser473 phosphorylation of Akt/PKB in LPSprimed adipose tissue explants (Fig 3.14 A).

3.2.5 Rapamycin restores statin-suppression of insulin-mediate pAkt

Since our findings suggest statin-derived IL-1 β does not cause decreased insulin signalling through iNOS, stress kinases and MAPKs known to impair insulin signalling, we next examined mTOR. Activation of mTORC1 complex causes activation of S6K and both mTORC1 and S6K can inhibit IRS-1 tyrosine phosphorylation through serine phosphorylation at Ser-632/5 and S265, S302 and S522 respectively^{25,218,219}. Inflammatory cytokines such as TNF α and IL-1 β can increase

91

mTORC1 activity²²⁰. To test if mTORC1 mediates statin-suppression of insulin-signalling, adipose tissue explants from WT mice were primed with LPS and treated with atorvastatin combined with a low dose of rapamycin (20 nM). Low dose rapamycin preferentially inhibits mTORC1 complex, but not mTORC2 signalling, which is required for insulin-mediated Ser473 phosphorylation of Akt/PKB²²¹. Treatment of LPS-primed adipose tissue explants with 20 nM rapamycin restored atorvastatin-induced suppression of insulin-mediated Ser473 phosphorylation of Akt/PKB (Fig. 3.15 A). Rapamycin, at this dose, alone did not alter insulin-mediated phosphorylation of Akt/PKB.


Fig 3.14. iNOS is not required in statin-induced insulin signalling suppression

Adipose tissue explants were from WT mice. *A:* Representative immunoblots (top) and quantification (bottom) of basal (i.e., no insulin) and insulin-mediated phosphorylated Akt (pAkt) (Ser473) after treatment of adipose tissue explants with vehicle (control) or atorvastatin (1 μ M) supplemented with or without the iNOS inhibitor 1400w (500 μ M, 18 hours). Each value from a given explant and mean \pm SEM is shown. The number above each experimental condition indicates the number of adipose tissue explants or wells used in quantification. #Significantly different from control tested by one-way ANOVA. AU, arbitrary unit; Ator, Atorvastatin.



Fig 3.15. Rapamycin restores statin-mediated insulin resistance in adipose tissue

Adipose tissue explants were from WT mice. *A:* Representative immunoblots (top) and quantification (bottom) of basal (i.e., no insulin) and insulin-mediated phosphorylated Akt (pAkt) (Ser473) after treatment of adipose tissue explants with vehicle (control) or atorvastatin (1 μ M) supplemented with or without Rapamycin (20 nM, 18 hours). Each value from a given explant and mean \pm SEM is shown. The number above each experimental condition indicates the number of adipose tissue explants or wells used in quantification. #Significantly different from control tested by one-way ANOVA. Ator, atorvastatin; AU, arbitrary unit.

3.2.6 p70S6 kinase is not correlated with statin-induced lowering of insulin-stimulated pAkt in adipose tissue

Restoration of statin-suppression of insulin-signalling by rapamycin suggests mTORC1 may be an intermediate between statin-mediate IL-1β and inhibition of insulin signalling. Activation of mTORC1 leads to activation of S6K, which can serine phosphorylate IRS-1 and inhibit insulin-signal transduction. Treatment of LPS primed adipose explants with atorvastatin showed a small increase in phosphorylation of p70S6K (Fig 3.16 A). However, this small increase in phosphorylation of p70S6K was also seen with LPS alone and not exacerbated by exposure to a statin (Fig 3.16 A), suggesting p70S6K is not a key signal involved in statin-mediated insulin resistance.

3.2.7 PTEN is not correlated with statin-induced lowering of insulin-stimulated pAkt in adipose tissue or 3T3-L1 adipocytes

Previous findings have shown mice fed an HFD treated with atorvastatin develop glucose intolerance in adipose tissue and have elevated PTEN protein²²². PTEN inhibits insulin signalling through conversion of PIP₃ to PIP₂ (opposing role of PI3K, which converts PIP₂ to PIP₃). mTORC1 activation can stimulate activation of PTEN²²³. We measured PTEN expression in both adipose tissue explants and 3T3-L1

adipocytes to understand if PTEN is involved in the mechanism induced by rapamycin/mTORC1 to restore statin-induced insulin resistance. Treatment of LPS-primed adipose tissue with atorvastatin (1 μ M, 18h) did not increase PTEN protein abundance compared to controls (Fig. 3.16 B). Similarly, 3T3-L1 adipocytes treated with LPS and atorvastatin showed no change in PTEN protein levels (Fig. 3.16 C), suggesting that changes in the levels of PTEN do not contribute to statin-mediated suppression of insulin signalling in adipocytes.



Fig 3.16. p70S6 kinase and PTEN are not correlated with statininduced lowering of insulin-stimulated pAkt in adipose tissue Adipose tissue explants were treated with LPS (2 ug/mL for the final 4 hours) where indicated. A: Representative immunoblots (top) and quantification (bottom) of phosphorylated p70S6k/ p70S6K after treatment of adipose tissue explants with vehicle (control) or atorvastatin (1 µM, 18 hours). B: Representative immunoblots (top) and quantification (bottom) of PTEN corrected to actin after treatment with vehicle (control) or atorvastatin (1 µM, 18 hours) with GGPP (50 µM, 18 hours). C: Representative immunoblots (top) and quantification (bottom) of PTEN in 3T3-L1 adipocytes treated with vehicle (control) or atorvastatin (10 µM, 18 hours) with GGOH (25 µM, 18 hours). Each value from a given explant and mean \pm SEM is shown. The number above each experimental condition indicates the number of adipose tissue explants or wells used in quantification. #Significantly different from control tested by one-way ANOVA. Ator, atorvastatin; GGPP, Geranylgeranylpyrophosphate; GGOH, Geranylgeraniol; AU, arbitrary unit.

3.3 Statin lowering of protein prenylation activates the NLRP3 inflammasome

3.3.1 Statin-mediated decreased protein prenylation promotes IL-1β secretion in macrophages

Statins decrease important mevalonate pathway metabolites in parallel with reducing cholesterol biosynthesis. Some of these metabolites, such as isoprenoids are critical substrates for protein prenylation, and have proven immunomodulatory properties^{162,167,168,170,171}. To assess how statins promoted IL-1 β secretion and subsequent inhibition of insulin signalling, we first tested if isoprenoids were involved with inflammasome activation in immune cells. Priming in BMDM experiments was achieved with 4-hour treatment with 200 ng/mL LPS. Fluvastatin (1 μ M) and LPS in combination increased IL-1 β secretion. Addition of the isoprenoid intermediate GGPP (10 μ M) to BMDMs treated with fluvastatin significantly decreased IL-1 β section (Fig. 3.17 A) (P < 0.05). GGPP and LPS treatments alone did not change the level of IL-1 β secreted from BMDMs. These data show that providing exogenous isoprenoids prevents statin-mediated activation the NLRP3 inflammasome to produce IL-1 β .

3.3.2 Statin-mediated mitochondrial ROS promotes IL-1β secretion in macrophages

Although the mechanisms of activation of the NLRP3 inflammasome is not fully understood, evidence suggests one possible mechanism is through production of mtROS. Fluvastatin treated BMDMs further treated with the mitochondrial reactive oxygen species scavenger MitoTempo showed fluvastatin-induced IL-1 β secretion was decreased by 1 μ M MitoTempo in BMDMs (Fig. 3.17 B). These data suggest statins activate the inflammasome through a mitochondrial ROS-related mechanism, which may be linked to a reduction of the isoprenoid GGPP. The connection between mitochondrial ROS and isoprenoids warrants formal testing.



Fig 3.17. Statin-mediated decreased protein prenylation and mitochondrial ROS promotes IL-1 β secretion in macrophages. BMDM derived from WT C57BL/6J mice were treated with LPS (200 ng/mL for a final 4 hours) where indicated. *A:* BMDM were treated with vehicle (control) or fluvastatin (1 μ M, 18 hours) with or without GGPP (5 μ M, 18 hours) and IL-1 β in media was quantified. *B:* BMDM were treated with vehicle (control) or fluvastatin (1 μ M, 18 hours) with or without either MitoTEMPO (18 hours) or DPI (indicated dose, 18 hours) and IL-1 β in media was quantified. Each value from a given well and mean \pm SEM is shown. The number above each experimental condition indicates the number of individual wells treated and quantified. #Significantly different from Control, *Different from LPS + fluvastatin. DPI, diphenyleneiodonium.

3.3.3 Providing isoprenoids required for protein prenylation, but not cholesterol or 25-HC restores statin-mediated insulinresistance in adipose tissue

Statins lower cholesterol and isoprenoids in multiple cell types. We next tested if lowering cholesterol metabolites or isoprenoids underpinned statin-mediated insulin resistance in adipose tissue. We found that supplementation with LDL-cholesterol (0.01 and 1 mg/ml) or free cholesterol (1 and 20 μ M) did not promote a further reduction (and did not restore) statin-mediated lowering of Ser473 phosphorylation of Akt/PKB in LPSprimed adipose explants derived from WT mice (Fig. 3.18 A). LDL cholesterol treatment alone (1 mg/mL) lowered insulin signalling, independently of LPS priming or statin treatment (Fig 3.18 A) (P < 0.05). This is an important finding since it shows that higher LDL cholesterol can promote insulin resistance through a pathway separate from statins and protein prenylation-linked to the NLRP3 inflammasome. It was known that lower 25-HC can lead to activation of caspse-1 and increased IL-1 β in macrophages²²⁴. However, we found that supplementation of LPS-primed adipose tissue explants with 25-HC (1 and 20 µM) did not restore impaired insulin signalling due to atorvastatin exposure in adipose tissue explants (Fig 3.18 B). Conversely, supplementation of LPS-primed adipose tissue explants with the isoprenoid geranylgeranyl pyrophosphate (GGPP) at 50

 μ M (but not 5 μ M) restored atorvastatin-induced suppression of insulinstimulated phosphorylation of Akt/PKB at two activation sites (Ser473 and Thr308) (Fig. 3.19 A, B). These data show that a statin-mediated reduction in a geranylgeranyl isoprenoid is required for impaired insulin signalling, which occurs independently of cholesterol lowering in adipose tissue.



Fig 3.18. Providing cholesterol does not mitigate statin-induced insulin resistance in adipose tissue.

Adipose tissue explants were from WT C57BL/6J mice and treated with LPS (2 μ g/mL for a final 4 hours) where indicated. *A*–*C*: Representative immunoblots (top) and quantification (bottom) of basal (i.e., no insulin) and insulin-mediated phosphorylated Akt (pAkt) (Ser473) after treatment of adipose tissue explants with vehicle (control) or atorvastatin (1 μ M, 18 hours) with and without LDL cholesterol (A), free cholesterol (B), or 25-Hydroxycholesterol (25-HC, C) at the dose indicated. *A:* LDL cholesterol–treated explants were also treated in combination with GGPP (50 μ M, 22 hours). Each value from a given explant and mean ± SEM is shown. The number above each experimental condition indicates the number of adipose tissue explants used in quantification. #Significantly different from control insulin stimulated, tested by one-way ANOVA. Ator, atorvastatin; AU, arbitrary unit.



Fig 3.19. Providing isoprenoids, mitigates statin-induced insulin resistance in adipose tissue.

Adipose tissue explants were from WT C57BL/6J mice and treated with LPS (2 μ g/mL for the final 4 hours) where indicated. *B and C:* Representative immunoblots (top) and quantification (bottom) of basal (i.e., no insulin) and insulin-mediated pAkt at Ser473 and Thr308 after treatment of adipose tissue explants with atorvastatin (1 μ M, 18 hours) plus supplementation with and without GGPP at the dose indicated. Each value from a given explant and mean \pm SEM is shown. The number above each experimental condition indicates the number of adipose tissue explants used in quantification. #Significantly different from control insulin stimulated, tested by one-way ANOVA. Ator, atorvastatin; AU, arbitrary unit.

3.3.4 Inhibition of GGTase-I is sufficient to impair insulin signalling in adipose tissue

Given that statin-mediated insulin-resistance in adipose tissue explants is prevented with the isoprenoid, GGPP, we next tested if inhibiting the transferase responsible for attaching GGPP to proteins was sufficient to impair insulin signalling. The transferase GGTase-I prenylates proteins with a CAAX motif on the cysteine residue with GGPP. Treatment of primed LPSprimed adipose tissue explants with GGTI-298 (GGTase inhibitor, 10 μ M) lowered insulin-stimulated Ser473 phosphorylation of Akt/PKB (Fig. 3.20 A).

3.3.5 Activation of MAPKs do not correlate with statin-mediated decreases in protein prenylation or insulin signalling

The MAPKs JNK, ERK, and p38 are all potential downstream mediators of IL-1 β -mediated insulin resistance. Given that statin-mediated insulin-resistance requires IL-1 β is dependent on reduction of the isoprenoid GGPP, we next tested activation (i.e. phosphorylation) of the stress kinases JNK, ERK, and p38 in adipose tissue explants primed with LPS and treated with atorvastatin (10 μ M) and GGPP (50 μ M) (Fig. 3.21). LPS alone promoted phosphorylation of JNK and ERK (Fig. 3.21 B, C). LPS also increase phosphorylation of p38, which was further elevated with LPS + atorvastatin in adipose explants (Fig. 3.21 A). Although p38 activation was

increased with the combinations LPS and atorvastatin, no reduction in the phosphorylation of p38 was evident with addition of GGPP (Fig. 3.21 A). Overall, this data shows that the phosphorylation of MAPKs (JNK, ERK, p38) do not correlate with the ability of statins to impair insulin signalling via lower prenylation in adipose tissue.



Fig 3.20. GGTase I inhibitor promotes insulin resistance in adipose tissue

Adipose tissue explants were from WT C57BL/6J mice and treated with LPS (2 μ g/mL for a final 4 hours) where indicated. *A:* Representative immunoblots (top) and quantification (bottom) of basal (i.e., no insulin) and insulin-mediated pAkt at Ser473 and Thr308 after treatment of adipose tissue explants with GGTI-298 inhibitor (10 μ M, 18 hours). Each value from a given explant and mean \pm SEM is shown. The number above each experimental condition indicates the number of adipose tissue explants used in quantification. #Significantly different from control insulin stimulated, tested by one-way ANOVA. Ator, atorvastatin; AU, arbitrary unit.



Fig 3.21. Activation of MAPKs do not correlate with isoprenoidmediated restoration of insulin resistance caused by statins.

Adipose tissue explants were treated with LPS (2 ug/mL for the final 4 hours) where indicated. Explants derived from WT C57BL/6J mice. *A-C:* Representative immunoblots (top) and quantification (bottom) of (*A*) phosphorylated p38 (p-p38), (*B*) phosphorylated ERK1 (pERK), or (*C*) phosphorylated JNK (pJNK) after treatment of adipose tissue explants with vehicle (control) or atorvastatin (1 μ M) with or without GGPP (50 μ M, 18 hours). Each value from a given explant and mean \pm SEM is shown. The number above each experimental condition indicates the number of adipose tissue explants used in quantification. #Significantly different from control tested by one-way ANOVA. a- difference from control. b- different from LPS alone. AU, arbitrary unit.

3.3.6 Geranylgeranylation but not farnesylation rescues statinmediated insulin-resistance in 3T3-L1 adipocytes

Our previous results indicate that treatment of adipose tissue explants with the isoprenoid GGPP, but not cholesterol rescued statinmediated insulin resistance in adipose tissue. Furthermore, cholesterol content of 3T3-L1 adipocytes did not change during treatment with atorvastatin (Fig. 3.22 A). We next tested if statin could induce cellautonomous insulin resistance in adipocytes via lower prenylation. Atorvastatin lowered insulin-stimulated Ser473 phosphorylation of Akt/PKB in 3T3-L1 adipocytes and supplementation with the isoprenoid geranylgeraniol (GGOH) (25 μ M) restored this aspect of insulin signalling (Fig. 3.22 B). Supplementation with farnesol (FOH) did not restore of atorvastatin-mediated lowering insulin-stimulated Ser473 phosphorylation of Akt/PKB in 3T3-L1 adipocytes (Fig. 3.22 C).





A: Cholesterol concentration of 3T3-L1 adipocytes after treatment with atorvastatin (10 μ M) for 1, 3, and 22 hours. *B and C:* Representative immunoblots (top) and quantification (bottom) of basal (i.e., no insulin) and insulin-mediated phosphorylated Akt (pAkt)/PKB (Ser473) after treatment of 3T3-L1 adipocytes with atorvastatin (10 μ M, 18 hours), LPS (2 μ g/mL), and/or GGOH (25 μ M, 18 hours) or farnesol (FOH) (25 μ M, 18 hours). Each value from a given explant and mean \pm SEM is shown. The number above each experimental condition indicates the number of adipose tissue explants used in quantification. #Significantly different from control insulin stimulated, tested by one-way ANOVA. Ator, atorvastatin; AU, arbitrary unit.

3.3.7 Statins do not alter insulin-stimulated glucose uptake in 3T3-L1 adipocytes

We next tested if statin-mediated changes in insulin signalling corresponded to changes in the cellular function of insulin in adipocytes. We tested if basal or insulin-stimulated glucose uptake into 3T3-L1 adipocytes is altered in the presence of atorvastatin with and without GGOH. We found no difference in basal or insulin-stimulated glucose uptake at a low or high dose of insulin (0.3 nM and 10 nM insulin) (Fig 3.23 A, B).

3.3.8 Statins lower insulin-stimulated lipogenesis via lower isoprenoids in adipocytes

Insulin is known to alter adipocyte lipid metabolism by suppressing lipolysis and stimulating lipogenesis^{126,127,225}. We next tested if either of these functions of insulin are correlated with atorvastatin-suppression of insulin signalling and lowering of protein prenylation. Atorvastatin did not alter lipolysis (with or without isoproterenol) in 3T3-L1 adipocytes (Fig 3.7 A). However, insulin-stimulated lipogenesis was decreased by atorvastatin, an effect that was not observed when 3T3-L1 adipocytes were supplemented with 25 μM GGOH (Fig. 3.24 A).

Taken together, the findings of this thesis show that statin-induced adipocyte insulin-resistance occurs via activation of the NLRP3 inflammasome and one of this inflammasomes effectors IL-1β. Statins

activate the inflammasome through decreased protein prenylation, and activation of the inflammasome results in decreased insulin-stimulated lipogenesis in adipose tissue.







Fig 3.24. Statins decrease insulin-stimulated lipogenesis in 3T3-L1 adipocytes.

A: 3T3-L1 adipocytes were exposed to atorvastatin (10 μ M, 18 hours) supplemented with or without GGOH (25 μ M) for 18 hours followed by the addition of [14C]-U-glucose (1 μ Ci/mL) ± insulin (0.3 nM) for 1 h, and lipogenesis was quantified using the radiolabeled lipid pool. Data are mean ± SEM. The number above each experimental condition indicates the number of wells used to quantify. #Significant from control insulin stimulated tested by one-way ANOVA. Ator, atorvastatin; DPM, disintegrations per minute; GGOH, Geranylgeraniol.

Chapter Four: Discussion

4.1 Introduction

Statins are one of the most widely prescribed drugs, used for the treatment of cardiovascular disease. Statins lower circulating LDL cholesterol, by lowering cholesterol production in the liver, and increasing uptake of LDL particles from circulation. However, statins have been shown to have a multitude of pleotropic effects in multiple tissues, which can occur independent of cholesterol lowering. These changes can have beneficial effects, although they are potentially the cause for the side effects observed in patients taking statins. The findings of this thesis show that statins decrease protein prenylation and activate the NLRP3 inflammasome resulting in IL-1 β -mediated insulin resistance, which decreases the ability of insulin to promote lipogenesis in adipose tissue.

4.2 Statins activate the inflammasome

4.2.1 Statins activate the inflammasome in immune cells

Statins have recently been shown to increase the risk of developing type 2 diabetes and insulin resistance in a small portion of patients²²⁶. The causal link is poorly understood and somewhat paradoxical considering statins generally improve circulating lipid profiles in patients, which is an important factor in development and consequences of type 2 diabetes²²⁷. Previous findings had demonstrated that statins can stimulate IL-1 β release from THP-1 and human monocytes and that a priming factor (such

as LPS or bacteria) was required^{171,173,228}. We confirm that statins increased IL-1 β secretion in adequately primed macrophages, and we demonstrated the requirement of the NLRP3 inflammasome²¹³. All statins tested activated NLRP3-mediated increases in IL-1 β , which is similar to the class effect of these HMG-CoA reductase inhibitors increasing the risk of diabetes, independently of potency or lipophilic properties²²⁹. Deletion of the NLRP3 inflammasome and inhibition of caspase-1 both reduced fluvastatin-mediated IL-1 β secretion. Similar findings show this to be a mevalonate pathway effect as LPS primed RAW .264 macrophages treated with bisphosphonates also increase IL-1 β in a dose dependent manner^{230–232}. Bisphosphonates are prescribed to treat osteoporosis and prevent bone loss. They inhibit farnesyl-pyrophosphate synthase, which in the mevalonate pathway is distal to HMG-CoA reductase, but bisphosphonates still inhibit isoprenoids required for protein prenylation (Figure 1.3).

The diabetic drug glyburide, is also an NLRP3 inflammasome inhibitor²³³. Interestingly, glyburide prevented fluvastatin-induced IL-1 β secretion from LPS primed macrophages. Assessing if patients taking statins that are currently on glyburide have a lower risk of developing type 2 diabetes should be of interest.

In patients taking statins, depending on the pharmacokinetics, the circulating concentrations are typically in the nanomolar range, although they can be as high as 1 μ M^{161,234,235}. Fluvastatin has been measured in the micromolar range in human serum after a standard dose and our data suggests this concentration is sufficient to stimulate IL-1 β secretion from LPS primed macrophages²³⁴. Importantly, we did not observe overt cell death from the tested concentrations of fluvastatin in our experiments using BMDMs. Signals from dying cells can be activators of the NLRP3 inflammasome and although we cannot absolutely rule out any cell death mediators in our experiments, we found no change in BMDM viability^{236–238}

4.2.2 Statins activate the inflammasome in adipose and cause insulin resistance

Our next point of interest to test was if statins can activate the inflammasome in white adipose tissue. We hypothesized that cell type was a key determinant of how statins engage the NLRP3 inflammasome. Others have shown in immune cells, statins can alternatively activate the PYRIN inflammasome to cause IL-1 β secretion²³⁹. In adipose tissue, transcript analysis of the SVF and adipocytes showed only LPS increased levels of NLRP3 and not levels of pyrin. These data suggested that the NLRP3 inflammasome regulates statin-induced capase-1 activation in

adipose tissue. Statin treatment of white adipose tissue predominately increased IL-1 β secretion in the stromal vascular fraction (SVF), however statin treatment also increased IL-1 β production by 2-fold in the adipocytes. This aligns with other findings that the predominate source of IL-1 β in adipose tissue is generated from resident immune cells²⁴⁰. This also set the stage for testing adipocyte-autonomous actions of statins. First, we probed the activation of the key NLRP3 inflammasome component, caspase-1. Statin treatment increased caspase-1 activity in whole adipose tissue lysates and was inhibited by glyburide and NLRP3 deletion. Therefore, statins activated caspase-1 in an NLRP3-depdent manner in adipose tissue.

We next tested how statins and other inhibitors of the mevalonate pathway influenced insulin resistance in adipose tissue. Activation of the inflammasome has been implicated in insulin resistance^{31,86,138}. Since statins can activate the inflammasome in both immune cells and adipose tissue, we tested if this NLRP3 inflammasome activation promoted insulin resistance. All statins that we tested showed decrease insulin signalling in adipose tissue explants. Cerivastatin was removed from the market because of side effects. Our results show that cerivastatin was the most potent statin in promoting adipose insulin resistance and the most potent activator of IL-1 β release from BMDMs. The bisphosphonate

Zoledronate also caused decreased insulin signalling in primed adipose tissue explants in a dose dependent manner. Taken together these suggest a drug class effect and mevalonate pathway effect on insulin action. Deletion of NLRP3 and inflammasome inhibition with glyburide prevented statin-induced insulin resistance in adipose tissue, suggesting this effect is NLRP3 inflammasome dependent.

Interestingly, there does not seem to be an association of increased incidence of type 2 diabetes with patients taking bisphosphonates. This may occur because bisphosphonates have a high affinity for bone tissue²⁴¹. Oral administration of bisphosphonates result in a poor absorption (<2%), and are often delivered through intravenous (IV) injection, monthly or even yearly^{242–244}. Though other tissues such as adipose, may have brief acute exposures to bisphosphonates, this is unlikely enough exposure to alter mevalonate metabolism in any tissue other than bone.

Our *ex-vivo* adipose tissue explant model tested inflammasome activation using lean gonadal adipose tissue. During obesity, adipose tissue undergoes hypertrophy, with increased lipid loading occurring to mature adipocytes and pre-adipocytes differentiate to increase the number of adipocytes able to store lipids^{108,109}. These adipocytes are more proinflammatory. This expansion also stimulates macrophage recruitment and

infiltration, increasing the number of immune cells present²⁴⁵. Further testing of inflammasome activation should be done by treating adipose tissue explants derived from HF fed obese or ob/ob mice to test if obesity further exacerbates statin-induced inflammasome activation and IL-1 β secretion. Interestingly, patients with familial hypercholesteremia on lifelong statins can have a low prevalence of type 2 diabetes as opposed to patients who are obese or with metabolic disease in whom stains can increase the risk of type 2 diabetes²⁴⁶. Only a small portion (~9%) of patients taking statins develop new onset type 2 diabetes¹⁷⁹. The inflammatory state and cell composition of the adipose tissue of each patient taking a statin, may be a factor influencing the risk of developing type 2 diabetes.

Adipocytes residing in the adipose tissue explants treated with atorvastatin had increased levels of IL-1 β . However, this test does not discriminate the source of increased levels of IL-1 β and if there is an adipocyte-autonomous response to statins. To test if adipocytes alone are sufficient to observe statin-induced insulin resistance, we used 3T3-L1 adipocytes. Fluvastatin increased caspase-1 activation in 3T3-L1 adipocytes, however, interestingly we did not detect increased IL-1 β secretion. Fluvastatin and atorvastatin did however cause decreased insulin signalling in 3T3-L1 adipocytes. It is possible the amount of IL-1 β

secreted or present at that time point was below detection and warrants further testing. Increased caspase-1 activity though is still important as it can dictate insulin-sensitivity in adipocytes¹⁴⁸. Inflammasome-caspase-1 activation during pre-adipocyte differentiation was shown to result in a more insulin resistant mature adipocyte¹⁴⁸. Testing if the presence of statins during 3T3-L1 adipocyte differentiation causes insulin resistance should be of interest and could suggest one mechanism underlying the connection between long-term statin consumption and increased risk of new onset T2D.

4.3 IL-1 β is required for statin-induced insulin resistance

Activation of the inflammasome results in cleavage and secretion of the IL-1 β and IL-18. Caspase-1 also has other targets such as IL-33, and GAPDH⁷⁴. This cleavage may activate or inhibit the activity of the target protein. Since statin-induced insulin resistance is dependent on inflammasome activation, we sought to determine what downstream effectors from the inflammasome were required. Then we attempted to understand the cellular mediators of this effector that link to statin-induced insulin resistance. Finally, we sought to determine the functional outcome of this decreased insulin signalling in adipocytes.

4.3.1 Caspase-1 and IL-1 β are required for statin-induced insulin resistance

Activation of the NLRP3 inflammasome results in caspase-1 activation and activation of IL-1^β, IL-18, IL-33 and potentially other proteins that could be activated or inacatived²⁴⁷. Each of these proteins have complex downstream signalling pathways. We first tested the next step in the inflammasome pathway following NLRP3 activation, caspase-1 activation. Our results showed inhibition of caspase-1 activity with z-YVAD restored insulin signalling in LPS primed adipose tissue treated with atorvastatin. This result solidified that caspase-1 was involved in statinmediated insulin resistance, but the effector was still unknown. Next we found that genetic deletion of IL-1 β restored insulin signalling when adipose tissue was exposed to one of several different statins, but IL-18 was dispensable. IL-1 $\beta^{-/-}$ also showed full restoration of insulin signalling to levels comparable to controls, which is similar to our findings with adipose tissue derived from NLRP3^{-/-} mice. This suggests that IL-1 β is the key effector of NLRP3/Caspase-1 inflammasome during statin-induced insulin resistance in adipose tissue. Interrogation of all of the results in adipose tissue explants shows that statin treatment alone can moderately lower insulin signalling. This suggests this adipose tissue explant model may have some self-priming of the inflammasome, possibly with lipids, that enables statin alone to cause some decreased insulin signalling.

Importantly, when either NLRP3 or IL-1 β are not present, fluvastatin and atorvastatin alone did not cause this mild insulin resistance.

Recent interest in IL-1ß and its potential link to atherosclerosis and diabetes has resulted in development of antibodies to inhibit circulating IL-1 β . In rodents, inhibition of IL-1 β with antibody therapy improved insulin sensitivity in diet induced obese mice²⁴⁸. Treatment of diabetic KK-A^y mice with IL-1 β antibody, improved insulin sensitivity, beta-cell mass and insulin secretion, and reduced circulating free FA²⁴⁹. Early human trial evidence with the IL-1 β antibody therapy anakinra, showed a small but significant reduction in glycated hemoglobin (HbA1C) after 13 weeks of treatment²⁵⁰. The completion of the Canakinumab Anti-Inflammatory Thrombosis Outcome Study (CANTOS) trial demonstrated a causal link between IL-1ß and atherosclerosis, as well as lung cancer^{251,252}. However, no improvement was observed in HbA1C or insulin sensitivity following Canakinumab long term treatment²⁵³. Statins are pervasive in these clinical trials and should be considered as a confounding variable when assessing the potential glycemic control improvement with IL-1 β antibody therapy.

We confirmed that IL-18 was not a mediator of statin-induced insulin resistance in adipose tissue using mice that had II-18 deleted. This

further supports the key role played by IL-1 β and argues against a widespread immune effect of statins on cytokines that could cause insulin resistance. To further test if IL-18 was required for statin-mediated insulin resistance we also tested adipose tissue explants derived from mice that have the IL-18 receptor (IL-18r) deleted. Interestingly, insulin signalling in adipose tissue from IL-18r^{-/-} was completely supressed with LPS treatment and no additional synergy with atorvastatin could be observed. It is currently not fully understood why IL-18^{-/-} and IL-18r^{-/-} displayed differences in LPS sensitivity, but this result does align with published reports showing that IL-18 is an important cytokine for maintaining immune homeostasis. It is possible that the IL18 receptor has a broader role or additional ligands beyond the IL-18 cytokine. Deletion of IL-18 is sufficient to promote insulin resistance in diet induced obesity, contrary to the restoration of insulin sensitivity reported when IL-1 β^{--} mice are subjected to diet induced obesity^{254–257}. One mechanism proposed linking IL-18 to insulin sensitivity is through the activation of AMPK²⁵⁶. IL-18 has been shown to activate AMPK. Activation of AMPK can inhibit the inflammasome through modulation of mitophagy and ER stress and limit inflammation^{258–260}. Further investigation of the increased LPS sensitivity in IL-18r^{-/-} resulting in insulin inhibition and linking to AMPK activity should be of interest.

4.3.2 Functional outcomes of statin-induced insulin resistance in adipose tissue

NLRP3 inflammasome derived IL-1 β has been implicated in obesity driven insulin resistance^{31,138}. IL-1 β can reduce insulin sensitivity in adipocytes, cause decreased insulin-stimulated glucose uptake, and inhibit insulin-stimulated lipogenesis^{43,261,262}. However, it was not known how NLRP3 inflammasome derived IL-1 β due to statin exposure altered adipocyte function. Consistent with our data showing statins induce IL-1 β secretion and insulin resistance, we found atorvastatin impaired insulin-stimulated lipogenesis in both white adipose tissue and in a cell-autonomous manner in 3T3-L1 adipocytes. However, we did not see differences in basal or stimulated lipolysis or a difference in glucose uptake in 3T3-L1 adipocytes. It is not yet clear how statin-mediated impaired lipogenesis is linked to changes in glycemia and risk of new onset T2D.

Fluvastatin supplementation of low-fat (i.e. chow diet) fed mice showed no worsening of glycemia or glucose tolerance/control. Interestingly, fluvastatin supplementation of genetically obese (ob/ob) mice worsened glucose intolerance and impaired insulin-stimulated glucose disposal in white adipose tissue, indicating insulin resistance within this tissue. These results may be associated with the NLRP3 priming triggers
during obesity in ob/ob mice. It is possible that *in-vivo* effects of statins require a priming signal for the inflammasome, but we have not identified the priming signal required in our experiments. Ob/ob mice have ten-fold higher circulated endotoxemia, and diet induced obesity increases components of the inflammasome^{52,138}. The observed difference *in vitro* and in statin-induced glucose intolerance in ob/ob mice may suggest the requirement cross-talk between multiple cell types. Further it could also require exposure and alterations to both mature and preadipocytes. Measuring circulating free FA and insulin-stimulated lipogenesis in the statin supplemented ob/ob model is warranted in the future in order to know if statin-suppression of insulin-stimulated lipogenesis occurs in vivo. Our results suggest that impaired adipocyte lipogenesis underpins the relationship between lipids and glucose during statin treatment because higher blood triglycerides are a known risk factor predicting statin-induced diabetes²⁶³. Furthermore, those that have more diabetic risk factors when starting statin therapy, defined by higher BMI, elevated circulating triglycerides, increased fasting blood glucose and HbA1c, are those at greater risk of statin-new onset diabetes²⁶⁴. Understanding the connection between lower lipogenesis and statin-mediated risk of new onset T2D is warranted.

4.3.3 mTORC1 may mediate statin-induced IL-1 β insulinresistance in adipose tissue

We showed that statin-induced insulin resistance in adipose tissue is dependent on IL-1 β . The IL-1 β signalling cascade involves activation of MAPK proteins and these proteins can inhibit insulin signalling^{61,265–268}. We hypothesized that either JNK, p38 or ERK would mediate statin-induced insulin resistance, but our results suggest this is not the case. Beyond activation seen with LPS, only p38 showed a marked increase in activation with the addition of atorvastatin. However, this increase persisted in the absence of IL-1 β and with the treatment of the isoprenoid GGPP, suggesting that p38 activation it is not required for prenylation-dependent and IL-1 β -mediated adipose insulin resistance caused by statins. These findings are in contrast to those showing in immune cells, p38 is activated by fluvastatin but not when GGPP is added back²⁶⁹. This difference could be explained by the cell type or dose of statin used. Previous reports used 10 μM fluvastatin *in-vitro* on immune cells compared to our results using 1 µM atorvastatin ex-vivo on adipose tissue. Our model could further test p38 by using an inhibitor to see if this is sufficient to mitigate statin-induced insulin resistance, but this is unlikely.

There are alternative routes of crosstalk between statins and IL-1ß with inhibition of insulin signalling. Inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) is a known mediator of insulin resistance and can serine phosphorylate IRS- $1^{216,217}$. In muscle, IL-1 β can activate iNOS directly, potentially providing a link between statin-induced IL-1 β and iNOS-mediated insulin resistance²⁷⁰. Our findings showed that blocking iNOS with a chemical compound did not mediate statin-induced IL-1ß suppression of insulin action in adipose tissue. We did not follow-up on these results with more careful dose response experiments or testing other ways to block iNOS because another pathway (i.e. mTOR) showed a promising link between statins and insulin resistance. There is also evidence to suggest that PTEN mediates statin-induce insulin resistance²⁷¹. Rodents fed an obesogenic diet supplemented with rosuvastatin showed impaired glucose tolerance and increased PTEN protein in muscle. Heterozygous PTEN^{+/-} mice were protected from rosuvastatin-induced glucose intolerance. This is an interesting series of results that are in agreement with our data showing that statin supplementation can worsen glucose control in ob/ob mice. We measured the amount of PTEN expression in LPS primed adipose tissue treated with atorvastatin and supplemented with GGPP. We saw no changes and no correlation between PTEN protein levels and statin treatment. There may be differences in mice (*in vivo*) during prolonged

statin exposure, compared to our *ex vivo* adipose tissue model, which is treated with a single long-term exposure. However, our findings suggest, PTEN is not sufficient to mediate statin-induced insulin-resistance in our adipose tissue model.

Finally, we tested if mTORC1 mediated statin-induced insulin resistance. Importantly, IL-1^β can activate mTORC1²⁷². Activation of mTORC1 can directly and indirectly inhibit insulin signalling through serine phosphorylation of IRS1^{218,273}. Activation of mTORC1 phosphorylates p70s6k which can inhibit IRS-1 by serine phosphorylation at Ser270, Ser307 and Ser1101²⁷⁴. Rapamycin is an inhibitor of mTOR and at low doses (1-10 nM) predominately inhibits the mTORC1 complex, while mTORC2 activity is largely unaffected²²¹. Only high dose (>100 nM), prolonged exposure of rapamycin has been shown to inhibit mTORC2 in cancer cells²⁷⁵. This is important as our marker of insulin signalling is the mTORC2 phosphorylation site Ser473 on Akt/PKB. Our results show that a low dose of 20 nM rapamycin prevents statin-induced insulin resistance in adipose tissue explants. Rapamycin alone did not alter insulin signalling suggesting the selected dose did not inhibit mTORC2. This suggests that mTORC1 may mediate statin-induced IL-1 β insulin resistance. However, assessment of phosphorylation of p70s6k showed no increase with atorvastatin treatment of primed adipose tissue and phosphorylation of

p70s6k was not lower with the addition of GGPP. This suggests either mTORC1 directly inhibits IRS-1 through Ser636 phosphorylation or there is transient activation of p70s6k. Measuring phosphorylated p70s6k at multiple timepoints following atorvastatin treatment in adipose tissue is warranted. Further, assaying IRS-1 serine phosphorylation at both mTORC1 and s6k specific sites will reveal if either of these mediate the effects of statin-induced insulin resistance. Last, genetic deletion of mTORC1 in 3T3-L1 adipocytes with the dominate-negative mTORC1 adenovirus will provide further evidence this effect is mTORC1 dependent²⁷⁶.

4.4 Statin lowering of protein prenylation activates the NLRP3 inflammasome

The statin-mediated cellular processes that elicit activation of the inflammasome and IL-1 β secretion in adipose tissue are not clear. Inhibition of the mevalonate pathway lowers cholesterol, but also reduces several other key metabolites such as cholesterol derivatives, ubiquinone, and isoprenoids, which modify over a hundred proteins. Our objective was to test what metabolite was sufficient to cause IL-1 β secretion from immune cells and test the components of the mevalonate pathway that are involved in statin-mediated insulin resistance in adipocytes. It was clear that providing isoprenoids required for protein prenylation was the only

intervention that restored insulin signalling during statin exposure in adipose tissue. Providing cholesterol or its derivatives did not restore insulin signalling during statin exposure. In fact, LDL cholesterol exposure caused insulin resistance in a separate manner to mechanisms involving NLRP3 inflammasome.

4.4.1 Statins reduce protein prenylation and cause

mitochondrial ROS production to activate the inflammasome

Statin-induced insulin resistance in adipose tissue requires IL-1 β . Our results show that reduction in isoprenoids is sufficient to cause IL-1 β secretion in BMDM from C57BI/6J mice. Addition of GGPP to primed BMDMs treated with fluvastatin reduced IL-1 β secretion. This aligns with similar findings in other immune cells showing statin-reduction of isoprenoid is sufficient to increase IL-1 β , since inhibition of GGTase-I with GGTI-298 promotes IL-1 β secretion^{172,277}. Recent evidence from Skinner *et al* demonstrated a similar connection between lower isoprenoids and NLRP3 activation in THP-1 and human peripheral blood mononuclear (PBMC)²⁷⁷. This effect was independent of the Pyrin inflammasome and priming of the inflammasome with the TLR2 antagonist Pam3CSK4 was sufficient. Interestingly, both TLR4 and TLR2 priming agents were able to stimulate IL-1 β release from mevalonate-kinase-deficient (MKD) patient derived monocytes in an NLRP3-dependent manner. MKD patients have a

genetic defect in mevalonate kinase and have limited mevalonate pathway production, parallel to statin suppression of the mevalonate pathway.

It is not yet understood how decreased protein prenylation can drive NLRP3 inflammasome activation. Statins can alter mitochondrial metabolism^{278–280}. Generation of mitochondrial reactive oxygen species (mtROS), altered mitochondrial membrane potential and decreased intracellular ATP levels have been observed with different statins in muscle cells. Dysfunctional mitochondria can produce ROS or release oxidized mitochondrial DNA (mtDNA), which have both been shown to activate the inflammasome⁷¹. Our data shows treatment with a general and mitochondrial ROS scavenger decreases statin-induced IL-1β secretion from macrophages.

The mevalonate pathway produces important metabolites for many metabolic pathways. How a reduction in the mevalonate pathways can trigger the inflammasome through mtROS is of interest. A potential explanation for statins alteration of mitochondrial metabolism is through reduction of ubiquinone in the electron transport chain of mitochondria. The source of ubiquinone in a cell is from the cholesterol synthesis pathway. Inhibition of HMG-CoA reductase lowers production of ubiquinone. Ubiquinone is used to shuttle electrons through the electron transport chain in mitochondria. However, attempts to restore

mitochondrial function with cell-permeable CoQ10 supplementation in the presence of statin have been limited in muscle cells²⁷⁹. Though ubiquinone can be synthesized from geranylgeranyl pyrophosphate, suggesting that supplementation experiments are restoring cellular ubiquinone, experiments using radiolabeled GGPP show that all exogenously provided prenylation substrates are directed towards protein prenylation²⁸¹. Any addition of GGPP or FPP to supplement mevalonate pathway inhibition, is incorporated exclusively into the protein prenylation pathway, suggesting our findings and others are mediated by a reduction in a prenylated protein. A recent publication demonstrated disruption of glycolysis through inhibition of GAPDH and α -enolase can cause NLRP3 inflammasome activation by altering mitochondrial redox homeostasis²⁸². NLRP3 activation was shown when macrophages were exposed to the inhibitor GB111, which inhibits GAPDH and α -enolase, which are key enzymes of glycolysis. Despite the presence of the glycolysis inhibitor, addition of pyruvate, and succinate restored mitochondrial homeostasis preventing inflammasome activation in macrophages. Intriguingly, statins can disrupt glycolysis^{280,283}. In HepG2 cells treated with 10 µM fluvastatin, a reduction in glycolysis was observed. Fluvastatin also caused an increase in

(messenger ribonucleic acid), which can inhibit pyruvate dehydrogenase

Pyruvate dehydrogenase lipoamide kinase isozyme 4 (PDK4) mRNA

(PDG), the key enzyme in decarboxylation of pyruvate to acetyl-coA that feeds into the TCA cycle²⁸³. Addition of GGPP reduced PDK4, however glycolysis rate with GGPP treatment was not reported in HepG2 cells. Testing if statin-mediated inflammasome dependent insulin resistance disrupts glycolysis in adipocytes is warranted.

Connecting mevalonate pathway metabolite changes to statininduced insulin resistance was a key goal of this thesis. We sought to determine whether statins impaired insulin action by lowering cholesterol or another mevalonate pathway metabolite. We found that LDL cholesterol and 25-HC were dispensable for statin-mediated insulin resistance in adipose tissue. This was an important finding as lower 25-HC can mediate caspase-1 activation²²⁴. Further, no difference in cellular cholesterol was observed in 3T3-L1 adipocytes. Others have shown that statins can attenuate ligand-induced NLRP3 or pyrin inflammasome responses in macrophages or monocytes^{239,284,285}. Interestingly, stimulation of the NLRP3 inflammasome with the classical activator cholesterol crystals, was significantly reduced in the presence of simvastatin, although LPS and simvastatin alone caused inflammasome activation and IL-1 β secretion²⁸⁵. Oxidized LDL particles can also cause inflammasome activation upon uptake into macrophages²⁸⁶. Possibly through modulation of cellular cholesterol, and reduction of circulating LDL, statins may limit excessive

inflammasome activation at atherosclerotic lesions, and explain one aspect of their benefit in reduction of inflammation in atherosclerosis. A common theme in this thesis is that cell type is a key determinant of how statins engage specific inflammasomes. Many of the previous results are based on the effects of statins in immune cells. However, chronic lowgrade NLRP3 inflammasome activation by statins may in adipose tissue be positioned to influence adipocyte metabolism, particularly lipogenesis.

Our results did show that isoprenoids required for protein prenylation were sufficient to prevent statin-mediated defects in insulin signalling in adipocytes. This is important because co-administration of statin and isoprenoids may mitigate adipose tissue side effects, but not interfere with lipid and cholesterol-lowering benefits of statins. Determination of the prenylated proteins that alter inflammasome activation and insulin resistance is an important future goal. Targeting specific prenylation events may be superior to widespread reversal of isoprenoid lowering that could mitigate longevity and cardiac benefits of statins shown in Drosophila²⁸⁷.

4.5 Limitations and future application

4.5.1 Limitation of current work

The work in this thesis utilized cell culture and animal models to test our hypothesis. There are several limitations to these approaches. Our mouse

model of statin-induced insulin resistance utilized genetically obese mice (ob/ob). Our gavage treatment began around 14 weeks of age and progressed till ~21 weeks of age till we observed glucose intolerance. Ob/ob mice experience a profound degree of hyperglycemia in early age, which is overcome by a large expansion in pancreatic β -cells around 16-18 weeks of age²⁸⁸. Though our adipose tissue glucose disposal finding suggests statins cause adipose tissue insulin resistance, it is possible that statin treatment may have impacted the well known β -cell expansion that is known to occur in ob/ob mice at the ages that coincide with the statin exposure. Statins cause apoptosis^{289,290}. Further, IL-1 β and inflammasome activation can cause β -cell death and may be an interesting link to investigate in future *in-vivo* statin supplementation experiments⁸⁶.

Our results suggest that statins engage the inflammasome in adipose tissue to cause insulin resistance. Taken together with the findings from others, it is evident that both tissue and cell type is very important in dictating the effects and effectors of statins. Our findings and others show that NLRP3 is required for statin-induced IL-1 β , however there is also findings showing a role for the pyrin inflammasome in immune cells^{239,277}. We do not know if immune cell or adipocyte NLRP3 or IL-1 β is

required for statin-mediated insulin resistance in adipose tissue or worse glucose control in ob/ob mice. Future experiments using statin treatment of chimeric mice (with hematopoietic cell deletion) or adipocyte-specific deletions for NLRP3 and IL-1 β could address this cell type issue.

We found that statin-induced insulin resistance was associated with decreased insulin-stimulated lipogenesis and in vivo glucose intolerance. Our experiments have not yet connected these two metabolic features of metabolic syndrome. An important future goal is to link these responses to the requirement of prenylation or IL-1 β upon statin exposure. Although we showed statin decreased lipogenesis in 3T3-L1 adipocytes is isoprenoid dependent, further testing is needed to link the inflammasome and IL-1 β specifically in adjpose tissue. Testing the requirement for either IL-1 β or the NLRP3 during in vivo statin exposure in mice should be done to link statin-induced glucose intolerance and impaired lipogenesis in adipose tissue through activation of this inflammasome. Finally, determining how to increase GGPP-related isoprenoids that are required for protein prenylation in vivo or better yet defining the specific prenylated protein during statin exposure in vivo is positioned to mitigate glycemic and lipogenesis side effects of statins without compromising the cholesterol lowering effects of statins, which should be tested in vivo.

4.5.2 Future application

The findings in this thesis provide important insight to how statins may cause insulin resistance and increase the risk of new onset diabetes. The NLRP3 inflammasome and importantly, IL-1 β mediates statin-induced insulin resistance in adipose tissue. This knowledge provides an important point for intervention to improve the statin drug class.

Further, our results show that statins can limit adipose lipogenesis and alter lipid handling. This appears relevant to statin intolerance and diminishing returns of increased statin dose on triglyceride/lipid lowering. Statin engagement of an NLRP3/caspase-1/IL-1 β response may limit the effectiveness of statins to lower blood triglycerides independent of cholesterol lowering. Targeting NLRP3/caspase-1/IL-1 β may allow enhanced blood lipid lowering at a given statin dose and/or mitigate side effects at a statin dose that achieves lipid-lowering goals.

Chapter Five: References

- Di Cesare, M. *et al.* Trends in adult body-mass index in 200 countries from 1975 to 2014: A pooled analysis of 1698 populationbased measurement studies with 19.2 million participants. *Lancet* 387, 1377–1396 (2016).
- Patterson, D. W. *et al.* The Global Syndemic of Obesity, Undernutrition, and Climate Change: The Lancet Commission report. *Lancet* 6736, 1–56 (2019).
- Expert Panel on the Identification, Evaluation, and T. of O. in A.
 Clinical guidelines on the identification, evaluation, and treatment of overweight and obesity in adults. *WMJ* 97, 899–917 (1998).
- 4. González-Muniesa, P. et al. Obesity. Nat. Rev. Dis. Prim. 3, (2017).
- Guariguata, L. *et al.* Global estimates of diabetes prevalence for
 2013 and projections for 2035. *Diabetes Res. Clin. Pract.* 103, 137–
 149 (2014).
- DeFronzo, R. A. *et al.* Type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Nat. Rev. Dis. Prim.* 1, 1–23 (2015).
- Page, M. M. & Johnson, J. D. Mild Suppression of Hyperinsulinemia to Treat Obesity and Insulin Resistance. *Trends Endocrinol. Metab.* 29, 389–399 (2018).
- 8. Taniguchi, C. M., Emanuelli, B. & Kahn, C. R. Critical nodes in signalling pathways: insights into insulin action. *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell*

Biol. **7**, 85–96 (2006).

- 9. Zechner, R. *et al.* FAT SIGNALS Lipases and lipolysis in lipid metabolism and signaling. *Cell Metab.* **15**, 279–291 (2012).
- Holt, S. H. a, Miller, J. C. B., Petocz, P. & Bar, M. An insulinindex of foods : the insulindemand generatedby 1000-kJ portions of common foods13 Snack foods and confectionery. *Am. J. Clin. Nutr.* 1264– 1276 (1997).
- Holst, J. J. The Physiology of Glucagon-like Peptide 1. *Physiol. Rev.* 87, 1409–1439 (2007).
- Lavan, B. E., Lane, W. S. & Lienhard, G. E. The 60-kDa phosphotyrosine protein in insulin-treated adipocytes is a new member of the insulin receptor substrate family. *J. Biol. Chem.* 272, 11439–11443 (1997).
- Liu, S. C. H., Wang, Q., Lienhard, G. E. & Keller, S. R. Insulin receptor substrate 3 is not essential for growth or glucose homeostasis. *J. Biol. Chem.* 274, 18093–18099 (1999).
- Myers, M. G. *et al.* IRS-1 activates phosphatidylinositol 3'-kinase by associating with src homology 2 domains of p85. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 89, 10350–10354 (1992).
- Maehama, T. & Dixon, J. E. PTEN: A tumour suppressor that functions as a phospholipid phosphatase. *Trends Cell Biol.* 9, 125–

128 (1999).

- Alessi, D. R. *et al.* Characterization of a 3-phosphoinositidedependent protein kinase which phosphorylates and activates protein kinase Bα. *Curr. Biol.* **7**, 261–269 (1997).
- Sano, H. *et al.* Insulin-stimulated phosphorylation of a Rab GTPaseactivating protein regulates GLUT4 translocation. *J. Biol. Chem.* 278, 14599–14602 (2003).
- Puigserver, P. *et al.* Insulin-regulated hepatic gluconeogenesis through FOXO1|[ndash]|PGC-1|[alpha]| interaction. *Nature* 423, 550–555 (2003).
- Harris, T. E. & Lawrence, J. C. TOR Signaling. *Sci. Signal.* 2003, re15–re15 (2003).
- Ferrannini, E. *et al.* Insulin resistance and hypersecretion in obesity.
 J. Clin. Invest. **100**, 1166–1173 (1997).
- Fonseca, V. A. Defining and characterizing the progression of type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Care* 32 Suppl 2, (2009).
- Mehran, A. E. *et al.* Hyperinsulinemia drives diet-induced obesity independently of brain insulin production. *Cell Metab.* **16**, 723–737 (2012).
- 23. Page, M. M. *et al.* Reducing insulin via conditional partial gene ablation in adults reverses diet-induced weight gain. *FASEB J.* **32**,

1196–1206 (2018).

- Templeman, N. M. *et al.* Reduced Circulating Insulin Enhances Insulin Sensitivity in Old Mice and Extends Lifespan. *Cell Rep.* 20, 451–463 (2017).
- Copps, K. D. & White, M. F. Regulation of insulin sensitivity by serine/threonine phosphorylation of insulin receptor substrate proteins IRS1 and IRS2. *Diabetologia* 55, 2565–2582 (2012).
- Elhanany, E. *et al.* A Molecular Basis for Insulin Resistance. *J. Biol. Chem.* 272, 29911–29918 (2002).
- Ferrara, D. E. *et al.* Inhibition of the Thrombogenic and Inflammatory Properties of Antiphospholipid Antibodies by Fluvastatin in an In Vivo Animal Model. *Arthritis Rheum.* 48, 3272–3279 (2003).
- Haar, E. Vander, Lee, S. il, Bandhakavi, S., Griffin, T. J. & Kim, D. H. Insulin signalling to mTOR mediated by the Akt/PKB substrate
 PRAS40. *Nat. Cell Biol.* 9, 316–323 (2007).
- Brozinick, J. T., Roberts, B. R. & Dohm, G. L. Defective signaling through Akt-2 and -3 but not Akt-1 in insulin-resistant human skeletal muscle: potential role in insulin resistance. *Diabetes* 52, 935–41 (2003).
- Krook, A., Roth, R. A., Jiang, J., Zierath, J. R. & Wallberg-Henriksson, H. Insulin-Stimulated Akt Kinase Activity Is Reduced in

Skeletal Muscle From NIDDM Subjects From the Department of Clinical Physiology. *Diabetes* **47**, 1281–1286 (1998).

- Vandanmagsar, B. *et al.* The NLRP3 inflammasome instigates obesity-induced inflammation and insulin resistance. *Nat. Med.* **17**, 179–188 (2011).
- Powell, D. J., Hajduch, E., Kular, G. & Hundal, H. S. Ceramide disables 3-phosphoinositide binding to the pleckstrin homology domain of protein kinase B (PKB)/Akt by a PKCzeta-dependent mechanism. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 23, 7794–808 (2003).
- Brown, M. S. & Goldstein, J. L. Selective versus Total Insulin Resistance: A Pathogenic Paradox. *Cell Metab.* 7, 95–96 (2008).
- Tonks, K. T. *et al.* Impaired Akt phosphorylation in insulin-resistant human muscle is accompanied by selective and heterogeneous downstream defects. *Diabetologia* 56, 875–885 (2013).
- Tan, S. X. *et al.* Selective insulin resistance in adipocytes. *J. Biol. Chem.* 290, 11337–11348 (2015).
- Boucher, J., Kleinridders, A. & Ronald Kahn, C. Insulin receptor signaling in normal and insulin-resistant states. *Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol.* 6, (2014).
- 37. Spiegelman, B. M. & Hotamisligil, G. S. Tumor necrosis factor alpha:A key component of the obesity-diabetes link. *Diabetes* 43, 1271–

1278 (1994).

- Lang, C. H., Dobrescu, C. & Bagby, G. J. Tumor necrosis factor impairs insulin action on peripheral glucose disposal and hepatic glucose output. *Endocrinology* **130**, 43–52 (1992).
- Eder, K., Baffy, N., Falus, A. & Fulop, A. K. The major inflammatory mediator interleukin-6 and obesity. *Inflamm. Res.* 58, 727–736 (2009).
- Hotamisligil, G. k. S. *et al.* IRS-1-Mediated Inhibition of Insulin Receptor Tyrosine Kinase Activity in TNF-alpha- and Obesity-Induced Insulin Resistance. *Science (80-.).* **271**, 665–670 (1996).
- Reinhard, C., Shamoon, B., Shyamala, V. & Williams, L. T. Tumor necrosis factor α-induced activation of c-jun N-terminal kinase is mediated by TRAF2. *EMBO J.* 16, 1080–1092 (1997).
- Major, C. D. & Wolf, B. A. Interleukin-1β stimulation of c-Jun NH2terminal kinase activity in insulin-secreting cells: Evidence for cytoplasmic restriction. *Diabetes* 50, 2721–2728 (2001).
- Jager, J., Grémeaux, T., Cormont, M., Le Marchand-Brustel, Y. & Tanti, J.-F. Interleukin-1beta-induced insulin resistance in adipocytes through down-regulation of insulin receptor substrate-1 expression. *Endocrinology* **148**, 241–51 (2007).
- 44. Brien, O. & David, N. Effects of cell-permeable ceramides and tumor

necrosis (factor-alpha) on insulin signaling and gl ... 47, (1998).

- 45. Engelman, J. A., Berg, A. H., Lewis, R. Y., Lisanti, M. P. & Scherer,
 P. E. Tumor necrosis factor α-mediated insulin resistance, but not dedifferentiation, is abrogated by MEK1/2 inhibitors in 3T3-L1 adipocytes. *Mol. Endocrinol.* 14, 1557–1569 (2000).
- Tanti, J. F., Grémeaux, T., Van Obberghen, E. & Le Marchand-Brustel, Y. Serine/threonine phosphorylation of insulin receptor substrate 1 modulates insulin receptor signaling. *J. Biol. Chem.* 269, 6051–6057 (1994).
- Lee, Y. H., Giraud, J., Davis, R. J. & White, M. F. c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK) mediates feedback inhibition of the insulin signaling cascade. *J. Biol. Chem.* **278**, 2896–2902 (2003).
- Schertzer, J. D. *et al.* NOD1 activators link innate immunity to insulin resistance. *Diabetes* 60, 2206–15 (2011).
- 49. Schenk, S., Saberi, M. & Olefsky, J. M. Insulin sensitivity: modulation by nutrients and inflammation. *J. Clin. Invest.* **118**, 2992– 3002 (2008).
- Dresner, A. *et al.* Effects of free fatty acids on glucose transport and IRS-1-associated phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase activity. *J. Clin. Invest.* **103**, 253–259 (1999).
- 51. Roden, M. et al. Mechanism of FFA-induced Insulin Resistance

Rapid Publication Mechanism of Free Fatty Acid–induced Insulin Resistance in Humans. *J. Clin. Invest* **97**, 2859–2865 (1996).

- 52. Cani, P. D. *et al.* Metabolic Endotoxemia Initiates Obesity and Insulin Resistance. *Diabetes* **56**, 1761–1772 (2007).
- 53. Bryant, C. & Fitzgerald, K. a. *Molecular mechanisms involved in inflammasome activation. Trends in cell biology* **19**, 455–64 (2009).
- Martinon, F., Burns, K., Boveresses, C. & Epalinges, C.-. The Inflammasome : A Molecular Platform Triggering Activation of Inflammatory Caspases and Processing of proIL- ^NL. 10, 417–426 (2002).
- Haneklaus, M., O'Neill, L. A. & Coll, R. C. Modulatory mechanisms controlling the NLRP3 inflammasome in inflammation: recent developments. *Curr. Opin. Immunol.* 2–7 (2013). doi:10.1016/j.coi.2012.12.004
- Vajjhala, P. R., Mirams, R. E. & Hill, J. M. Multiple binding sites on the ASC pyrin domain allow self-association and interaction with NLRP3. *J. Biol. Chem.* (2012). doi:10.1074/jbc.M112.381228
- Shi, H. *et al.* NLRP3 activation and mitosis are mutually exclusive events coordinated by NEK7, a new inflammasome component. *Nat. Immunol.* 1–12 (2015). doi:10.1038/ni.3333
- 58. Yang, D., Motro, B., He, Y., Núñez, G. & Zeng, M. Y. NEK7 is an

essential mediator of NLRP3 activation downstream of potassium efflux. *Nature* **530**, 354–357 (2016).

- O'Regan, L. & Fry, A. M. The Nek6 and Nek7 Protein Kinases Are Required for Robust Mitotic Spindle Formation and Cytokinesis. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 29, 3975–3990 (2009).
- Manji, G. A. *et al.* PYPAF1, a PYRIN-containing Apaf1-like protein that assembles with ASC and regulates activation of NF-κB. *J. Biol. Chem.* 277, 11570–11575 (2002).
- 61. Garlanda, C., Dinarello, C. a & Mantovani, A. The interleukin-1 family: back to the future. *Immunity* **39**, 1003–18 (2013).
- Aso, Y., Okumura, K. I., Takebayashi, K., Wakabayashi, S. & Inukai, T. Relationships of plasma interleukin-18 concentrations to hyperhomocysteinemia and carotid intimal-media wall thickness in patients with type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Care* 26, 2622–2627 (2003).
- Esposito, K. *et al.* Weight Loss Reduces Interleukin-18 Levels in Obese Women. *J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab.* 87, 3864–3866 (2002).
- Bruun, J. M., Stallknecht, B., Helge, J. W. & Richelsen, B.
 Interleukin-18 in plasma and adipose tissue: effects of obesity, insulin resistance, and weight loss. *Eur. J. Endocrinol.* **157**, 465–71 (2007).
- 65. Mandrup-Poulsen, T. The role of interleukin-1 in the pathogenesis of

IDDM. *Diabetologia* **39**, 1005–1029 (1996).

- 66. Maedler, K. *et al.* Glucose-induced β cell production of IL-1β contributes to glucotoxicity in human pancreatic islets. *J. Clin. Invest.* **110**, 851–860 (2002).
- Yang, Y., Wang, H., Kouadir, M., Song, H. & Shi, F. Recent advances in the mechanisms of NLRP3 inflammasome activation and its inhibitors. *Cell Death Dis.* **10**, 128 (2019).
- Camello-Almaraz, C., Gomez-Pinilla, P. J., Pozo, M. J. & Camello,
 P. J. Mitochondrial reactive oxygen species and Ca 2+ signaling .
 Am. J. Physiol. Physiol. 291, C1082–C1088 (2006).
- Lemasters, J. J., Theruvath, T. P., Zhong, Z. & Nieminen, A. L.
 Mitochondrial calcium and the permeability transition in cell death.
 Biochim. Biophys. Acta Bioenerg. **1787**, 1395–1401 (2009).
- Horng, T. *et al.* Critical role for calcium mobilization in activation of the NLRP3 inflammasome. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* **109**, 11282–11287 (2012).
- 71. Shimada, K. *et al.* Oxidized mitochondrial DNA activates the NLRP3 inflammasome during apoptosis. *Immunity* **36**, 401–14 (2012).
- Zhong, Z. *et al.* New mitochondrial DNA synthesis enables NLRP3 inflammasome activation. *Nature* (2018). doi:10.1038/s41586-018-0372-z

- Pansuria, M. *et al.* Caspase-1 recognizes extended cleavage sites in its natural substrates. *Atherosclerosis* **210**, 422–429 (2009).
- Ramirez, M. L. G. & Salvesen, G. S. A primer on caspase mechanisms. *Semin. Cell Dev. Biol.* 82, 79–85 (2018).
- Monteleone, M., Stow, J. L. & Schroder, K. Mechanisms of unconventional secretion of IL-1 family cytokines. *Cytokine* 1–6 (2015). doi:10.1016/j.cyto.2015.03.022
- Monteleone, M. *et al.* Interleukin-1β Maturation Triggers Its Relocation to the Plasma Membrane for Gasdermin-D-Dependent and -Independent Secretion. *Cell Rep.* 24, 1425–1433 (2018).
- 77. Colotta, F. *et al.* Interleukin-1 Type II Receptor : A Decoy Target for IL-1 That Is Regulated by IL-4 Published by : American Association for the Advancement of Science Stable URL : http://www.jstor.org/stable/2881936 Interleukin- 1 Type 11 Receptor : A Decoy Target for IL-. **261**, 472–475 (2016).
- Muzio, M., Ni, J., Feng, P. & Dixit, V. M. IRAK (Pelle) Family Member IRAK-2 and MyD88 as Proximal Mediators of IL-1 Signaling. *Science (80-.).* 278, 1612–1615 (1997).
- Sizemore, N., Leung, S. & Stark, G. R. Activation of Phosphatidylinositol 3-Kinase in Response to Interleukin-1 Leads to Phosphorylation and Activation of the NF-κB p65/RelA Subunit. *Mol.*

Cell. Biol. 19, 4798–4805 (1999).

- Jefferies, C. *et al.* Transactivation by the p65 Subunit of NF-kappaB in Response to Kinase 1, TRAF-6 , and Rac1. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 21, 4544–4552 (2001).
- Dinarello, C. A. Biologic basis for interleukin-1 in disease. *Blood* 87, 2095–147 (1996).
- Wang, X., Feuerstein, G. Z., Gu, J. L., Lysko, P. G. & Yue, T. L. Interleukin-1β induces expression of adhesion molecules in human vascular smooth muscle cells and enhances adhesion of leukocytes to smooth muscle cells. *Atherosclerosis* **115**, 89–98 (1995).
- Yang, C. M. *et al.* Interleukin-1β induces ICAM-1 expression enhancing leukocyte adhesion in human rheumatoid arthritis synovial fibroblasts: Involvement of ERK, JNK, AP-1, and NF-κB. *J. Cell. Physiol.* **224**, 516–526 (2010).
- Yu, J. R. & Leslie, K. S. Cryopyrin-associated periodic syndrome: An update on diagnosis and treatment response. *Curr. Allergy Asthma Rep.* 11, 12–20 (2011).
- Lamkanfi, M. & Dixit, V. M. Mechanisms and functions of inflammasomes. *Cell* **157**, 1013–1022 (2014).
- 86. Youm, Y.-H. *et al.* Elimination of the NLRP3-ASC inflammasome protects against chronic obesity-induced pancreatic damage.

Endocrinology 152, 4039–45 (2011).

- Lee, H.-M. *et al.* Upregulated NLRP3 Inflammasome Activation in Patients With Type 2 Diabetes. *Diabetes* 62, 194–204 (2013).
- Masters, S. L. *et al.* Activation of the NLRP3 inflammasome by islet amyloid polypeptide provides a mechanism for enhanced IL-1β in type 2 diabetes. *Nat. Immunol.* **11**, 897–904 (2010).
- Stienstra, R. *et al.* Inflammasome is a central player in the induction of obesity and insulin resistance. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* **108**, 15324–9 (2011).
- McBride, M. J. *et al.* The NLRP3 inflammasome contributes to sarcopenia and lower muscle glycolytic potential in old mice. *Am. J. Physiol. - Endocrinol. Metab.* **313**, E222–E232 (2017).
- Li, W., Moylan, J. S., Chambers, M. A., Smith, J. & Reid, M. B.
 Interleukin-1 stimulates catabolism in C2C12 myotubes. *Am. J. Physiol. Cell Physiol.* 297, 706–714 (2009).
- Stienstra, R. *et al.* The inflammasome-mediated caspase-1 activation controls adipocyte differentiation and insulin sensitivity. *Cell Metab.* **12**, 593–605 (2010).
- 93. Owei, I., Umekwe, N., Provo, C., Wan, J. & Dagogo-Jack, S. Insulinsensitive and insulin-resistant obese and non-obese phenotypes:Role in prediction of incident pre-diabetes in a longitudinal biracial

cohort. BMJ Open Diabetes Res. Care 5, 6–9 (2017).

- Bray, G. A. *et al.* Relation of central adiposity and body mass index to the development of diabetes in the Diabetes Prevention Program.
 Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 87, 1212–1218 (2008).
- 95. Wander, P. L. *et al.* Change in visceral adiposity independently predicts a greater risk of developing type 2 diabetes over 10 years in Japanese Americans. *Diabetes Care* **36**, 289–293 (2013).
- Lee, J. J., Pedley, A., Hoffmann, U., Massaro, J. M. & Fox, C. S. Association of Changes in Abdominal Fat Quantity and Quality With Incident Cardiovascular Disease Risk Factors. *J. Am. Coll. Cardiol.* 68, 1509–1521 (2016).
- Rothney, M. P. *et al.* Abdominal visceral fat measurement using dual-energy X-ray: Association with cardiometabolic risk factors. *Obesity* 21, 1798–1802 (2013).
- Lehr, S. *et al.* Identification and Validation of Novel Adipokines Released from Primary Human Adipocytes. *Mol. Cell. Proteomics* 11, M111.010504 (2012).
- Eckel, J. Adipose Tissue. in *The Cellular Secretome and Organ* Crosstalk 3, 9–63 (Elsevier, 2018).
- 100. Hotamisligil, G. S., Shargill, N. S. & Spiegelman, B. M. Adipose expression of tumor necrosis factor- (alpha): Direct. *Science (80-.).*

259, 87–92 (1993).

- 101. Romacho, T., Elsen, M., Röhrborn, D. & Eckel, J. Adipose tissue and its role in organ crosstalk. *Acta Physiol.* **210**, 733–753 (2014).
- 102. Stern, J. H., Rutkowski, J. M. & Scherer, P. E. Adiponectin, Leptin, and Fatty Acids in the Maintenance of Metabolic Homeostasis through Adipose Tissue Crosstalk. *Cell Metab.* 23, 770–784 (2016).
- Zhang, Y. *et al.* Positional cloning of the mouse obese gene and its human homologue. *Nature* **372**, 425–432 (1994).
- 104. Wang, Q. *et al.* Interactions between leptin and hypothalamic neuropeptide Y neurons in the control of food intake and energy homeostasis in the rat. *Diabetes* **46**, 335–341 (1997).
- 105. Frederich, R. C. *et al.* Leptin levels reflect body lipid content in mice:
 Evidence for diet-induced resistance to leptin action. *Nat. Med.* 1, 1311–1314 (1995).
- Shimizu, H., Oh-I, S., Okada, S. & Mori, M. Leptin resistance and obesity. *Endocr. J.* 54, 17–26 (2007).
- Mantzoros, C. S. & Flier, J. S. Editorial: Leptin as a therapeutic agent Trials and tribulations. *J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab.* 85, 4000–4002 (2000).
- 108. Bergman, D. A. *et al.* Pathogenic potential of adipose tissue and metabolic consequences of adipocyte hypertrophy and increased

visceral adiposity. Expert Rev. Cardiovasc. Ther. 6, 343–368 (2008).

- Skurk, T., Alberti-Huber, C., Herder, C. & Hauner, H. Relationship between adipocyte size and adipokine expression and secretion. *J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab.* **92**, 1023–1033 (2007).
- Kabon, B. *et al.* Obesity Decreases Perioperative Tissue
 Oxygenation. *Anesthesiology* **100**, 274–280 (2004).
- 111. Jiang, C. *et al.* Disruption of hypoxia-inducible factor 1 in adipocytes improves insulin sensitivity and decreases adiposity in high-fat dietfed mice. *Diabetes* **60**, 2484–2495 (2011).
- 112. Wernstedt Asterholm, I. *et al.* Adipocyte inflammation is essential for healthy adipose tissue expansion and remodeling. *Cell Metab.* (2014). doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2014.05.005
- 113. McPhee, J. B. & Schertzer, J. D. Immunometabolism of obesity and diabetes: microbiota link compartmentalized immunity in the gut to metabolic tissue inflammation. *Clin. Sci.* **129**, 1083–1096 (2015).
- 114. Tao, C. *et al.* Short-term versus long-term effects of adipocyte toll-like receptor 4 activation on insulin resistance in male mice. *Endocrinology* **158**, 1260–1270 (2017).
- Lee, Y. S. *et al.* Inflammation is necessary for long-term but not short-term high-fat diet-induced insulin resistance. *Diabetes* 60, 2474–2483 (2011).

- 116. Shulman, G. I. Ectopic Fat in Insulin Resistance, Dyslipidemia, and Cardiometabolic Disease. *N. Engl. J. Med.* **371**, 1131–1141 (2014).
- 117. Kim, J. K., Gavrilova, O., Chen, Y., Reitman, M. L. & Shulman, G. I.
 Mechanism of insulin resistance in A-ZIP/F-1 fatless mice. *J. Biol. Chem.* 275, 8456–8460 (2000).
- Moitra, J. *et al.* Life without white fat: A transgenic mouse. *Genes* Dev. **12**, 3168–3181 (1998).
- 119. Ferreira, L. D. M. C. B., Pulawa, L. K., Jensen, D. R. & Eckel, R. H. Overexpressing human lipoprotein lipase in mouse skeletal muscle is associated with insulin resistance. *Diabetes* **50**, 1064–1068 (2001).
- Kim, J. K. *et al.* Tissue-specific overexpression of lipoprotein lipase causes tissue-specific insulin resistance. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 98, 7522–7527 (2001).
- Heckemeyer, C. M., Barker, J., Duckworth, W. C. & Solomon, S. S.
 Studies of the biological effect and degradation of glucagon in the rat perifused isolated adipose cell. *Endocrinology* **113**, 270–276 (1983).
- Perea, A., Clemente, F., Martinell, J., Villanueva-Penacarrillo, M. L.
 & Valverde, I. Physiological effect of glucagon in human isolated adipocytes. *Horm. Metab. Res.* 27, 372–375 (1995).
- 123. Zimmermann, R. et al. Fat Mobilization in Adipose Tissue Is

Promoted by Adipose Triglyceride Lipase. **306**, 1383–1387 (2004).

- 124. Jenkins, C. M. *et al.* Identification, cloning, expression, and purification of three novel human calcium-independent phospholipase A 2 family members possessing triacylglycerol lipase and acylglycerol transacylase activities. *J. Biol. Chem.* **279**, 48968– 48975 (2004).
- Strålfors, P. & Belfrage, P. Phosphorylation of hormone-sensitive lipase by cyclic GMP-dependent protein kinase. *FEBS Lett.* 180, 280–284 (1985).
- 126. Smith, C. J. & Manganiello, V. C. Role of hormone-sensitive low Km cAMP phosphodiesterase in regulation of cAMP-dependent protein kinase and lipolysis in rat adipocytes. *Mol Pharmacol* **35**, 381–386 (1989).
- 127. Hagström-Toft, E., Bolinder, J., Eriksson, S. & Arner, P. Role of phosphodiesterase III in the antilipolytic effect of insulin in vivo. *Diabetes* 44, 1170–1175 (1995).
- 128. Kralisch, S. *et al.* Isoproterenol, TNFα, and insulin downregulate adipose triglyceride lipase in 3T3-L1 adipocytes. *Mol. Cell. Endocrinol.* **240**, 43–49 (2005).
- 129. Kershaw, E. E. *et al.* Adipose Triglyceride Lipase. *Diabetes* 55, 148 (2006).

- Lafontan, M. & Langin, D. Lipolysis and lipid mobilization in human adipose tissue. *Prog. Lipid Res.* 48, 275–297 (2009).
- Girousse, A. *et al.* Partial Inhibition of Adipose Tissue Lipolysis Improves Glucose Metabolism and Insulin Sensitivity Without Alteration of Fat Mass. *PLoS Biol.* **11**, (2013).
- Kawakami, M. *et al.* Human recombinant TNF suppresses
 lipoprotein lipase activity and stimulates lipolysis in 3T3-L1 cells. *J. Biochem.* 101, 331–338 (1987).
- 133. Rydén, M. *et al.* Mapping of early signaling events in tumor necrosis factor-α-mediated lipolysis in human fat cells. *J. Biol. Chem.* 277, 1085–1091 (2002).
- 134. Xia, W. *et al.* Tauroursodeoxycholic acid inhibits TNF-α-induced lipolysis in 3T3-L1 adipocytes via the IRE-JNK-perilipin-A signaling pathway. *Mol. Med. Rep.* **15**, 1753–1758 (2017).
- Boden, G., Chen, X., Rosner, J. & Barton, M. Effects of a 48-h fat infusion on insulin secretion and glucose utilization. *Diabetes* 44, 1239–1242 (1995).
- Shi, H. *et al.* TLR4 links innate immunity and fatty acid induced insulin resistance. **116**, 3015–3025 (2006).
- 137. Lancaster, G. I. *et al.* Evidence that TLR4 Is Not a Receptor for Saturated Fatty Acids but Mediates Lipid-Induced Inflammation by

Reprogramming Macrophage Metabolism. *Cell Metab.* **27**, 1096-1110.e5 (2018).

- Wen, H. *et al.* Fatty acid-induced NLRP3-ASC inflammasome activation interferes with insulin signaling. *Nat. Immunol.* **12**, 408–15 (2011).
- 139. Finucane, O. M. *et al.* Monounsaturated fatty acid-enriched high-fat diets impede adipose NLRP3 inflammasome-mediated IL-1β secretion and insulin resistance despite obesity. *Diabetes* 64, 2116– 2128 (2015).
- Weber, K. & Schilling, J. D. Lysosomes integrate metabolicinflammatory cross-talk in primary macrophage inflammasome activation. *J. Biol. Chem.* 289, 9158–9171 (2014).
- Camell, C. D. *et al.* Macrophage-specific de Novo synthesis of ceramide is dispensable for inflammasome-driven inflammation and insulin resistance in obesity. *J. Biol. Chem.* **290**, 29402–29413 (2015).
- Turpin-Nolan, S. M. *et al.* CerS1-Derived C18:0 Ceramide in Skeletal Muscle Promotes Obesity-Induced Insulin Resistance. *Cell Rep.* 26, 1-10.e7 (2019).
- 143. Bergman, B. C. *et al.* Muscle sphingolipids during rest and exercise:a C18:0 signature for insulin resistance in humans. *Diabetologia* 59,

785–798 (2016).

- 144. Raichur, S. *et al.* CerS2 haploinsufficiency inhibits β-oxidation and confers susceptibility to diet-induced steatohepatitis and insulin resistance. *Cell Metab.* **20**, 687–695 (2014).
- 145. Weir, J. M. *et al.* Plasma lipid profiling in a large population-based cohort. *J. Lipid Res.* **54**, 2898–2908 (2013).
- 146. Turner, N. *et al.* A selective inhibitor of ceramide synthase 1 reveals a novel role in fat metabolism. *Nat. Commun.* **9**, (2018).
- 147. Lagathu, C. *et al.* Long-term treatment with interleukin-1β induces insulin resistance in murine and human adipocytes. *Diabetologia* 49, 2162–2173 (2006).
- Stienstra, R. *et al.* The Inflammasome-Mediated Caspase-1 Activation Controls Adipocyte Differentiation and Insulin Sensitivity. *Cell Metab.* **12**, 593–605 (2010).
- 149. Lindgren, P. & Jönsson, B. Cost-effectiveness of statins revisited: lessons learned about the value of innovation. *Eur. J. Health Econ.*13, 445–50 (2012).
- Jackevicius, C. a *et al.* Long-term trends in use of and expenditures for cardiovascular medications in Canada. *CMAJ* 181, E19-28 (2009).
- 151. Eisenberg, D. A. Cholesterol Lowering in the Management of

Coronary Artery Disease: The Clinical Implications of Recent Trials. *Am. J. Med.* **104**, 2S-5S (2002).

- Hoeg, J. M. & Brewer, H. B. 3-Hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl--coenzyme A reductase inhibitors in the treatment of hypercholesterolemia. *JAMA* 258, 3532–6 (1987).
- 153. Kovanen, P. T., Bilheimer, D. W., Goldstein, J. L., Jaramillo, J. J. & Brown, M. S. Regulatory role for hepatic low density lipoprotein receptors in vivo in the dog. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 78, 1194– 1198 (1981).
- 154. Sheng, Z., Otani, H., Brown, M. S. & Goldstein, J. L. Independent regulation of sterol regulatory element-binding proteins 1 and 2 in hamster liver. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* **92**, 935–938 (1995).
- Shimano, H. & Sato, R. SREBP-regulated lipid metabolism: Convergent physiology-divergent pathophysiology. *Nat. Rev. Endocrinol.* **13**, 710–730 (2017).
- Goldstein, J. L. & Brown, M. S. The LDL receptor. Arterioscler. Thromb. Vasc. Biol. 29, 431–438 (2009).
- 157. Hess, C. N., Wang, C. C. L. & Hiatt, W. R. PCSK9 Inhibitors : Mechanisms of Action , Metabolic Effects , and Clinical Outcomes.
 1–13 (2018).
- 158. Ikonen, E. Cellular cholesterol trafficking and compartmentalization.
Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 9, 125–138 (2008).

- Russell, D. W. Fifty years of advances in bile acid synthesis and metabolism. *J. Lipid Res.* 50, S120–S125 (2008).
- Istvan, Eva, S. & Deisenhofer, J. Structural Mechansim for Statin Inhibition of HMG-CoA Reductase. *Science (80-.).* 292, 1160–1164 (2001).
- Lennernäs, H. & Fager, G. Pharmacodynamics and pharmacokinetics of the HMG-CoA reductase inhibitors. Similarities and differences. *Clin. Pharmacokinet.* **32**, 403–25 (1997).
- Greenwood, J., Steinman, L. & Zamvil, S. S. Statin therapy and autoimmune disease: from protein prenylation to immunomodulation. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 6, 358–70 (2006).
- Rosenson, R. S., Tangney, C. C. & Casey, L. C. Inhibition of proinflammatory cytokine production by pravastatin. *Lancet* 353, 983–4 (1999).
- Ridker, P. M. *et al.* C-reactive protein levels and outcomes after statin therapy. *N. Engl. J. Med.* **352**, 20–8 (2005).
- 165. Albert, M. A., Danielson, E., Rifai, N. & Ridker, P. M. Effect of Statin Therapy on C-Reactive Protein Levels. *JAMA* **286**, 64 (2001).
- 166. Chakrabarti, R. & Engleman, E. G. Interrelationships between mevalonate metabolism and the mitogenic signaling pathway in T

lymphocyte proliferation. J. Biol. Chem. 266, 12216–12222 (1991).

- Yilmaz, A. *et al.* HMG-CoA reductase inhibitors suppress maturation of human dendritic cells: New implications for atherosclerosis. *Atherosclerosis* **172**, 85–93 (2004).
- 168. Shimonaka, M. *et al.* Rap1 translates chemokine signals to integrin activation, cell polarization, and motility across vascular endothelium under flow. *J. Cell Biol.* **161**, 417–427 (2003).
- Bellosta, S. *et al.* HMG-CoA reductase inhibitors reduce MMP-9 secretion by macrophages. *Arterioscler. Thromb. Vasc. Biol.* 18, 1671–8 (1998).
- Kuijk, L. M. *et al.* HMG-CoA reductase inhibition induces IL-1beta release through Rac1/PI3K/PKB-dependent caspase-1 activation. *Blood* **112**, 3563–73 (2008).
- Montero, M. T. *et al.* Hydroxymethylglutaryl-coenzyme A reductase inhibition stimulates caspase-1 activity and Th1-cytokine release in peripheral blood mononuclear cells. *Atherosclerosis* 153, 303–13 (2000).
- 172. Lindholm, M. W. & Nilsson, J. Simvastatin stimulates macrophage interleukin-1beta secretion through an isoprenylation-dependent mechanism. *Vascul. Pharmacol.* **46**, 91–6 (2007).
- 173. Liao, Y.-H. et al. HMG-CoA reductase inhibitors activate caspase-1

in human monocytes depending on ATP release and P2X7 activation. *J. Leukoc. Biol.* **92**, 1–11 (2012).

- 174. Chow, O. a *et al.* Statins enhance formation of phagocyte extracellular traps. *Cell Host Microbe* **8**, 445–54 (2010).
- 175. Almog, Y. *et al.* The effect of statin therapy on infection-related mortality in patients with atherosclerotic diseases. *Crit. Care Med.*35, 372–378 (2007).
- Martin, C. P., Talbert, R. L., Burgess, D. S. & Peters, J. I.
 Effectiveness of statins in reducing the rate of severe sepsis: A retrospective evaluation. *Pharmacotherapy* 27, 20–26 (2007).
- Thomsen, R. W. *et al.* Preadmission Use of Statins and Outcomes After Hospitalization With Pneumonia. *Arch. Intern. Med.* 168, 2081 (2008).
- Kruger, P., Fitzsimmons, K., Cook, D., Jones, M. & Nimmo, G. Statin therapy is associated with fewer deaths in patients with bacteraemia. *Intensive Care Med.* 32, 75–79 (2006).
- 179. Sattar, N. *et al.* Statins and risk of incident diabetes: a collaborative meta-analysis of randomised statin trials. *Lancet* 375, 735–42 (2010).
- Ma, T., Tien, L., Fang, C.-L., Liou, Y.-S. & Jong, G.-P. Statins and New-Onset Diabetes: A Retrospective Longitudinal Cohort Study.

Clin. Ther. **xx**, 1–7 (2012).

- Jahangir, E., Fazio, S. & Sampson, U. K. a. Incident Diabetes and Statins: The Blemish of an Undisputed Heavy Weight Champion? *Br. J. Clin. Pharmacol.* (2012). doi:10.1111/j.1365-2125.2012.04445.x
- Thongtang, N. *et al.* Effects of maximal atorvastatin and rosuvastatin treatment on markers of glucose homeostasis and inflammation.
 Am. J. Cardiol. **107**, 387–92 (2011).
- Koh, K. K. *et al.* Atorvastatin Causes Insulin Resistance and Increases Ambient Glycemia in Hypercholesterolemic Patients. *J. Am. Coll. Cardiol.* 55, 1209–1216 (2010).
- 184. Seshasai, S. R. K. *et al.* Diabetes mellitus, fasting glucose, and risk of cause-specific death. *N. Engl. J. Med.* **364**, 829–41 (2011).
- 185. Carter, A. a *et al.* Risk of incident diabetes among patients treated with statins: population based study. *BMJ* **346**, f2610 (2013).
- 186. Dormuth, C. R. *et al.* Higher potency statins and the risk of new diabetes: multicentre, observational study of administrative databases. *BMJ* 348, g3244 (2014).
- 187. Cederberg, H. *et al.* Increased risk of diabetes with statin treatment is associated with impaired insulin sensitivity and insulin secretion: a
 6 year follow-up study of the METSIM cohort. *Diabetologia* (2015).

doi:10.1007/s00125-015-3528-5

- Cho, Y. *et al.* Risk of diabetes in patients treated with HMG-CoA reductase inhibitors. *Metabolism.* 1–7 (2014).
 doi:10.1016/j.metabol.2014.09.008
- Freeman, D. J. *et al.* Pravastatin and the Development of Diabetes Mellitus : Evidence for a Protective Treatment Effect in the West of Scotland Coronary Prevention Study. *Circulation* **103**, 357–362 (2001).
- 190. Sugiyama, S. *et al.* Pravastatin improved glucose metabolism associated with increasing plasma adiponectin in patients with impaired glucose tolerance and coronary artery disease. *Atherosclerosis* **194**, (2007).
- Kuijk, L. M. *et al.* Statin synergizes with LPS to induce IL-1beta release by THP-1 cells through activation of caspase-1. *Mol. Immunol.* 45, 2158–65 (2008).
- 192. Miziorko, H. M. Enzymes of the mevalonate pathway of isoprenoid biosynthesis. *Arch. Biochem. Biophys.* **505**, 131–143 (2011).
- Holstein, S. A. & Hohl, R. J. Isoprenoids: remarkable diversity of form and function. *Lipids* **39**, 293–309 (2004).
- Crowell, D. N. Functional implications of protein isoprenylation in plants. *Prog. Lipid Res.* **39**, 393–408 (2000).

- 195. Porfiri, E., Evans, T., Chardin, P. & Hancock, J. F. Prenylation of Ras proteins is required for efficient hSOS1-promoted guanine nucleotide exchange. *J. Biol. Chem.* **269**, 22672–22677 (1994).
- 196. Chavrier, P. *et al.* Hypervariable C-termmal domain of rab proteins acts as a targeting signal. *Nature* **353**, 769–772 (1991).
- 197. Kuroda, Y., Suzuki, N. & Kataoka, T. The effect of posttranslational modifications on the interaction of Ras2 with adenylyl cyclase. *Science (80-.).* **259**, 683–686 (1993).
- Kröger, A., Klingenberg, M. & Schweidler, S. Further Evidence for the Pool Function of Ubiquinone as Derived from the Inhibition of the Electron Transport by Antimycin. *Eur. J. Biochem.* **39**, 313–323 (1973).
- Lenaz, G. & Genova, M. L. Mobility and function of Coenzyme Q (ubiquinone) in the mitochondrial respiratory chain. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta - Bioenerg.* **1787**, 563–573 (2009).
- 200. Wang, M. & Casey, P. J. Protein prenylation: Unique fats make their mark on biology. *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.* **17**, 110–122 (2016).
- 201. Kinsella, B. T. & Maltese, W. A. rab GTP-binding proteins with three different carboxyl-terminal cysteine motifs are modified in vivo by 20-carbon isoprenoids. *J. Biol. Chem.* **267**, 3940–3945 (1992).
- 202. Hancock, J. F., Magee, A. I., Childs, J. E. & Marshall, C. J. All ras

proteins are polyisoprenylated but only some are palmitoylated. *Cell* **57**, 1167–1177 (1989).

- 203. Perez-Sala, D. Protein isoprenylation in biology and disease: general overview and perspectives from studies with genetically engineered animals. *Front. Biosci.* **12**, 4456–72 (2007).
- 204. Andres, D. A. *et al.* cDNA cloning of component A of Rab geranylgeranyl transferase and demonstration of its role as a Rab escort protein. *Cell* **73**, 1091–1099 (1993).
- 205. Leung, K. F., Baron, R. & Seabra, M. C. Geranylgeranylation of Rab GTPases. *J. Lipid Res.* **47**, 467–475 (2006).
- 206. Hoffman, G. R., Nassar, N. & Cerione, R. A. Structure of the Rho family GTP-binding protein Cdc42 in complex with the multifunctional regulator RhoGDI. *Cell* **100**, 345–356 (2000).
- 207. Jaffe, A. B. & Hall, A. Rho GTPases: biochemistry and biology. *Annu. Rev. Cell Dev. Biol.* **21**, 247–69 (2005).
- 208. Van Beek, E., Pieterman, E., Cohen, L., Löwik, C. & Papapoulos, S. Farnesyl pyrophosphate synthase is the molecular target of nitrogen-containing bisphosphonates. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 264, 108–111 (1999).
- 209. McGuire, T. F., Qian, Y., Vogt, A., Hamilton, A. D. & Sebti, S. M. Platelet-derived growth factor receptor tyrosine phosphorylation

requires protein geranylgeranylation but not farnesylation. *J. Biol. Chem.* **271**, 27402–27407 (1996).

- Sjogren, A. K. M. *et al.* GGTase-I deficiency reduces tumor formation and improves survival in mice with K-RAS-induced lung cancer. *J. Clin. Invest.* **117**, 1294–1304 (2007).
- 211. Liu, M. *et al.* Targeting the protein prenyltransferases efficiently reduces tumor development in mice with K-RAS-induced lung cancer. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* **107**, 6471–6476 (2010).
- Duggan, B. M. *et al.* Tyrosine kinase inhibitors of Ripk2 attenuate bacterial cell wall-mediated lipolysis, inflammation and dysglycemia. *Sci. Rep.* 7, 1–13 (2017).
- 213. Henriksbo, B. D. *et al.* Fluvastatin causes NLRP3 inflammasomemediated adipose insulin resistance. *Diabetes* 63, 3742–3747 (2014).
- 214. Chi, W. *et al.* Bacterial peptidoglycan stimulates adipocyte lipolysis via NOD1. *PLoS One* 9, e97675 (2014).
- Neuvonen, P. J., Backman, J. T. & Niemi, M. Pharmacokinetic comparison of the potential over-the-counter statins simvastatin, lovastatin, fluvastatin and pravastatin. *Clin. Pharmacokinet.* 47, 463–474 (2008).
- 216. Perreault, M. & Marette, A. Targeted disruption of inducible nitric

oxide synthase protects against obesity-linked insulin resistance in muscle. *Nat. Med.* **7**, 1138–1143 (2001).

- 217. Charbonneau, A. & Marette, A. Inducible Nitric Oxide Synthase Induction Underlies Lipid-Induced Hepatic Insulin Resistance in Mice Potential Role of Tyrosine Nitration of Insulin Signaling Proteins. *Diabetes* 59, 861–871 (2010).
- 218. Tzatsos, A. Raptor binds the SAIN (Shc and IRS-1 NPXY binding) domain of insulin receptor substrate-1 (IRS-1) and regulates thephosphorylation of IRS-1 at Ser-636/639 by mTOR. *J. Biol. Chem.* **284**, 22525–22534 (2009).
- Tremblay, F. *et al.* Identification of IRS-1 Ser-1101 as a target of S6K1 in nutrient- and obesity-induced insulin resistance. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* **104**, 14056–14061 (2007).
- 220. Schmitz, F. *et al.* Mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) orchestrates the defense program of innate immune cells. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 38, 2981–2992 (2008).
- 221. Mukhopadhyay, S., Frias, M. A., Chatterjee, A., Yellen, P. & Foster,
 D. A. The Enigma of Rapamycin Dosage. *Mol. Cancer Ther.* 15, 347–53 (2016).
- 222. Birnbaum, Y. *et al.* PTEN Upregulation May Explain the Development of Insulin Resistance and Type 2 Diabetes with High

Dose Statins. *Cardiovasc. Drugs Ther.* (2014). doi:10.1007/s10557-014-6546-5

- 223. Das, F. *et al.* Unrestrained mammalian target of rapamycin complexes 1 and 2 increase expression of phosphatase and tensin homolog deleted on chromosome 10 to regulate phosphorylation of Akt kinase. *J. Biol. Chem.* **287**, 3808–3822 (2012).
- 224. Reboldi, A. *et al.* 25-Hydroxycholesterol suppresses interleukin-1-driven inflammation downstream of type I interferon. *Science (80-.).*345, 679–684 (2014).
- Czech, M. P., Tencerova, M., Pedersen, D. J. & Aouadi, M. Insulin signalling mechanisms for triacylglycerol storage. *Diabetologia* 56, 949–964 (2013).
- Swerdlow, D. I. & Sattar, N. A dysglycaemic effect of statins in diabetes: relevance to clinical practice? *Diabetologia* 57, 2433–5 (2014).
- 227. Meor Anuar Shuhaili, M. F. R., Samsudin, I. N., Stanslas, J., Hasan,
 S. & Thambiah, S. C. Effects of Different Types of Statins on Lipid
 Profile: A Perspective on Asians. *Int. J. Endocrinol. Metab.* In Press,
 1–44 (2017).
- 228. Xu, J.-F. *et al.* Statins and pulmonary fibrosis: the potential role of NLRP3 inflammasome activation. *Am. J. Respir. Crit. Care Med.*

185, 547–56 (2012).

- 229. Goldfine, A. B. Statins: Is It Really Time to Reassess Benefits and Risks? *N. Engl. J. Med.* **366**, 1752–1755 (2012).
- Makkonen, N. *et al.* Contrasting effects of alendronate and clodronate on RAW 264 macrophages: The role of a bisphosphonate metabolite. *Eur. J. Pharm. Sci.* 8, 109–118 (1999).
- 231. Mönkkönen, J., Similä, J. & Rogers, M. J. Effects of tiludronate and ibandronate on the secretion of proinflammatory cytokines and nitric oxide from macrophages in vitro. *Life Sci.* **62**, (1998).
- 232. Tricarico, P. M., Epate, A., Celsi, F. & Crovella, S. Alendronate treatment induces IL-1B expression and apoptosis in glioblastoma cell line. *Inflammopharmacology* (2017). doi:10.1007/s10787-017-0369-5
- 233. Lamkanfi, M. *et al.* Glyburide inhibits the Cryopyrin/Nalp3 inflammasome. *J. Cell Biol.* **187**, 61–70 (2009).
- Tse, F. L., Jaffe, J. M. & Troendle, A. Pharmacokinetics of fluvastatin after single and multiple doses in normal volunteers. *J. Clin. Pharmacol.* **32**, 630–8 (1992).
- 235. Lins, R. L. *et al.* Pharmacokinetics of atorvastatin and its metabolites after single and multiple dosing in hypercholesterolaemic haemodialysis patients. *Nephrol. Dial. Transplant.* **18**, 967–976

(2003).

- 236. Kono, H., Kimura, Y. & Latz, E. Inflammasome activation in response to dead cells and their metabolites. *Curr. Opin. Immunol.* **30C**, 91–98 (2014).
- 237. Kono, H., Chen, C. J., Ontiveros, F. & Rock, K. L. Uric acid promotes an acute inflammatory response to sterile cell death in mice. *J. Clin. Invest.* **120**, 1939–1949 (2010).
- 238. Martinon, F., Pétrilli, V., Mayor, A., Tardivel, A. & Tschopp, J. Goutassociated uric acid crystals activate the NALP3 inflammasome. *Nature* **440**, 237–241 (2006).
- 239. Akula, M. K. *et al.* Control of the innate immune response by the mevalonate pathway. *Nat. Immunol.* (2016). doi:10.1038/ni.3487
- 240. Finucane, O. M. *et al.* Macrophage migration inhibitory factor deficiency ameliorates high-fat diet induced insulin resistance in mice with reduced adipose inflammation and hepatic steatosis. *PLoS One* **9**, 1–14 (2014).
- 241. Ebetino, F. H. *et al.* The relationship between the chemistry and biological activity of the bisphosphonates. *Bone* **49**, 20–33 (2011).
- 242. Soares, A. P. *et al.* Bisphosphonates: Pharmacokinetics,
 bioavailability, mechanisms of action, clinical applications in children,
 and effects on tooth development. *Environ. Toxicol. Pharmacol.* 42,

212–217 (2016).

- 243. Cremers, S., Drake, M. T., Ebetino, F. H., Bilezikian, J. P. & Russell,
 R. G. G. Pharmacology of bisphosphonates. *Br. J. Clin. Pharmacol.*85, 1052–1062 (2019).
- 244. Baroncelli, G. I. & Bertelloni, S. The use of bisphosphonates in pediatrics. *Horm. Res. Paediatr.* **82**, 290–302 (2014).
- 245. Cinti, S. *et al.* Adipocyte death defines macrophage localization and function in adipose tissue of obese mice and humans. *J. Lipid Res.*46, 2347–2355 (2005).
- 246. Besseling, J., Kastelein, J. J. P., Defesche, J. C., Hutten, B. A. & Hovingh, G. K. Association between familial hypercholesterolemia and prevalence of type 2 diabetes mellitus. *JAMA - J. Am. Med. Assoc.* **313**, 1029–1036 (2015).
- 247. Gross, O., Thomas, C. J., Guarda, G. & Tschopp, J. The inflammasome: an integrated view. *Immunol. Rev.* 243, 136–51 (2011).
- Osborn, O. *et al.* Treatment with an Interleukin 1 beta antibody improves glycemic control in diet-induced obesity. *Cytokine* 44, 141– 148 (2008).
- 249. Zha, J. *et al.* Interleukin-1β-targeted vaccine improves glucose control and β-cell function in a diabetic KK-Ay mouse model. *PLoS*

One **11**, 1–16 (2016).

- 250. Larsen, C. M. *et al.* Interleukin-1-receptor antagonist in type 2 diabetes mellitus. *N. Engl. J. Med.* **356**, 1517–26 (2007).
- 251. Ridker, P. M. *et al.* Antiinflammatory Therapy with Canakinumab for Atherosclerotic Disease. *N. Engl. J. Med.* **377**, 1119–1131 (2017).
- 252. Ridker, P. M. *et al.* Effect of interleukin-1β inhibition with canakinumab on incident lung cancer in patients with atherosclerosis: exploratory results from a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. *Lancet* **6736**, 1–10 (2017).
- 253. Everett, B. M. *et al. Anti-Inflammatory Therapy with Canakinumab* for the Prevention and Management of Diabetes. Journal of the American College of Cardiology (American College of Cardiology Foundation, 2018). doi:10.1016/j.jacc.2018.03.002
- Netea, M. G. *et al.* Deficiency of interleukin-18 in mice leads to hyperphagia, obesity and insulin resistance. *Nat. Med.* **12**, 650–656 (2006).
- Zorrilla, E. P. *et al.* Interleukin-18 controls energy homeostasis by suppressing appetite and feed efficiency. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* **104**, 11097–11102 (2007).
- 256. Lindegaard, B. *et al.* Interleukin-18 activates skeletal muscle AMPK and reduces weight gain and insulin resistance in mice. *Diabetes* **62**,

3064–74 (2013).

- Murphy, A. J. *et al.* IL-18 Production from the NLRP1 Inflammasome Prevents Obesity and Metabolic Syndrome. *Cell Metab.* 23, 155–164 (2016).
- Yang, F. *et al.* Metformin inhibits the NLRP3 inflammasome via AMPK/mTOR-dependent effects in diabetic cardiomyopathy. *Int. J. Biol. Sci.* **15**, 1010–1019 (2019).
- 259. Bae, H. R. *et al.* β-Hydroxybutyrate suppresses inflammasome formation by ameliorating endoplasmic reticulum stress *via* AMPK activation. *Oncotarget* **7**, (2016).
- Qiu, J. *et al.* The neuroprotection of Sinomenine against ischemic stroke in mice by suppressing NLRP3 inflammasome via AMPK signaling. *Int. Immunopharmacol.* **40**, 492–500 (2016).
- Lagathu, C. *et al.* Antiretroviral drugs with adverse effects on adipocyte lipid metabolism and survival alter the expression and secretion of proinflammatory cytokines and adiponectin in vitro. *Antivir. Ther.* 9, 911–920 (2004).
- 262. Dixon, L. J., Flask, C. a, Papouchado, B. G., Feldstein, A. E. & Nagy, L. E. Caspase-1 as a central regulator of high fat diet-induced non-alcoholic steatohepatitis. *PLoS One* **8**, e56100 (2013).
- 263. Sung, K.-C. & Reaven, G. Fasting plasma triglyceride concentration:

A possible approach to identify increased risk of statin-induced type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Vasc. Dis. Res.* **12**, 373–376 (2015).

- Waters, D. D. *et al.* Predictors of new-onset diabetes in patients treated with atorvastatin: Results from 3 large randomized clinical trials. *J. Am. Coll. Cardiol.* 57, 1535–1545 (2011).
- 265. White, M. F., Davis, R., Uchida, T., Yenush, L. & Aguirre, V. The c-Jun NH 2 -terminal Kinase Promotes Insulin Resistance during Association with Insulin Receptor Substrate-1 and Phosphorylation of Ser 307 . J. Biol. Chem. 275, 9047–9054 (2002).
- Li, J., DeFea, K. & Roth, R. A. Modulation of insulin receptor substrate-1 tyrosine phosphorylation by an Akt/phosphatidylinositol
 3-kinase pathway. *J. Biol. Chem.* 274, 9351–9356 (1999).
- 267. De Alvaro, C., Teruel, T., Hernandez, R. & Lorenzo, M. Tumor Necrosis Factor ?? Produces Insulin Resistance in Skeletal Muscle by Activation of Inhibitor ??B Kinase in a p38 MAPK-dependent Manner. J. Biol. Chem. 279, 17070–17078 (2004).
- Lim, J. H. *et al.* Mitochondrial dysfunction induces aberrant insulin signalling and glucose utilisation in murine C2C12 myotube cells. *Diabetologia* 49, 1924–1936 (2006).
- 269. Yano, M. *et al.* Statins Activate Peroxisome Proliferator-Activated Receptor Cyclooxygenase-2 Expression in Macrophages. (2007).

doi:10.1161/01.RES.0000268411.49545.9c

- Linke, A. *et al.* Induction of iNOS expression in skeletal muscle by IL-1beta and NFkappaB activation: an in vitro and in vivo study. *Cardiovasc. Res.* 54, 95–104 (2002).
- Birnbaum, Y. *et al.* PTEN upregulation may explain the development of insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes with high dose statins.
 Cardiovasc. Drugs Ther. 28, 447–57 (2014).
- Buerger, C. *et al.* Inflammation dependent mTORC1 signaling interferes with the switch from keratinocyte proliferation to differentiation. *PLoS One* **12**, 1–20 (2017).
- 273. Shah, O. J. & Hunter, T. Turnover of the Active Fraction of IRS1 Involves Raptor-mTOR- and S6K1-Dependent Serine Phosphorylation in Cell Culture Models of Tuberous Sclerosis. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 26, 6425–6434 (2006).
- 274. Zhang, J., Gao, Z., Yin, J., Quon, M. J. & Ye, J. S6K directly phosphorylates IRS-1 on Ser-270 to promote insulin resistance in response to TNF-α signaling through IKK2. *J. Biol. Chem.* (2008). doi:10.1074/jbc.M806480200
- 275. Sarbassov, D. D. *et al.* Prolonged Rapamycin Treatment Inhibits mTORC2 Assembly and Akt/PKB. *Mol. Cell* **22**, 159–168 (2006).
- 276. Briaud, I. et al. Insulin receptor substrate-2 proteasomal degradation

mediated by a mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR)-induced negative feedback down-regulates protein kinase B-mediated signaling pathway in β-cells. *J. Biol. Chem.* **280**, 2282–2293 (2005).

- 277. Skinner, O. P. *et al.* Lack of Protein Prenylation Promotes Nlrp3
 Inflammasome Assembly in Human Monocytes. *J. Allergy Clin. Immunol.* (2019). doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2019.02.013
- Wagner, B. K. *et al.* Large-scale chemical dissection of mitochondrial function. *Nat. Biotechnol.* 26, 343–51 (2008).
- 279. Wagner, B. K. *et al.* A small-molecule screening strategy to identify suppressors of statin myopathy. *ACS Chem. Biol.* **6**, 900–4 (2011).
- 280. Andreux, P. a *et al.* A method to identify and validate mitochondrial modulators using mammalian cells and the worm C. elegans. *Sci. Rep.* 4, 5285 (2014).
- Crick, D. C., Andres, D. a & Waechter, C. J. Novel salvage pathway utilizing farnesol and geranylgeraniol for protein isoprenylation.
 Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 237, 483–7 (1997).
- Sanman, L. E. *et al.* Disruption of glycolytic flux is a signal for inflammasome signaling and pyroptotic cell death. *Elife* 5, e13663 (2016).
- 283. Wang, W. & Wong, C.-W. Statins enhance peroxisome proliferatoractivated receptor γ coactivator-1α activity to regulate energy

metabolism. J. Mol. Med. 88, 309–317 (2010).

- 284. de la Roche, M. *et al.* Trafficking of cholesterol to the ER is required for NLRP3 inflammasome activation. *J. Cell Biol.* jcb.201709057 (2018). doi:10.1083/jcb.201709057
- 285. Boland, A. J. *et al.* Simvastatin Suppresses Interleukin Iβ Release in Human Peripheral Blood Mononuclear Cells Stimulated With Cholesterol Crystals. *J. Cardiovasc. Pharmacol. Ther.* 107424841877626 (2018). doi:10.1177/1074248418776261
- Sheedy, F. J. *et al.* CD36 coordinates NLRP3 inflammasome activation by facilitating intracellular nucleation of soluble ligands into particulate ligands in sterile inflammation. *Nat. Immunol.* 14, 812– 820 (2013).
- 287. Spindler, S. R. *et al.* Statin treatment increases lifespan and improves cardiac health in Drosophila by decreasing specific protein prenylation. *PLoS One* **7**, e39581 (2012).
- 288. Parween, S. *et al.* Intra-islet lesions and lobular variations in β-cell mass expansion in ob/ob mice revealed by 3D imaging of intact pancreas. *Sci. Rep.* **6**, 1–11 (2016).
- Scattolini, V. *et al.* Simvastatin Rapidly and Reversibly Inhibits Insulin Secretion in Intact Single-Islet Cultures. *Diabetes Ther.* (2016). doi:10.1007/s13300-016-0210-y

 Curry, L., Almukhtar, H., Alahmed, J., Roberts, R. & Smith, P. A. Simvastatin Inhibits L-Type Ca2+-Channel Activity Through Impairment of Mitochondrial Function. *Toxicol. Sci.* 169, 543–552 (2019).